# NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

# NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

## Hugh B. Wood

Professor of Education, University of Oregon

Educational Advisor to His Majesty's Government of Nepal (1953-59)

Director, University of Oregon Contract, United States Operations Mission

This bibliography is the first of a series of studies to be sponsored by the CENTRAL LIBRARY, which was established through the cooperative efforts of the Ministry of Education of His Majesty's Government of Nepal, and the University of Oregon, acting for the United States Operations Mission

THE AMERICAN-NEPAL EDUCATION FOUNDATION
EUGENE, OREGON
1 9 5 9

Copyright, 1959 by Hugh B. Wood

### All Rights Reserved

No part of this pamphlet may be reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission from the author except for brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews, with proper credit to the source

Printed by
GANGES PRINTING COMPANY LIMITED
CALCUTTA

# NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

#### HUGH B. WOOD

#### Introduction

Extent of Material. The visitor to Nepal, who frequently asks "What is there to read on this fascinating country?" is usually told that "practically nothing" has been written about Nepal and its people. Relatively speaking, and in comparison with other countries, this is true, for on what other country of similar size could one compile a nearly complete bibliography within the pages of a single monograph?

There are at least two reasons for this dearth of material: (a) because of widespread illiteracy, there has been little market for literature among the Nepalese themselves, and (b) being closed to the outside world for centuries, few foreigners have had the opportunity to write about the country and its culture. Furthermore, because of the latter factor, much of the material now available treats only the Kathmandu Valley and the trail leading into it, the limits within which the few visitors were allowed to roam.

Much of the total material about Nepal, especially before 1950, has been written by foreigners. Although I made no special search for items in Asian languages, I am told that materials by Nepali writers are quite limited. Early materials come from the Chinese, the British, and others who visited Nepal for trade, military, or diplomatic reasons. During the last century, two or three score of Europeans, mostly British, and a few Americans were allowed access to the Kathmandu Valley and many wrote superficial travelogues of their journey; a few wrote scientific accounts. During the last decade, mountaineers, tourists, and reporters have contributed perhaps more than their share.

My experiences in compiling this bibliography indicate the feasibility of developing a *nearly* complete list of materials published before 1950. Now, the rate of publication in all languages, especially in magazines and newspapers, *most of which are not indexed*, makes it impractical if not impossible to maintain a complete bibliography.

Limitations. I have made an effort to include in this bibliography all published Western language materials about Nepal—her people, history, geography, customs, economics, and politics; in short, her culture—up to June, 1959, except as noted below. I believe I have succeeded in finding about 90-95% of the material.

I have deliberately omitted (or been forced to omit) certain materials, some known to have incidental and occasional references to cultural aspects of Nepal:

- (1) Mountaineering references, unless the emphasis is on the culture of the people, except for a few well-known items for illustrative purposes. There are nearly 200 references on Nepal Himalaya alone. Good bibliographies on mountaineering will be found in Dyhrenfurth's To the Third Pole, Mason's Abode of Snow, and Izzard's The Innocent on Everest. Also, the Himalayan Journal carries numerous articles on mountaineering in Nepal.
- (2) Gurkha troop movements outside of Nepal, for which there are numerous references. I have included army handbooks and other items which emphasize the culture of the Gurkhas.
- (3) Religions references, especially the many dealing with the theocracy and philosophy of Buddhism and Hinduism, unless they are specific to Nepal and have a cultural emphasis.
- (4) The Yeti, or Abominable Snowman, of which I have listed only illustrative and major references. For a special bibliography, see Ralph Izzard's The Abominable Snowman.
- (5) Technical, detailed articles on flora and fauna, especially the many notes and letters by the prolific Hodgson in the early Asian journals.
- (6) Dictionaries, language studies, and school textbooks, which are technical to their subjects and do not treat the culture as such.
- (7) Casual references in books on India, Tibet, etc.
- (8) Unavailable, unindexed magazines, especially little-known publications in India, China, and other neighboring countries.
- (9) Newspapers, particularly in India, except that I have kept a personal clipping file from 1952-59, (with occasional clippings back as far as 1939), and have listed a few feature newspaper articles that I have been able to collect.
- (10) Other unindexed references, even though in Western languages, which have simply escaped my notice.

It should be noted, furthermore, that the very nature of the bibliography excludes certain rich sources: old Sanskrit manuscripts, archive materials, and many Asian language references. There are also many references to bordering tribal groups, whose customs and manners are similar to the Nepalese, that of necessity have been omitted. Many of these are to be found in the publications of the Asiatic Society, Calcutta.

Arrangement. The bibliography is divided into six general categories:

- (1) Books and pamphlets—entire books, chapters in books, reference book articles, monographs, etc.
- (2) Magazine articles—including news briefs from weekly news magazines.
- (3) Newspaper items—including feature articles and news collections that I have been able to obtain easily, between 1952 and 1959; this is quite incomplete.
- (4) Unpublished materials—that I have collected between 1952 and 1959, mostly reports of His Majesty's Government and of the United States Operations Mission, and some translations.
- (5) Films—some available commercially, others privately owned.
- (6) Some illustrative Asian language materials—that I have noticed in my search, especially some Nepali and Hindi references. I am indebted to Mahesh Chandra Regmi for compiling most of this section, and for the translations mentioned in (4) above.

Obviously, the first two sections comprise the basic bibliography. The other materials have been included for whatever value they may have. Items known to be "in preparation" have been included for the same reason. I have also included a few incomplete references, that I was unable to locate, with the hope that they may be of some value to the researchist. Data that I was unable to procure for this reason are indicated by †; other omissions are due to actual absence of the datum on the publication.

Evaluation. With few exceptions, I have examined all of the references. Any evaluation of them must vary in terms of the reader's purpose. However, I have been bold enough to: (a) annotate (sometimes critically, sometimes generally) all of the book references, and the other references when the title does not reveal the content, and (b) mark with a double asterisk (\*\*) those references that I consider basic for a beginner in the field, and with a single asterisk (\*) those also suitable for general reading. The unmarked items may be of considerable value to the specialist, of limited value, or just worthless.

Acknowledgements. One cannot begin to acknowledge all of the help he gets in preparing a bibliography—his wife's tolerance of those nightmarish  $3\times 5$  cards, his secretary's patience in the interminable retyping of corrected manuscripts, and his library-friend's rearrangement of commas and colons. I am especially indebted, however, to the Librarians and their staffs of the following libraries which have collections of materials on Nepal:

Dr. Carl Hintz, of the University of Oregon Library, who arranged a considerable amount of microfilming for me,

Librarian, and Dr. Margaret Fisher of the University of California, Berkeley, who provided additional microfilming services,

Field Marshall Kaiser Shumsher Jung Bahadur Rana, who graciously opened his private library to me so many times,

Mr. B. S. Kesavan, of the National Library in Calcutta,

Mr. G. Kumar, Librarian, International Council of World Affairs Library, New Delhi, and I. Baral of the Indian School of International Studies, who supplied reference to numerous items,

Mr. Sibadas Chaudhuri, Acting Librarian, The Asiatic Society, Calcutta, whose library and society have contributed so much to Nepal literature,

and to Mr. Mahesh Chandra Regmi, as noted above.

Other libraries known to have materials on Nepal include the Ames Library at the University of Minnesota, the India Office Library in London, and the Library of Congress, to none of which have I had access because of my Nepal assignment.

Service. I have been able to procure most of the above material, either in the original or on microfilm. Arrangements may be made to use the material, or to procure copies of items, through the author, care of the Librarian, University of Oregon Library, Eugene, Oregon.

Corrections and additional items are solicited and will be appreciated. They may be sent to the author, care of the School of Education, University of Oregon.

### NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

#### Books

- Abdul, Ali A.F.M. "The Daphne Paper of Nepal." In B. C. Law Volume, Calcutta: Indian Research Institute, 1945. Pt.I, p.377-91.
  - Historical origins, methods of manufacturing.
- Acharya, Babu Ram. Relation of Nepal to China and Tibet. Kathmandu: the author, [1957]. 35p.
  - ...during the last 4700 years.
- Adam, Leonhard. Buddhastatuen, Ursprung und Formen der Buddhagestalt. Stuttgart: Strecker und Schroder, 1925. 121p.
  - Description of Buddha statues; some in Nepal. Illus.
- Adam, Leonhard. Hochasiatische Kunst. Stuttgart: Strecker und Schroder, 1923. 54p. High Asiatic arts; sociological study of Gurkha prisoners. Illus.
- Adam, Leonhard. Sitte und Recht in Nepal. Angaben und Schilderungen von Angehorengen der Gurkha Regimenter. Stuttgart: Strecker und Schroder, †

  Description and explanation of customs and regulations in Nepal, based on studies of the Gurkha Regiments.
- Agarwal, S.C. (In preparation.) *Political Systems Under the Ranas*. (Tentative title.) New Delhi: Indian School of International Studies. Expected 1959 or 1960. (Supervised by I. Baral.)
- Aitchison, C.U. "Nipal." In A Collection of Treaties, Engagements, and Sunnuds Relating to India and Neighboring Countries. Calcutta: G. A. Saviele and P. M. Cranenburgh, 1863. Vol. II, Pt. I, p.187-225.
  - Literal translations of texts of treaties and other papers, 1792-1860.
- Aitchison, C.U. "Treaties and Engagements Relating to Nepal." In A Collection of Treaties, Engagements, and Sunnuds Relating to India and Neighboring Countries.

  Calcutta: Government of India, 1929. Vol. XIV, Pt. III, p.35-69.
  - Translation of texts of treaties and other papers.
- Amatya, Jagdish Man Singh. Picturesque Nepal; a Handbook for Tourists. Kathmandu: Commercial Company, 1956. 100p.
  - Miscellany, including sections on festivals, art, music, sports, where to go, shopping, history, etc. Illus.

The Annual Report of the Trans-Frontier Trade of Bihar and Orissa with Nepal. Patna: Government Press, annually from 1913-date. 23p. (each issue).

Gives statistics only, on quantity, value and duty on goods imported and exported through thirty-three stations. Maps.

Auden, J. B.; and Ghosh, A.M.N. "Preliminary Account of the Earthquake of the 15th January, 1934, in Bihar and Nepal." In Records of the Geological Survey of India. Calcutta: Government Press, 1934. Vol. LXVIII, Pt. II, p.177-239.

Description and statistical data. Illus.

Bahadur, Kaiser. Assessment of the Judicial Customs of Nepal Through Inscriptions and Authentic Documents from the Buddhistic Period to the 6th Century A.D. (5 vols.) Kathmandu: the author, 1958. Vol. I, 303p. (Offset)

Scholarly detailed treatise, based on early manuscripts. Volumes II-V to follow.

Bahadur, Poorna. Nepal Behind the Screen. Kathmandu: Nepal Youth League, 1957. 55p.

Historical and political sketch of the pre-Rana, the Rana, and the modern period.

- Bajpai, Girja Shankar. "Nepal and Indo-Nepalese Relations." In *Indian Yearbook* of *International Affairs*. Madras: University of Madras, 1954. p.3-8.

  Brief summary sketch.
- Balfour, Edward. "Nepal." and "Newars." In Cyclopedia of India. Madras: Scottish and Lawrence Presses, 1873. (2nd Ed.) Vol. IV, p. 80-5, 61-2.

  Contemporary cyclopedia summary.
- Balfour, Patrick. "Nepal." In Grand Tour; Diary of an Eastward Journey. London: John Long, 1934. Pt. II, Chaps. II and III, p.143-71.

Journal of the author's tour to Kathmandu in 1934 (just prior to the earthquake). Illus. Map.

Ballantine, Henry. On India's Frontier; or Nepal, The Gurkhas' Mysterious Land. New York: J. Selwin Tait and Son, 1895. 192p. (Also published in London: Redway, 1896. 192p.)

Journal of the author's tour (with his son) to Kathmandu in 1894 (?). Chapter 16 describes Maharajah Udip Singh's assassination. Illus. Map.

Banerjee, Nityanarayan. "Nepal—The Hindu Kingdom." In *The Himalayas*, *In and Across*. Calcutta: New Bookstall, 1937. Chap. 6, p.146-61.

Superficial description. Illus.

Barrow, E.G. Memorandum on the Lines of Approach to the Nepal Valley. Simla: Government Press, 1884. 32p.

Secret Report on possible invasion routes to Kathmandu. Maps.

Barton, William. "Nepal." In *The Princes of India*; with a Chapter on Nepal. London: Nisbet and Co., 1934. Chap. XI, p.233-44.

Superficial, often inaccurate, description of Nepal about 1930. Illus. Maps.

\*Basak, Radhagovinda. "The Kingdom of Nepal." In The History of North-Eastern India: Extending from the Foundation of the Gupta Empire to the Rise of the Pala Dynasty of Bengal (320-760 A.D.) Calcutta: The Book Company, 1934. Chap. XI, p. 239-302.

Very good history of this period. Other scattered references to Nepal. Footnote references.

Bayley, S.F. Kathmandu, the Capital of Nepal. Calcutta: Johnston and Hoffman, 1918. †

Descriptive.

Beal, Samuel (Trans.) "Ni-po-lo [Nepal]." In Chinese Accounts of India; Translated from the Chinese of Hiuen Thisang. Calcutta: Susil Gupta, 1958. Vol. III, p. 318-19.

Sketchy account of the Nepalese.

- Bell, Charles. "Nepal." In *Tibet, Past and Present*. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1924. Chap. XXV and Apps. III and IV, p.231-43; 275-80.

  Tibetan-Nepalese relations (1904) as interpreted by a British envoy to Tibet. Illus.
- Bell, Charles. The People of Tibet. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1928. 379p. Scattered references to Nepal and the Gurkhas.
  - Bendall, Cecil. Catalogue of the Buddhist Sanskrit Manuscripts in the University Library, Cambridge, with Introductory Notices and Illustrations of the Palaeography and Chronology of Nepal and Bengal. Cambridge: University Press, 1883. 1vi, 225p.

Valuable notes derived from manuscripts, and a description of the manuscripts themselves.

Bendall, Cecil. A Journey of Literary and Archaeological Research in Nepal and Northern India During the Winter of 1884-85. Cambridge: University Press, 1886. 100p.

Report of a journey in 1885 and discovery of new inscriptions and manuscripts. Illus.

- Bergsaker, Robert. Bak Nepals Lukkede Dor. Oslo: Filadelfia, Forlaget 1951. 223p. (Also Bakom Nepals Stangda Dorr. Stockholm: Forlaget Filadelfia, 1952. 191p.)

  Journal of a bird-hunting expedition into Tansen (West Nepal). Illus.
- \*Bishop, R. N. W. Unknown Nepal. London: Luzac and Co., 1952. 124p.

  Miscellany, including chapters on the trail to Kathmandu, village life, religion and superstitions, the Gurkha soldier, history of Nepal, music, castes, etc.
- Boeck, Kurt. Aux Indes et au Nepal. Paris: Librairie Hachette, 1907. 257p. Chapters 15-19 describe Nepal.
- **Boeck, Kurt.** Durch Indien ins Verschlossene Land Nepal. Leipzig: Verica von Ferdinand and Sohn, 1903, 319p.
  - Chapters 17-25 provide a good description of Nepal and its religions. Illus.
- Bohra, S. K. (In preparation.) Political Reorganization of Nepal; Political Study of Nepal. 1951-59. (Tentative title.) New Delhi: Indian School of International Studies. Expected 1959 or 1960. (Supervised by I. Baral.)
- \*Bourdillon, Jennifer. Visit to the Sherpas. London: Collins, 1956. 256p.

  Description of author's life for several months among the Sherpas. Illus.
  - Bowers, George V. Agricultural Development in Nepal. Washington, D. C.: Foreign Operations Administration, October 15, 1953. 47p. (Offset)

    Summary of needs, and work under joint Nepalese-American efforts. Illus.
  - Bowles, Chester. "Nepal Awakens." In Ambassador's Report. New York: Harper, 1954, Pt. IV, p.261-95.

    Analysis of the Revolution and the need for American aid. Map.
- Brown, Percy. Picturesque Nepal. London: Adam and Charles Black, 1952. 205p. Interesting, though sometimes distorted, description of Nepal. Good illus.
- Bruce, C. G. "Nepal". In *Himalayan Wanderer*. London: Alexander Maclehose and Co., 1934. Chap. X, p.185-219.

  British army officer's rather superficial impressions. Illus.
- Bruce, C. G. "Nepal and Sikkim." In Twenty Years in the Himalayas. London; Edward Arnold, 1910. Chaps. I and II, p.1-37.

  Superficial treatment based on trip to Kathmandu and Nawakote (1908?).

  Illus.
- Buck, Frank; and Anthony, Edward. "Wanted: Two Rhinos" and "Delivered: Two Rhinos." In *Bring 'Em Back Alive*. London: Victor Gallancz, 1931. Chaps. IV and V, p.61-111.
  - Capturing rhinos in the Terai.

"Building Education for a Nation; Nepal." In Technical Cooperation Through American Universities. Washington, D. C.: International Cooperation Administration, [1957.] p.20-3.

Brief account of the University of Oregon contract program in Nepal.

Burkill, I. H. Notes from a Journey to Nepal. (Records of the Botanical Survey of India, Vol. IV, No. 4.) Calcutta: Government Press, 1910. 140p.

Technical description of flora on main route to Kathmandu.

Burrard, S. G.; and Hayden, H. H. Sketch of the Geography and Geology of the Himalayan Mountains and Tibet. (4 vols.) Delhi: Manager of Publications, Government of India, 1907. (Continuous chapter and page numbering.) 359p. (Second edition, 1932 and 1933.)

Wealth of information and statistics. Maps.

Bute, Marchioness of (Ed.). The Private Journal of the Marquess of Hastings, (Reprint of third edition) Allahabad: The Panini Office, 1907. 395p. (Also issued in 376p., with statement "2 vols." on title page, but bound as one volume, continuous paging, with no visible break between volumes. Same date.)

Diary style. Scattered references to Nepal.

- Cammann, Schuyler. Trade Through the Himalayas; the Early British Attempts to Open Tibet. Princeton, N. J.: Princeton University Press, 1951. 186p.
  - Covers the period 1774-1793. Chapters V and VI discuss the Sino-Nepalese war. Anno. biblio. Footnote references.
  - Candler, Edmund. "The Gurkha." In The Sepoy. London: John Murray, 1919. Chap. I, p.1-25.

Military handbook.

Catalogue. (College of Education.) Kathmandu: Bureau of Publications, College of Education, 1957. 40p. (Second edition, 1958. 51p.)

Description of the program of the College. Illus. Map. (1958 ed.).

\*Cavenagh, Orfeur. "The Nepalese Embassy." In Reminiscences of an Indian Official. London: W. H. Allen, 1884, Chap. 4, p.106-81.

Cavenaugh's account of his journey with Jung Bahadur from India to England and back to Kathmandu.

\*\*Cavenagh, Orfeur. Rough Notes on the State of Nepal. Its Government, Army, and Resources. Calcutta: W. Palmer, 1851. 264, xix p. (One edition believed to have been published in London.)

General description. Illus.

- Census of Population, Nepal, 1952/54 A. D. Kathmandu: Department of Statistics, 1958. 81p. (An Interim Report of the Census was published in 1954, 97p.) (Mimeo.) Interim Report gives more details; two should be used together. Map.
- Chattopadhyaya, Sudhakar. Early History of North India from the Fall of the Mauryas to the Death of Harsa, 200 B. C.—A. D. 650. Calcutta: Progressive Publishers, 1958. 317p.

Chapter VII deals with the Gupta Kings; numerous references to Nepal throughout the book. Map. Biblio.

- Chaturvedi, Shyam Lal. In Fraternity with Nepal; an Account of the Activities Under the Auspices of the Wider Life Movement for the Furtherance and Consolidation of the Indo-Nepalese Cultural Fellowship. (2nd ed.) Calcutta: the author, 1945. †
- Chaudhary, R. "Nanyadeva and His Contemporaries." In *Proceedings of the Indian History Congress*, 14th Session, Jaipur, 1951. Calcutta: Calcutta University Press, 1952. p.130-4.

Forerunners of the Mallas of Nepal.

- (Chin-ting) Kuo-erh-K'o chi-lueh. The Official Digest of the Records of the Gurkha Campaign. 1795. †
- Coomaraswamy, Ananda K. "Nepal" In History of Indian and Indonesian Art London: Edward Goldston, 1927. p.144-6, and plates.

  Brief sketch. Illus.
- The Coronation Book of Their Majesties of Nepal. Kathmandu: Adya Charan Raj Bhandari, 1956. xv, 26,33,211, xxviii p.

Description of the coronation of King Mahendra.

Courses of Study for the School Leaving Certificate. Kathmandu: The Controller of Examinations, Department of Education, Government of Nepal, 1957. 64p.

Lists the "papers" required for the examination, and outlines the scope of information and skills to be required for each.

Crane, Elaine, and Allinger, Beth. Mountain Daybreak. London: Christian Literature Crusade, 1956. 64p.

Missionary account. Illus.

Crooke, W. "Gurkha, Gorkha." In Encyclopaedia of Religion and Ethics. New York: Charles Scribners and Sons, 1920. Vol. VI, p.456-7.

Brief sketch of the Gurkhas.

Crooke, W. "Nepal, Nipal." In Encyclopaedia of Religion and Ethics. New York: Charles Scribners and Sons, 1917. Vol. IX. p.321-3.

Brief sketch of Nepal.

Curriculum for the Primary and Middle School. Kathmandu: Chief Inspector of Schools, [1954?] 24p.

Very brief outline of courses before revision by the National Education Planning Commission. (Partly in Nepali.)

Cutting, Suydam. "Royal Jubilee in Nepal." In *The Fire Ox and Other Years*. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1940. Chap. 4, p.150-65. (Later edition published in London: Collins, 1947.)

Description of the 25th Jubilee (1936) of King Tribhuwan's accession, and glimpses of life in Kathmandu. Illus.

David-Neel, Alexandra. Au Coeur des Himalayas, le Nepal. Paris: C. Dessart, 1949. 227p. (Also Im Schatten des Himalaja; Zanbar und Wunder in Nepal. Wiesbadon: F. A. Brockhous, 1953. 185p.)

"In the shadows of the Himalays; mysteries and wonders of Nepal." Illus. Map.

Davis, Hassoldt. Land of the Eye. New York: Henry Holt, 1940. 415p. (Also Nepal, Land of Mystery: Adventures in Burma, China, India, and the Kingdom of Nepal. London: Robert Hale, 1942. 345p. Also Readers Union (London) edition, 1943. 308p.)

A rather imaginative and often inaccurate description of Nepal based on the author's journey to Kathmandu in 1939. Illus.

Dekobra, Maurice. "Nepal, the Forbidden Realm." In Perfumed Tigers, Adventures in the Land of the Maharajahs. London: Cassell and Company, 1931. Chap. 33, p.212-31. (Originally published as "Le Nepal, Royanne Interdit." In Les Tigres des Maharajahs. Paris: Les Editiones de France, 1929.)

Somewhat superficial description of the author's journey to Kathmandu. Illus.

Desideri, Fr. Ippolito. "Departure from Lhasa; Arrival in Nepal," "The Kingdom of Nepal," and "From Nepal to the Ganges." In *An Account of Tibet*. London: George Routledge and Sons, 1931. Bk. IV, Chaps. 1-3, p.309-22; 428-30. (Also rev. ed., 1937.)

Written on his return from Tibet through Nepal.

Deva, Maitra. Our Ideal Monarch. King Mahendra: with an Account of His Majesty's Royal Journey to Ceylon. Kathmandu: the author, 1957. 92p.

Memorial honoring 38th birthday; includes texts of speeches. Illus.

- Digby, William. 1857, A Friend In Need; 1887 Friendship Forgotten. An Episode in Indian Foreign Office Administration. London: Indian Political Agency, 1890. 148p.

  Miscellany on Nepalese history; chiefly an appeal to the British public to condemn the Foreign Office for recognizing Bir Shumshere's "usurpation of power" in Nepal in 1885.
- **Douglas, William O.** Exploring the Himalaya. New York: Random House, 1958. 177p.

Miscellany of history of Himalaya exploration, customs of the Sherpas, the abominable snowman, etc. Written for young people. Illus.

- Draft Five Year Plan; A Synopsis. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, 1956. 82p. Summary of a 400 page mimeographed report.
- **Dubeux, Louis.** Tartarie. Beloutchistan. Boutan et Nepal. Paris: Firmin Didot, 1848. p.379-83.

Based on Hamilton and Kirkpatrick.

- Dusenberry, Harold L. Six Years of Village Development in Nepal. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, October 15, 1958. 63p. (Offset)

  Summary of work under joint Nepalese-American efforts.
- Dyhrenfurth, G. O. To the Third Pole. London: T. Werner Laurie, 1955. 233, xxvi p.

Technical description of 26,000 ft. peaks and attempts to climb them. Illus. Excellent bibliography on mountaineering (252 items).

East India Company. Papers Respecting the Nepaul War. London: J. L. Cox, 1824. 998p.

Letters and orders; causes of the War of 1814-16; geography of Nepal, etc.

Edsmyr, Folke. "Mot Nepal..." In Pa Lakaruppdrag i Indien. Stockholm: Harriers Forlag, 1958. p.75-117.

Four sections deal with "towards Nepal," "Kathmandu, the capital of Nepal," "the Buddhist temple on the hill," and "towards the interior of Nepal." Illus.

Education, an Investment in Nepalese People. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, 1958. 25p.

Summary of educational progress under joint Nepalese-American aid. Illus.

\*Edwardes, Herbert B.; and Merivale, Herman. "Some Account of the Kingdom of Nepaul..." In Life of Sir Henry Lawrence. London: Smith, Elder, and Co., 1873. Chaps. XI-XIII, p.316-79. (May have been issued also in 1872 in 2 vols.)

Very interesting journal, including personal letters, accounts and other source data.

\*Egerton, Francis. Journal of a Winter's Tour in India; with a Visit to the Court of Nepaul. (2 vols.) London: J. Murray, 1852. 301p., 290p.

Several chapters in Vol. 1, p.176-251, describe author's journey to Jung Bahadur's Kathmandu in 1851. Other scattered references to Nepal. Illus.

- Elles, E. R.; and Davis, Newham. Report on Nepal. 1893. †
- Elwes, Henry John. "Nepal, 1913-1914." In Memoirs of Travel. Sport and Natural History. London: Ernest Benn, 1930. Chap. XIX, p.251-7.

  Superficial description of hunting in the Terai. Illus.
- Eskelund, Karl. Den glemte Dal; Rejsekildring fra Nepal. Copenhagen: Gyldendal, 1958. 158p. (Also The Forgotten Valley. London: Redman, expected Fall, 1959.)

"The forgotten valley; trailing in Nepal." Account of the author's travels in Nepal. Brief reference to history, culture, and customs. Illus. Map.

- Etherton, P. T. "Nepal, the Hermit Kingdom" and "In Kathmandu." In *The Last Strongholds*. London: Jarrolds Publishers, 1934. Chaps. 1-II, p.1-40.

  Somewhat superficial description of Nepal (mostly Kathmandu) and borderlands. Illus.
- Fergusson, James. "Nepal and Tibet." In History of Indian and Eastern Architecture. (2 vols.) New York: Dodd, Mead and Co., 1899. Vol. I. Book II, Chap. II, p.273-86. (First and revised editions, London: John Murray, 1891 and 1910.)

  Architecture of Nepal ably discussed.
- First Year Under King Mahendra. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, Department of Publicity, 1956. 18p.

Brief review of his accomplishments.

Fisher, Margaret W. (In preparation.) Critical Analysis of the Literature of Nepal. (Tentative title.) (2 vols.) Berkeley: University of California Expected 1960.

Complete bibliography, functionally arranged. Each item summarized and evaluated.

Fisher, Margaret W. A Selected Bibliography of Source Materials for Nepal. Berkeley: University of California, Human Relations Area Files, South Asia [Project], 1956. 44p. (Litho.)

Most complete bibliography up to 1956. Functional arrangement, evaluations, and comments on works cited make it extremely valuable. Includes list of bibliographies.

The Five Year Plan for Education in Nepal. Kathmandu: Bureau of Publications. College of Education, 1957. 39p.

Comprehensive outlook for education for 5 and 25 years.

Fleet, J. F. "The Chronology of the Early Rulers of Nepal." In *Inscriptions of the Early Gupta Kings and Their Successors*, of *Corpus Inscriptionum Indicarum*. Calcutta: Government Press, 1888. Vol. III, App. IV, p.177-91. (Originally published in *Indian Antiquary*, 14: 342-51, Dec., 1885.)

Relies on work of Indraji and Bendall.

- Forbes-Linsay, C. H. "Nepal." In *India*, Past and Present. (2 vols.) Philadelphia: Henry T. Coates and Co., 1903. Vol. 1, p.289-94.

  Brief summary.
- Formichi, Carlo. Il Nepal. Conferenza tenuta all Augusteo di Roma il 26 Febbraio, 1934. Roma: Reale Accademia d'Italia, 1934. 31p.

Report on an archeology expedition, with notes on history, religion, and art of the country. "Nepal. A lecture held at the Augusteum in Rome, 26th of February, 1934."

Forrest, George W. Selections from the Letters. Despatches, and Other State Papers Preserved in the Foreign Department of the Government of India. 1772-85. (3 vols.) Calcutta: Superintendent of Government Printing, 1890. Vol. I, p.252-3; Vol. III, p.1078.

Three brief references to Nepal.

- Fortescue, John. ["The King in Nipal."] In Narrative of the Visit to India of Their Majesties King George V and Queen Mary and of the Coronation Durbar Held at Delhi 12th December, 1911. London: Macmillan and Co., 1912. Chap. XI, p.188-203. Description of the King's hunt. Illus.
- Foucher, M. A. Catalogue des Peintures Nepalaises et Tibetaines dela Collection B. H. Hodgson, a la Bibliotheque de L'institut de France. Paris : Imprimerie Nationale, 1897. 34p.

Description.

\*Fraser, James Baillie. "Historical Sketches of Nepal." In Journal of a Tour Through Part of the Snowy Range of the Himala Mountains and to the Sources of the Rivers Jumna and Ganges. London: Rodwell and Martin, 1820. Pt. I, p.1-48, 507-44.

Description of the War of 1814-16; several appendices supply interesting data on population, military forces, etc. Maps.

Frazer, James George. "Nepal." In *The Native Races of Asia and Europe*. London: Percy Lund Humphries and Co., 1939. Extract 74, p.273-8.

Summary based on Oldfield.

Freshfield, Douglas W. Round Kangchenjunga; A Narrative of Mountain Travel and Exploration. London: Edward Arnold, 1903. 373p.

Description of first European expedition to Kangchenjunga. Illus. Maps. Biblio.

Fuhrer, A. Monograph on Buddha Sakyamuni's Birth Place in the Nepalese Terai, (Archeological Survey of Northern India, Vol. VI). Allahabad: Government Press. 1897. 48p.

Good discussion. Illus.

Getty, Alice. The Gods of Northern Buddhism; Their History, Iconography and Progressive Evolution Through the Northern Buddhist Countries (with a "General Introduction on Buddhism" by J. Deniker). Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1914. 1ii, 196p.

Various Buddhas described; "Introduction" provides good overview. Illus.

Gibbs, H. R. K. The Gurkha Soldier. Calcutta: Thacker, Spink and Co., 1943. 64p. (2d ed., 1947.)

Describes various tribes; handbook for recruiting officers. Illus.

\*Gimlette, G. H. D. Nepal and the Nepalese. London: H. F. and G. Witherby, 1928. 261p.

British Resident Surgeon's historical and cultural sketch, and his personal experiences from 1883-87, including description of Bir Shumshere's rise to power. Illus.

Gjessing, Gutorm. "Nepal. Risdyrking Oppunder Himalaja." In Mennesket og Kultureu. (2 vols.) Oslo: Gyldendal Norsk Forlag, 1953. Vol. II, p.222-38.

"Harvesting rice in the Himalaya"; anthropologist's account of farming, art, and other aspects of culture in Nepal from the book, *The Man and the Culture*. Illus.

- Gnoli, R. Nepalese Inscriptions in Gupta Characters. Parts I (text and plates, 2 vols.) and II (English translation). Rome: Istituto Italiano per il Medio Ed Estremo Oriente, 1956. (Pt. I) xviii, 131p., 85 plates. (Pt. II in preparation.)

  Collected on his two trips to Nepal.
- \*Gorer, Geoffrey. Himalayan Village—An Account of the Lepchas of Sikkim.

  London: Michael Joseph, 1938. 510p.

  Extensive sociological description, based on six months living with these

Extensive sociological description, based on six months living with these Nepalese people.

- Goswami, S. M. Everest: Is It Conquered? Calcutta: Indian Press, [1954]. 122p. Author claims Hunt expedition of 1953 was actually a British conquest for new territory and that the peak was not scaled.
- Goyal, Narendra. The King and His Constitution. New Delhi: Nepal Trading Corporation, [1959]. 140p.

  Constitution and commentary.
- Greenstreet, W. L. The Flower of Nepal. London: Samuel Tinsley and Co., 1880. 99p.

Ballad to Sita.

- Grierson, G. A. "General Introduction, Specimens of the Tibetan Dialects, the Himalayan Dialects, and the North Assam Group." In *Tibeto-Burman Family* of *Linguistic Survey of India*. Calcutta: Superintendent of Government Printing, 1909. Vol. III. Pt. I, p.113-567.
- Grierson, G. A. "Specimens of the Pahari Languages and Gujuri" and "Khas-kura or Naipali." In Indo-Aryan Family; Central Group of Linguistic Survey of India.

Scattered references to Nepalese languages.

- Calcutta: Superintendent of Government Printing, 1909. Vol. IX, Pt. IV, p.17-99. Describes where each language is spoken, people who speak it; mostly on technical grammar. Maps.
- Hagen, Toni. (In preparation.) Report of a Geological Survey of Nepal. (Tentative title.) (4 vols.) Expected 1959.
  Based on eight years of personal survey. Hagen has travelled most of the
  - trails in Nepal.
- \*\*Hamilton, Francis (Buchanan). An Account of the Kingdom of Nepal, and of the Territories Annexed to This Dominion by House of Gurkha. Edinburgh: Archibold Constable and Co., 1819. 364p.

One of the early histories, extending Nepal to include Bhutan on the east, Pakistan on the west. Illus. Maps.

Handley, Leonard. "More Hidden than Mecca." In *Time's Delinquency*. London: Hutchinson and Co., 1935. Chap. V, p.151-73.

Traveller's superficial account of Kathmandu and hunting in the Terai.

\*Hardie, Norman. In Highest Nepal; Our Life Among the Sherpas. London: George Allen and Unwin, Ltd., 1957. 191p.

An anthropologist's description of Sherpa life, based on six month's living in their villages. Illus.

Harris, Andrey. "Into Nepal," "Kathmandu Valley," and "Letter from Nepal." In Eastern Visas. London: Collins, 1939. p.223-45.

Tourist's brief travelogue. Other sections treat borderlands. Illus. Map.

Hedin, Sven. "A Peep into Nepal." In Trans-Himalya; Discoveries and Adventures in Tibet. (3 vols.) London: Macmillan and Co., 1909, 1909, and 1913. Vol. II, Chap. XLI, p.77-88. (Second edition, Vols. I and II, 1910.)

Journal of a brief trip in 1905 into northern Nepal from Tibet. Illus. Maps.

Heim, Arnold; and Gansser, August. Thron der Gotter. Zurich: Morgarten-Verlog, 1938. 235p. (Also The Throne of the Gods, an Account of the First Swiss Expedition to the Himalays. London: Macmillan and Co., 1939. 235p.)

Mountaineer's journal with many notes on the country and people. Excellent illustrations.

Hermanns, Fr. Matthias. "The Mountain Tribes of Nepal." In The Indo-Tibetans; the Indo-Tibetan and Mongoloid Problem in the Southern Himalaya and North-Northeast India. Bombay: K. L. Fernandes, 1954. Chap. II, p.7-28.

Tribal customs, folklore, and traditions, Illus. Map.

"Himalaya." Encyclopedia Americana. New York: Americana Corporation, 1950. Vol. 14, p.192-93.

Encyclopedic treatment.

"Himalaya." Encyclopedia Britannica. Chicago: Encyclopedia Britannica, Inc., 1946. Vol. 11, p.560-63.

Encyclopedic treatment.

Hodgson, Brian H. Essay the First: on the Kooch, Bodo and Dhimal Tribes. Calcutta: Baptist Mission Press, 1847. 200p.

Describes methods of cultivation, cost of production, and value of Newari's crops.

\*Hodgson, B. H. Essays on the Languages, Literature, and Religion of Nepal and Tibet; Together with Further Papers on the Geography, Ethnology, and Commerce of Those Countries. London: Trubner and Co., 1874. 145, 124p.

Nineteen essays, mostly reprints of magazine articles; mostly on Nepal or related to it.

\*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. Miscellaneous Essays Relating to Indian Subjects. (2 vols.) London: Trubner and Co., 1880. 407p., 348p.

Includes six essays on Nepal, reprints of magazine articles.

Hoffmeister, Werner. "[Cathmandoo]." In Travels in Ceylon and Continental India; Including Nepal and Other Parts of the Himalayas, to the Borders of Thibet, with Some Notices of the Overland Route. Edinburgh: William P. Kennedy, 1848. Sixth Letter, p.206-43. (Also German edition.)

Personal letters to friends by the doctor who accompanied Prince Waldemer of Prussia on his visit to Kathmandu, 1847.

Hooker, Joseph Dalton. Himalayan Journals; Notes of a Naturalist in Bengal, the Sikkim and Nepal Himalayas, the Khasia Mountains, etc. (2 vols.) London: John Murray, 1854. 408p. and 487p. (Another edition, published by John Murray in 1855, of 2 vols. contains 348p. and 345p. A third edition, published in Glasgow by The Grand Colosseum Warehouse Co., n. d., in a single vol., contains 574p. Text in all editions is the same; illus. vary.)

Journal of the author's wanderings in 1848-51, mostly in Eastern Nepal and borderlands. Illus. Maps.

- Hunt, John. The Ascent of Everest. London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1953. 300p. (Also The Conquest of Everest. New York: Dutton, 1954. 300p.)

  Mountaineer's report.
- [Hunter, R.] Military Sketches of the Goorka War in India, in the Years 1814, 1815, and 1816. London: Woodbridge, 1822. p.xvii, 57p.

  Presumably the official version of the war. Map.
- \*Hunter, William Wilson. Life of Brian Houghton Hodgson; British Resident at the Court of Nepal. London: John Murray, 1896. 390p.

Based on private letters; covers period 1825-43 in Nepal. Illus. Biblios.

\*Hunter W. W. "Nepal." In *The Imperial Gazetteer of India*. London: Trubner and Co., 1881. Vol. VII, p.103-17. (Revised Edition—Anon. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1908. Vol. XIX, p.25-55.)

Comprehensive sketch—geography, history, culture, agriculture, trade, etc. Revised edition differs; contains map.

Hurlimann, Martin. "Himalayas, Nepal and Tibet." In Asia. London: Thomas and Hudson, 1957. Plates 199-223, p.252-4.

Beautiful photographs.

Indraji, Bhagvanlal. Twenty-three Inscriptions from Nepal; Together with Some Considerations on the Chronology of Nepal. Bombay: Education Society's Press, 1885. 53p. (Translated from Gujarati by Buhler, G.)

Translations of inscriptions dating from the 12th to 18th century; brief early history of Nepal, with dynasties.

✓ Izzard, Ralph. The Abominable Snowman Adventure. London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1955. 302p. (Also New York: Doubleday, 1955. 250p.)

Report of the Daily Mail Himalayan expedition of 1954. Illus. Bibliography on the Abominable Snowman.

✓ Izzard, Ralph. The Innocent on Everest. New York: E. P. Dutton and Co., 1954. 319p. (Also London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1955. 255p.)

Account of the author's journey, alone, from Kathmandu to Everest, on the heels of the Hunt expedition. Illus. (Brit. Ed.) Bibliography on mountaineering.

Jackson, Donovan. "The Nepal Escort" and "1st...10th Gurkha Rifles." In *India's Army*. London: Sampson Low, Marston and Co., [1940]. Chaps. IV and XLVII-LVI, p.23-5, 391-456.

War records, general description. Illus.

Joshi, Hora Prasad. The Way to Political Stability; An Analysis. Kathmandu: Mercantile Corporation of Nepal, 1958. 28p.

Review of the political situation, 1957-58.

Kaji, Dewan Bahadur H. L. "Nepal." In Lands Beyond the Border. Cambridge: Oxford University Press, 1939. p.41-4.

Brief sketch.

Kar, R. C. The Master's Life in Stone. Calcutta: C. O. Book Agency, 1957. 9,12p.

Biographical sketch of Buddha. Illus.

Karunakaran, K. P. India in World Affairs, February, 1950—December, 1953. London: Oxford University Press (for Indian Council on World Affairs), 1957. p.189-200. Relations with Nepal.

Kennion, R. L. "Recollections of Nepal..." In Diversions of an Indian Political. London: Blackwood, 1932. Chaps. XIII to XVIII, p.195-277.

Tourist's description of hunting in the Terai, of Kathmandu, and the Armory in Kathmandu.

- Khosla, Gopal Das. Himalayan Circuit: the Story of a Journey in the Inner Himalayas London: MacMillan, 1956. xiii, 233p.

  Descriptive travelogue.
- Kihara, H. (Ed.) Scientific Results of the Expeditions to Nepal Himalaya. (3 vols.) Kyoto, Japan: Kyoto University, Fauna and Flora Research Society, 1955, 1956, and 1957. Vol. I. Fauna and Flora of Nepal Himalaya. 410p. Vol. II. Land and Crops of Nepal Himalaya. 562p. Vol. III. Peoples of Nepal Himalaya. 470p. Learned report of the Japanese scientific expeditions to Nepal, 1952-53. Illus.
- \*\*Kirkpatrick, [W.] An Account of the Kingdom of Nepaul. Being the Substance of Observations Made During a Mission to that Country in the Year 1793. London: Miller, 1811. 386p.

Account of the first Englishman's visit to the Kathmandu valley. Illus. Map.

Knutsson, Goran. Hos Manniskor i Himalaya. Uppsala, Sweden: J. A. Lindblads Forlag, 1954. 151p.

General description of parts of Nepal, especially the Rapti valley. Illus.

Knutsson, Goran. Report to the Government of Nepal on Crop Production and Soil Fertility. Rome: Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations. May, 1953. No. 119. 8p.

Recommendations for developing Nepal's agricultural resources.

- Kostinskii, Dmitrii Natanovich. Nepal. Moscow: Gos. Izd-vo Geogr Literary, 1955. 102p.
- Kruparz, Heinz. Shisha Pangma: Reisebilder aus Indien, Nepal und Tibet. Vienna: Kremayr and Scherian, 1954. 190p.
  - Excellent pictures on the people of Nepal.
- \*Landon, Percival. Nepal. (2 vols.) London: Constable, 1928. 358p., 363p. Popular historical account, pro-Rana bias. Based on a trip to Nepal and earlier works. Illus. Maps. Biblio.
- Landor, A. Henry Savage. Tibet and Nepal. London: R. and R. Clark, 1905. 233p.

Highly imaginative account of travels in 1899. Beautifully illustrated.

- LeBon, Gustave. Les Civilisations de L'Inde. Paris : Librairie de Firmin-Didot, 1887. 743p.
  - Numerous references to the culture of Nepal. Illus.
- LeBon, Gustave. Les Monuments de l'Inde. Paris: † 1893.p.223-46, fig.364-98.

  Monuments of Nepal described and illustrated.
- LeBon, G. "Voyage au Nepal." In Tour de Monde. 1886 †
- Leuchtag, Erika. With a King in the Clouds. London: Hutchinson, 1958. 236p. (Also Erika and the King. New York: Coward-McConn, 1958. 255p.)

  Somewhat romanticized and at times imaginative background of the overthrow of the Ranacracy in 1950. Illus. (Brit. ed.)
  - \*\*Levi, Sylvain. Le Nepal; Etude Historique D'un Royaume Hindon. (Annales du Musee Guimet; Bibliotheque D'etudes, Tomes XVII, XVIII, XIX.) (3 vols.) Paris: Ernest Leroux, 1905, 1905, 1908. 395p., 411p., and 223p., 22 plates. (Also typewritten English translation.)
    - One of the most comprehensive and authoritative works on the history and culture of Nepal. Illus. Biblio.
    - Living in Kathmandu. Kathmandu: The American Women's Organization of Nepal, 1959. 80 p. (In preparation.)

      General compendium.
    - Lobsiger-Dellenbach, Marguerite. Nepal: Catalogue de la Collection d'Ethnographie, Nepalaise du Musee d'Ethnographic de la Ville de Geneva. Geneva: Ville de Geneva 1954. 70p., 31 plates.
      - Description and pictures of Nepalese objects of art and culture. Illus. Biblio.
    - Lobsiger-Dellenbach, Marguerite. Researches Ethnologiques au Nepal (Vallee de Kathmandu.) Geneva: Memoriale Societe de Geographic, 1954.†

      Report of ethnological studies in the Kathmandu Valley.
  - Lobsiger-Dellenbach, Marguerite; Lombard, Augustin; and Zimmerman, Albert.

    Himalaya du Nepal; Mission Scientific Genevoise. Geneva: Jeheber, 1952. 56p.

    Report of scientific expedition. Illus.
    - Lohia, Rammanohar. "A Himalayan Policy." In Fragments of a World Mind. Calcutta: Maitrayoui. [1951?]. Chap. 12, p.165-71.

      Socialist party's Manifesto for foreign policy.
    - Long, J. Selections from Unpublished Records of Government for the Years 1748 to 1767 Inclusive, Relating Mainly to the Social Condition of Bengal; with a Map of Calcutta in 1784. Calcutta: Office of the Superintendent of Government Printing, 1869. Vol. I, (No more volumes published). 579p.

Numerous source materials and references to Nepal and her people.

- Longstaff, Tom. "Nepal," and "Everest." In This My Voyage. London: John Murray, 1950. Chaps. 7 and 8, p.141-59.

  Superficial journal account.
- Louis-Frederic. Dons les pas due Bouddha. Paris: Hachette, 1957. 126p.

  Includes brief references to Buddhism in Nepal.
- Mackenzie, Compton. "Nepal." In All Over the Place; Fifty Thousand Miles by Sea, Air, Road and Rail. London: Chatto and Windus, 1948. p.238-60.

  Diary of trip to Kathmandu. Illus.
- MacMunn, George. "The Gurkha Story." In *The Martial Races of India*. London: Sampson Low, Marston and Co., [1930?]. Chap. X, p.184-200.

Historical and cultural description of the Gurkha and his land. Related background in other chapters. Illus.

- MacMunn, George. "Nepal." In The Romance of the Indian Frontiers. London: Jonathan Cape, 1931. Chap. XII, Sect. 4, p.316-19.

  Brief superficial note.
- Macpherson, J. M. (Comp.) British Enactments in Force in Native States. (Third edition, revised by O. V. Bosanquet.) (6 vols.) Calcutta: Government of India, 1914. † (Further revisions up to 1929, by G. G. Hooper.)

  Several volumes include treaties and other papers relating to Nepal.
- \*Maillart, Ella. The Land of the Sherpas. London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1955. 61, 78p.

Brief description of author's trek into Sherpaland. Excellent illus.

- Majumdar, R. C. "The Chronology of the Early Kings of Nepal." In The B. C. Law Volume. Calcutta: Indian Research Institute, 1945. Vol. I, p.626-41.

  Dynasties discussed.
- Malcolm, John. The Political History of India from 1784 to 1823. (2 vols.) London: John Murray 1826. 593p.; 324, ecceii [sic.] p.

The "Nepaulese" war of 1814-16 is described in p.442-58, Vol. I; and the "British Proclamation Previous to the Commencement of Hostilities with the Rajah of Nepaul" is given in p. ccxlix to cclxii, Vol. II. Other scattered references to Nepal. Good source material.

Malhotra, Ram Chand. Governmental Economic Policy for Nepal: the Case Study of an Underdeveloped Country. Publications of the Graduate Economics Seminar of Syracuse University. Syracuse, New York: Syracuse University, 1954. No. 11, 16p.

Brief analysis and a proposal.

Malla, K. M. Nepal; A General Geographic Account. Kathmandu: Dharmodaya Sabha, Fourth World Buddhist Conference, [1957]. 36p.

Brief collection of facts on the physical and economic geography of Nepal.

Manfred, Ernest. Peelah, or the Bewitched Maiden of Nepal. London: Swan Sonnenschein and Co., 1904. 312p.

Novel, written in formal style of 1900's, about a mesmerized Anglo-Nepalese girl abducted from England to the forests of Nepal, and her escape.

Manual For Training Teachers. Kathmandu: Bureau of Publications, College of Education, 1956. 71p. (Also Eugene, Oregon: American-Nepal Education Foundation.)

Description of program for training primary school teachers.

"Maori" (Pseud., James Inglis). Sport and Work on the Nepaul Frontier. London: Macmillan and Co., 1878. 361p.

Description of life in North Bihar and hunting in Nepal. Illus.

Markham, Clements R. Narratives of the Mission of George Bogle to Tibet and of the Journey of Thomas Manning to Tibet. London: Trubner and Co., 1876. 354p. (Second edition, 1879, has 362, exxxiv p.)

A long introduction contains numerous references to Nepal. Maps.

Maron, Stanley; Rose, Leo; and Heyman, Juliane. A Survey of Nepal Society. Berkeley, California: University of California, Human Relations Area Files, South Asia Project, 1956. 313p.

Study of the social stucture and current problems.

\*Mason, Kenneth. Abode of Snow; A History of Himalayan Exploration and Mountaineering. London: Rupert Hart-Davis, 1955. 372p.

Comprehensive and reliable. Includes geography, early history and trade routes, survey studies, and history of expeditions. Illus. Maps. Excellent bibliography on mountaineering.

Massieu, Isabelle. Nepal et pays Himalayens. Paris: Librarie Felix Alcan, 1914. 233p.

General description of Nepal, mostly the Kathmandu valley.

- Mathews, Donald Stafford. "Nepalese Interlude," and "Doctor in the Himalayas." In *Medicine*, My Passport. London: George Harrap and Co., 1957. Chaps. 9 and 10, p.191-239.
  - Brief account of trip to Kathmandu; and reminiscences of the Kangchenjunga expedition as medical officer. Illus.
- McLeish, Alexander. "Nepal." In The Frontier Peoples of India; A Missionary Survey. London: World Dominion Press, 1931. Pt. III, Chap. I, p.119-29. Brief superficial sketch. Maps.
- Medlicott, H. B. Records of the Geological Survey of India. Calcutta: Government of India, 1875. Vol. VIII, p.93-101.

  Geological traverse in the region of Kathmandu.
- Memoirs of the Geological Survey of India; The Bihar-Nepal Earthquake of 1934. Calcutta: Government of India, 1939. 391p., 36 plates.

  Description and scientific data. Illus. Maps.
- Mitra, K. P. "Anglo-Nepalese Relations in the Last Decade of the Eighteenth Century." In *Proceedings of the Indian Historical Records Commission*. Delhi: Government of India Press, 1942. Vol. 18. p.153-63.

  Summary.
- Mitra, Rajendralala. The Sanskrit Buddhist Literature of Nepal. Calcutta: Asiatic Society of Bengal, 1882. xlvii, 340p.

  Synopses of 85 manuscripts collected by Hodgson; also bibliography of his

essays.

- 'Morris, C. J. The Gurkhas. A Handbook for the Indian Army. Delhi: Manager of Publications, 1933. 179p.

  Revision of Vansittart's works and of Nicolay's revision of Vansittart's works.
  - Revision of Vansittart's works, and of Nicolay's revision of Vansittart's works. Excellent compendium.
- Mukherji, Purna Chandra. A Report on a Tour of Exploration of the Antiquities in the Terai, Nepal, the Region of Kapilavastu, During February and March, 1899. In Archaeological Survey of India, Reports. New Imperial Series. Calcutta: Superintendent of Government Printing, 1901. Vol. XXVI, Pt. I, 22,60p., 28 plates. Prefatory note by Vincent A. Smith. Report of early archaeological expedition. Illus.
- Murray, W. H. The Story of Everest. London: J. M. Dent and Sons, 1953. 195p. History of attacks on Everest. Illus. Good bibliography on mountaineering.
- Nath, Mukti; and Sogani, P. C. A Report on the Bhainse Dobban, Okhare, and Hathisund Limestone Deposits, Nepal, for the Manufacture of Portland Cement. In Geological Survey of India. Calcutta: Government Press, 1955. 64p.

  Finds adequate raw material.

Nebesky-Wojkowitz, Rene von. "Sherpas and Snow-men." In Where the Gods Are Mountains; Three Years Among the People of the Himalayas. London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1956. Chap. IX, p.151-61. (Also Wo Berge Geotter Sind, Stuttgart: Deutsche Verlags-Anstalt, 1955.)

Mountaineer's description of the Sherpas. Other chapters treat borderlands. Illus.

"Nepal." In *The Colombo Plan*. (Second Annual Report of the Consultative Committee; New Delhi, October, 1953.) London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office, 1953. Chap. VII, p.51-63.

Report of Nepal's plans and efforts to improve economically.

"Nepal." In The Colombo Plan. (Third Annual Report of the Consultative Committee; Ottawa, October, 1954.) London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office, 1954. Chap. IX, p.90-5.

Report of Nepal's plans and efforts to improve economically.

"Nepal." In *The Colombo Plan*. (Fourth Annual Report of the Consultative Committee; Singapore, October, 1955.) London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office, 1955. Chap. VIII, p.96-9.

Report of Nepal's plans and efforts to improve economically.

- "Nepal." In Encyclopedia Americana. New York: Americana Corporation, 1950. Vol. 20, p.76-77.
- "Nepal." In Encyclopedia Britannica. Chicago: Encyclopedia Britannica, Inc., 1946. Vol. 16, p.221-24.
- "Nepal." In The Historical Record of the Imperial Visit to India, 1911. London: John Murray, 1914. Chap. XII, p.228-33.

Description of the King's hunt in the Terai.

"Nepal." In North and Northeastern Frontier Tribes of Frontier and Overseas Expeditions from India. (Comp'd. by Intelligence Division, British-India Army). Simla: Government Monotype Press, 1907. Vol. IV, Pt. I, 249p.

Discusses the "country and people" and "military operations."

"Nepal." In Statesman's Yearbook. London: Macmillan and Co., 1957. p.1239-42.

Nepal at a Glance. Kathmandu: The Publicity Department, Government of Nepal, 1954. 23p.

Brief miscellany of information collected by the Ministry of Planning and Development. Illus.

Nepal: Protestant Christianity's Newest Mission Field. New York: Board of Mission of the Methodist Church, [1955]. 8p.

Appeal for aid to the United Missions hospital.

- Nepal Trade Directory 1959. New Delhi: Nepal Trading Corporation, 1959. 194p. Useful compendium; some information (e.g., education) based on obsolete data.
- Newall, D. J. F. "Nepal." In The Highlands of India; Strategically Considered with Special Reference to Their Colonization as Reserve Circles, Military, Industrial, and Sanitary, with a Map. Diagrams, and Illustrations, etc. London: Harrison and Sons, 1882. Sect. VII, p.92-101.

Sketchy description of Nepal, based on excursion into eastern part; also describes borderlands. Illus.

Newall, D. J. F. "Nepal and the Basins of the Karnoli, Gunduk and Cosi." In The Highlands of India; Being a Chronicle of Field Sports and Travel in India, with Numerous Full-Page and Text Illustrations, Diagrams, etc. London: Harrison and Sons, 1887. Sect. VII, p.305-15. (This book is called Vol. II, apparently an afterthought, since the preceding volume of five years earlier is not identified as Vol. I.)

Travelogue description.

Northey, Brook. The Land of the Gurkhas; or the Himalayan Kingdom of Nepal. Cambridge: W. Heffer and Sons, 1937. 248p.

General miscellany. Illus. Map. Biblio.

Northey, W. Brook; and Morris, C. J. The Gurkhas, Their Manners, Customs and Country. London: John Lane, 1928. 282p.

General history and sociological study. Illus. Map. Biblio.

Oakley, E. S.; and Gairola, Tara Dutt. Himalayan Folklore. Allahabad: Superintendent, Printing and Stationery, 1935. 315p.

Folklore of western borderlands of Nepal.

- O'Conner, Frederick. "Nepal" and "Prince of Wales' Visit to Nepal." In *Things Mortal*. London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1940. Chaps. XI, XII, p.160-85.

  Rather superficial treatment. Illus.
- O'Connor, Frederick. "Resident...British Envoy in Nepal." In On the Frontier and Beyond. London: John Murray, 1931. Chaps. XIV, XV, p.272-345.

  Description of author's life in Nepal 1918-25 and miscellany in other chapters and appendices. Illus.
- O'Hanlon, Lily M. At the Foot of Fishtail Mountain. Edinburgh: (privately printed) 12 Cluny Gardens, [1957]. 61p.

A medical missionary in Nepal. Illus.

\*Oldfield, Henry Ambrose. Sketches from Nipal. Historical and Descriptive, with Anecdotes of the Court Life and Wild Sports of the Country in the Time of Maharaja Jang Bahadur, G. C. B., to Which is Added an Essay on Nepalese Buddhism, and Illustrations of Religious Monuments, Architecture, and Scenery from the Author's Own Drawings. (2 vols.) London: W. H. Allen and Co., 1880. 418p., 364p.

Geographic and historical description of Nepal, with notes on Buddhism, festivals, etc. Illustrated with beautiful paintings.

\*Oliphant, Laurence. A Journey to Kathmandu (The Capital of Nepaul) with the Camp of Jung Bahadur; Including a Sketch of the Nepaulese Ambassador at Home. London: John Murray, 1852. 214p.

Author's journal of trip in 1851.

O'Malloy, L. S. S. Darjeeling. (Bengal District Gazetteers). Calcutta: The Bengal Secretariat Book Depot, 1907. 231p.

Goorkhas' capture of Darjeeling in 1775, and other scattered references.

- The Orphan of Nepaul; a Tale of Hindustan. London: †, 1840.
- Pandey, Rudra Raj; Bahadur, Kaiser; and Wood, Hugh B. (Eds.) Education in Nepal; Report of the Nepal National Education Planning Commission. Kathmandu: Bureau of Publications, College of Education, 1956. 259p. (Also Eugene, Oregon: American-Nepal Education Foundation; Also Nepali edition.)

Survey of present education and master plan for future. Illus. Maps.

- Pant, Pushkar. (In preparation.) Budgetary Problems and Development in Nepal. Nashville: Vanderbilt University. Expected 1959. (Supervised by Dr. Rendigs Fels.)
- Pant, Y. P. Nepal's Economic Development On An International Basis. Kathmandu:

  Nepal Council of Asian Relations and World Affairs, 1956. 24p.

  Points out dangers of "external forces" and foreign aid.
- Pant, Y. P. Planning for Prosperity in Nepal. Kathmandu: Nepal Cultural Association, 1957. 152, vii p.

Detailed analysis of Nepal's first five-year plan.

Pant, Yadav Prasad. Planning in Underdeveloped Economics; a Study of the Problems of Economic Plans with References to Backward Countries. Allahabad: Indian Press, 1955, 160p.

From an economist's point of view; references to Nepal.

- Perry, Erskine. "Ascent to the Valley of Nepal..." In A Bird's-Eye View of India; with Extracts from a Journal Kept in the Provinces, Nepal, etc. London: John Murray, 1855. Chaps. XXXI-XXXV, p.186-216.

  Superficial diary.
- Petech, Luciano. Mediaeval History of Nepal (c. 750-1480). Rome: Istituto Italiano Per II Medio Estremo Oriente, 1958. 238p.

  Rather thorough research based on study of ancient manuscripts.
- Petech, Luciano (Ed.). I Missionari Italiani nel Tibet e nel Nepal. (7 vols.) Roma: La Libreria Dello Stato, 1952. 224p., 273p., 366p., 284p., 251p., 353p., 317p.

  18th century Missionary letters from Nepal and Tibet. (Only Vols. I-IV and VII on Nepal.)
- Phillimore, R. H. (Comp.) "Beyond the Barriers" and "Himalayan Mountains." (2 vols.) In *Historical Records of the Survey of India; 18th Century*. (Vol. I) and ...; 1800-1815 (Vol. II). Dehra Dun: Office of the Geodetic Branch, 1945. Vol. I, Chap. V, p.67-77; Vol. II, Chap. VI, p.70-90.

Notes on early surveys with references to Rennell's work. Other scattered references. Maps.

Politicus (Pseud). "Inside Story of Nepal." New Delhi: The Hindu Outlook, n.d. † (Reprint.)

Significant contemporary contribution to the revolutionary period.

- Post Report. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, January, 1957. 20p. (Previous editions: August 8, 1955, 20p., December 18, 1953, 27p.) (Offset.)

  Description of life in Kathmandu—from Americans' viewpoint.
- **Poudyal, Ramraj.** Introducing Nepal. Kathmandu: the author, 1954. 52p. Tourists' guidebook.
- Powell, E. Alexander. "The Door to Mystery," "The Forbidden Land," and "Dark Gods." In *Free Lance, Twenty Years of Travel and Adventure*. London: George Harap and Co., 1938. Chaps. XLVI-XLVIII, p.412-42.

Description of travel to Kathmandu and Bhatgaon; an overview of his Last Home of Mystery. Illus.

Powell, E. Alexander. The Last Home of Mystery; Adventures in Nepal. London: John Long, 1929. 332p.

Tourist's impressions, sometimes sensational.

- Pradhan, V. B. (In preparation.) Currency and Its Problems in Nepal. (Tentative title.) New Delhi: Indian School of International Studies. Expected 1959 or 1960. (Supervised by I. Baral.)
- Price, Harry. (In preparation.) Economic Survey of Nepal. New York: United Nations, expected 1960.

Will contain chapters on education, resources, geography, economics, etc.

\*Prinsep, Henry T. "Nipal War." In History of the Political and Military Transactions in India During the Administration of the Marquess of Hastings 1813-1823. (2 vols.) London: Kingsbury, Parbury, and Allen, 1825. Vol. I, Chaps. II-V, p.54-213. (First published 1820.)

Excellent source material on the war of 1814-16. Illus. Maps.

Rana, Chandra Shumsher J. B. Appeal to the People of Nepal for the Emancipation of Slaves and Abolition of Slavery in the Country. Kathmandu: Suba Pandit Rama Mani, 1925. 72p. (Also Nepali edition.)

Speech made Nov. 28, 1924, at Tundikhel, leading to abolition of slaves. Illus.

Rana, Pudma Jung Bahadur (Mukherji, A. C., Ed.) Life of Maharaja Sir Jung Bahadur of Nepal. Allahabad: Pioneer Press, 1909. 308p.

Biography prepared by his son, with strong bias. Description of palace life in Nepal, late 19th century.

- Rand, Austin L.; and Fleming, Robert L. Birds from Nepal. Chicago: Natural History Museum, 1957. (Fieldiana: Zoology Series, Vol. 41, No. 1.) 218p.

  Description of four expeditions to collect birds.
- Ratna, Kuladharma. Buddhism and Nepal. Kathmandu: Dharmodaya Sabha, 1958. 24p.

Brief historical sketch.

Rauch, Ernest. Report to the Government of Nepal on Farm Enterprises. Rome: Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations, April, 1954. No. 260. 21p.

Suggestions for improved land use.

Ray, H. C. "Dynastic History of Nepal." In *The Dynastic History of Northern India (Early Mediaeval Period*). (3 vols.) Calcutta: University Press, 1931. Vol. I, p.185-234.

Good historical sketch, though based on secondary sources. Map. Biblio.

- Regmi, D. R. Ancient and Medieval Nepal. Kathmandu: the author, 1952. 178p. History by a Nepali; up to about 1650.
- Regmi, Dilli R. A Century of Family Autocracy in Nepal. Banaras: Commercial Printing Works, 1950. 267, ix p. (Reprinted by the Nepali National Congress, Kathmandu, 1958.)

An account of the Rana autocracy, 1846-1949; caustically critical of the Ranas.

Regmi, D. R. Nepal. Banaras: Om Prakash Kapur (Nepali National Congress), [1948]. 25p.

Brief general and historical sketch.

Regmi, D. R. The Nepali Democratic Struggle; Its Aim and Character. Banaras: Nepali National Congress, [1948]. 46p.

Aims and program of the Nepali National Congress party.

- Regmi, D. R. Political and Economic History of Nepal. (4 vols.). I, Ancient Nepal; II, Medieval History of the Nepal Valley; III, Rise and Growth of Nepal as a Power in the 18th Century; IV, Bhim Sen to Mathabar (1800-1846.) Calcutta: K. L. Mukhopadhyaya, (Fall, 1959.)
- Regmi, D. R. Whither Nepal? Kathmandu: the author, 1952. 181p. Essay on the immediate past (Rana period), and the future of Nepal.
- Rennel, James. Memoir of a Map of Hindoostan; or the Mogul's Empire:...(Second edition.) London: M. Brown, 1785. 168p. (One published in 1792 is also called the second edition; 428p. Third edition, 1793.)

Interesting for its vague and inaccurate references to Nepal. Maps.

Report on the Explorations in Nepal and Tibet, Made by M. H. & His Son in 1892-93 in Connection with the Trigonometrical Branch, Survey of India. Dehra Dun: Trigonometrical Branch, 1895. 19p. (Earlier edition-1887-mentions... Season 1885-86... in title, and gives C. Wood as author.)

Based on field notes.

Ripley, Dillon. Search for the Spiny Babbler; an Adventure in Nepal. Boston: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1952. 301p. (Also Search for the Spiny Babbler; Bird Hunting in Nepal. London: Victor Gallancz, 1953. 301p.)

Ornithologist's journal of trips to Kathmandu and Chainpur in east Nepal. Illus. (Am. ed.) Map. Biblio.

Risley, H. H. Census of India, 1901; Ethnographic Appendices, Being the Data upon Which the Caste Chapter of the Report is Based. Calcutta: Office of the Superintendent of Government Printing, 1903. Vol. I, 251p.

Excellent description of Rajputs, Limbus, and other Nepalese tribes.

Risley, H. H. Tribes and Castes of Bengal. Calcutta: Bengal Secretariat Press. Ethnographic Glossary (2 vols.), 1891. xciii, 540p. and 352, 193p.; Anthropometric Data (2 vols.), 1892. 875p. and 429p.

Ethnographic Glossary discusses customs of the Gurungs, Magars, Tharus, and other tribes; Vol. I contains a good "Introductory Essay; Caste in Relation to Marriage." *Anthropometric Data* volumes give statistics only; Vol. I, p.232-89 treat "Darjiling Hill" tribes.

- Robbe, Ernest. Report to the Government of Nepal on Forestry. Rome: Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations, March, 1954. No. 209. 66p.

  Recommendations for better forest utilization. Illus.
- Rose, Leo. Nepal: Government and Politics. Box 2054 Yale Station, New Haven, Conn.: Human Relations Area Files, Inc., 1956. 360p.

Good discussion of contemporary government, politics and foreign relations.

Rose, Leo. (In preparation.) The Rana Period. (Tentative title.) Doctor's dissertation, University of California, Berkeley. Expected 1959.

Based on one year's study in Nepal, numerous interviews with Ranas and political leaders.

Rose, Paul W. Six Years of American Aid in Nepal. New Delhi: American Embassy, 1959. (In press.)

Report of developmental work in Nepal under American foreign aid, 1952-58.

Ross-of-Bladensburg, [John]. "The Story of a Treaty: the Gurkha War 1814-16." In *The Marquess of Hastings*. (Rulers of India Series.) Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1893. Chap. IV, p.63-84.

Concise story of the war. Map.

Sarkar, S. C. "The Nepal Frontier in the Second Half of the 18th Century." In Proceedings of the Indian History Congress, 3rd Session, Calcutta, 1939. Calcutta: Calcutta University Press, 1940. p.1605-29.

General description, geography, civilization, etc.

Sarcar, S. C. "Some Notes on the Intercourse of Bengal with Northern Countries in the Second Half of the Eighteenth Century." *Indian Historical Records Commission: Proceedings of Meetings.* Calcutta: Government of India Central Publication Branch, 1932. Vol. XIII, p.99-109.

Trade relationships.

Sastri, Mahamahopadhyaya Hara Prasad. A Catalogue of Palm-Leaf and Selected Paper Mss. Belonging to the Durbar Library, Nepal. Also: Bendall, Cecil. A Historical Introduction. [Part of title of Vol. I.] Calcutta: Baptist Mission Press, 1905 (Vol. I), and 1915 (Vol. II). xxxii, 32, 273, 23p.; and xxxv, 272, 22p.

Prefaces, Introduction, and descriptions of manuscripts are in English; provide good background material.

Schoff, Wilfred H. (Trans.) The Periplus of the Erythraean Sea; Travel and Trade in the Indian Ocean by a Merchant of the First Century. London: Longmans, Green and Co., 1912. 323p.

Translation of a journal written in the first century by a merchant to India. Brief references to Nepal; trade and trade routes.

Sen, Siva Naryan. Hand-made Paper of Nepal. (Nepal Museum Publication No. 2.) Kathmandu: Nepal Museum, [1940]. 5p. (Also in The Modern Review, 67: 459-63, April, 1940.)

Description of process. Illus.

Shah, Sirdar Ikbal Ali. Nepal: The Home of the Gods. London: Samson Low, Marston, and Co., n.d. 252p.

History, people, customs, geography. Illus.

Shaha, Rishikesh. Nepal and the World. Kathmandu: Nepali Congress, 1955. 54p.

Historical development of nationalism and an analysis of Nepal's foreign policy.

- Sharma, K. P. (In preparation.) Legal Systems and Reforms of Nepal: 19th Century. (Tentative title.) New Delhi: Indian School of International Studies. Expected 1959 or 1960. (Supervised by I. Baral.)
- Sharma, Ravi S.; Cover, John H.; and Keddie, Nikkir. The Economy of Nepal. Berkeley, California: University of California, Human Relations Area Files, South Asia Project, 1956. 151p.

Concise summary of agriculture, industry, financing, transportation, communication and trade.

- Shastri, G. C. Freedom Loving Nepal. Kathmandu: the author, [1957?]. 10p. Historical sketch, with emphasis on foreign relations.
- Shrestha, Chandra Bahadur. Buddhist Geography of Ancient Nepal. Kathmandu: Dharmodaya Sabha, [1958?]. 11p.

Brief sketches of points of Buddhist significance in Nepal.

- Shrestha, Chandra Bahadur. Kathmandu Guide. Kathmandu: the author, 1956. 40p. Handbook.
- Silwal, Y. K. (In preparation.) Relation of Nepal with British Government of India. 1765-1816. (Tentative title.) New Delhi: Indian School of International Studies Expected 1959 or 1960. (Supervised by I. Baral.)
- Simon, Kathleen. "Nepal." In Slavery. London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1929. Chap. 9, p.122-34.

Story of slavery and emancipation in Nepal.

Singh, N. M. Nepal's First Five-Year Plan: A Criticism. Kathmandu: Nepal Council of Asian Relations and World Affairs, 1957. 24p.

Early attempts at economic planning; evaluation of the Five-Year Plan.

\*Smith, Thomas. Narrative of a Five Years' Residence at Nepaul from 1841 to 1845. (2 vols.) London: Colburn, 1852. 294p, 296p.

General sociological study; covers geography and history, including seven chapters on the war of 1814-16; personal experiences, 1841-45.

Smith, Vincent A. Ashoka, the Buddhist Emperor of India. (Rulers of India Series.)
Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1901. 204p.

Scattered references to Ashoka's visit to Nepal.

Smith, Vincent A. The Early History of India: from 600 B. C. to the Muhammadan Conquest, Including the Invasion of Alexander the Great. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1914. 512p.

Scattered references to, and excellent background for, Nepal of this period. Illus. Maps.

- Smith, Vincent A. "Kapilvastu." In Encyclopedia of Religion and Ethics. New York: Charles Scribner and Sons, 1920. Vol. VII, p.659-62.

  Discusses location of Buddha's birthplace.
- Smith, V. A. "Tibet and Nepal." A History of Fine Art in India and Ceylon, from the Earliest Times to the Present Day. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1911. p.314-25.

  Similarity of Tibetan and Nepalese painting.
- Smythies, E. A. Big Game Shooting in Nepal; (with Leaves from the Maharaja's Sporting Diary). Calcutta: Thacker, Spink, 1942. 174p.

Sketch of Nepal, with emphasis on forests and hunting, especially by "Joodha" Shumshere. Illus.

Smythies, Olive. Tiger Lady; Adventures in the Indian Jungle. London: Heinemann, 1953. 230p.

Hunting in the Terai.

Snellgrove, D. L. "Buddhism in Nepal." In Buddhist Himalaya. Oxford: Bruno Cassirer, 1957. Chap. III. p.91-120.

Able treatment.

Sparring, Ake. Nepal, Landet Under Jordens tak. Stockholm: Raben and Sjogren Ni, 1956. 166p.

"Nepal, land under the earth's ceiling."

Spate, O. H. K. "Nepal." In *India and Pakistan: a General and Regional Geography*. London: Methuen, 1954. p.405-13.

Brief geographical sketch; other scattered references.

Stanton, George Bart. An Authentic Account of the Earl of Macartney's Embassy from the King of Great Britain to the Emperor of China. (2 vols.) London: 1797. † (Later edition had 3 volumes.)

Contains background of treaty between China and Nepal.

Steinmetz, Heinz; and Wellenkamp, Jurgen. "Nepal." In Ein Sommer Am Ronde der Welt. Stuttgart: C. Belsar, 1956. 129p.

"One summer around the world"; tourist's sketch.

Stoner, Charles. The Sherpa and the Snowman. London: Hallis and Carter, 1955. 209p.

Author's account of the Daily Mail expedition to find a "Snowman." Good sociological study. Illus.

- Suyin, Han. The Mountain is Young. London: Jonathan Cape, 1958. 578p. Mediocre novel of life among the international set in Kathmandu.
- \*Temple, Richard. "Remarks on a Tour Through Nepal in May, 1876." In Journals Kept in Hyderabad, Kashmir, Sikkim and Nepal. (2 vols.) London: W. H. Allen, 1887. Vol. II, p.221-62.

Author's account of his visit to Nepal. Illus. Maps.

Tenzing Norgay; and Ullman, James Ramsey. Man of Everest: The Autobiography of Tenzing. London: George G. Harrap, 1955. 320p. (Also Tiger of the Snows. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1955. 294p.)

Story of Tenzing and the conquest of Everest. Illus. Maps.

- Thapa, N. B.; and Moran, M. D. A Short History of Nepal. Kathmandu: Solomon and Bros., 1951. 79p.
  - Brief high school textbook; useful summary. Map.
- Theuvenet, S. Report to the Government of Nepal on Irrigation. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Sept., 1953. No. 162. 44p.

  Irrigation potential in Nepal. Maps.
- Thornton, Edward. "Nepaul." In "A Gazetteer of the Territories under the Government of the East India Company and of the Native States on the Continent of India." (4 vols.) London: Wm. H. Allen and Co., 1854. Vol. III, p.716-24.

  Brief sketch.
- Tichy, Herbert. "Land der Nomenlosen Berge; erste Durchquerung Westnepals." Vienna: Ullstein, 1954. 221p.
  - "The land where mountains have no names; first trip through west Nepal." Descriptive of country, people, and culture.
- Tilman, W. Nepal Himalaya. Cambridge: University Press, 1952. 271p.

  Mountaineer's report of attacks on Langtang Himal, Annapurna, and Everest.

  Illus. Maps.
- Tucci, Giuseppe. Preliminary Report on Two Scientific Expeditions in Nepal. (Serie Orientale Roma, X, Materials for the Study of Nepalese History and Culture). Rome: Istituto Italiano Per II Medio Ed Estremo Oriente, 1956. 153p., 60 plates.
  - Scholarly report on trips to Mustang and Jumla, emphasizing factors influencing Buddhism and early history. Illus. Maps.
- Tucci, Giuseppe. Tibetan Painted Scrolls. (3 vols.) Rome: La Libreria Dello Stato, 1949. (Continuous paging.) p.271-80, 331-46, and plates.
  - Discussion of Nepalese influence on Tibetan tankas (scroll paintings). Volume III contains plates of tankas. Other scattered references to Nepal. Illus.
- Tucci, Giuseppe. (In preparation.) Tibeto-Nepalese Sculpture. Roma: La Libreria Dello Stato, expected 1959.
- Tucci, Giuseppe. Tra Giungle E Pagode. Roma: La Libreria Dello Stato, [1954?] 137p.
  - Report of author's travels from Kathmandu to Mustang in 1951-2. Illus. Maps.

\*Tuker, Francis. Gorkha, the Story of the Gurkhas of Nepal. London: Constable and Co., 1957. 319p.

Good history of Nepal. Somewhat critical of contemporary politicians. Illus. Map. Biblio.

- Tuker, Francis. "The Gurkha Brigade," and "India's Mongolian Frontier." In While Memory Serves. London: Cassell and Co., 1950. App. VIII. IX, p.624-46.

  Britain's last two years in India and her disposition of Gurkha troops. Other scattered references to Nepal. Illus. Maps.
- Tuladhar, Sugatdass. Deliberations on Nepal's Five-Year Plan. Kathmandu: Mandass and Sugatdass, 1957. 19p.

Discussion of the objectionable points.

Tulashar, Sugatdass. The Problem of Currency, Exchange and Banking in Nepal. Kathmandu: Mandass and Sugatdass, 1955. 32p.

Discusses needed banking reforms and the State Bank Act of December, 1955.

Turner, Samuel. "Tibet, Some Account, etc." In An Account of an Embassy to the Court of the Teshoo Lama in Tibet, Containing a Narrative of a Journey through Bootan and Part of Tibet. London: G. and W. Nicol, 1800. p.437-42.

Brief account of war of 1792 with "Nipal." Other scattered references. Turner's report to Hastings on his return, dated March 2, 1784. Attempts to set up Indo-Tibetan trade threatened Nepal-Tibetan Trade.

Upadhyay, Devendra Raj. A Glimpse of Nepal Under Rana Tyranny. Calcutta: Nepali National Congress, 1948. 13p.

Scathing criticism of the Ranas; a call for revolution.

Vadivelu, A. "Maharaja of Nepal." In *The Ruling Chiefs*, Nobles, and Zamindars of India. Madras: G. C. Loganedham Bros., 1915. Sect. 14, p.105-9f.

Biography of Chandra Shumshere J. B. R. with pro-Rana bias. Illus.

\*Vansittart, Eden. (Revised by Nicolay, B. U.) Gurkhas; Handbook for the Indian Army. Calcutta: Superintendent Government Printing, 1915. 231p. (Enlarged edition of Notes on Gurkhas; Being a Short Account of Their Country, History. Characteristics, Clans, etc. Calcutta: Superintendent of Government Printing, 1890. 69p.; and Notes on Nepal. Calcutta: Government Printer, 1896. Revised edition, 1906.)

Excellent compendium of history, tribes, customs, religion and more of the Gurkhas. Map.

- Venkatachelam, Kota. Chronology of Nepal History, Reconstructed. Vijayawada, India: the author, 1953. 120p. (Trans. from Telugu.)

  Study of Nepalese dynasties, based on controversial assumptions.
- A Visit of Friendship and Goodwill. Kathmandu: Himalayan Press, [1956?]. 24p. Report of visit of King Mahendra to India in November, 1955.
- Waddell, L. A. "Along the Nepal Frontier Towards Everest...," "...The Kanchenjunga Group," and "...Nepalese Jealous Exclusiveness." In Among the Himalayas. Westminister: Archibald Constable and Co., 1899. Chaps. IX, X, and XI, p.300-429. (Also Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott Co., 1899. Second edition, 1900. 452p.)

Mountaineer's travelogue. Interesting forerunner of modern "expedition" books. Illus. Maps.

- Watters, Thomas. "Ni-po-lo or Nepal." In On Yuan Chwang's Travel in India. (2 vols.) London: Royal Asiatic Society, 1905. Vol. II, p.83-5.

  Sketchy account of the Nepalese.
- Wayfarer. (Pseud.) Nepal To-day. New Delhi: The Hindu Outlook, Dec., 24, 1950. 62p.

Reprint of pro-Rana articles in the *Hindu Outlook* and *People*, during period when King Tribhuwan had fled to India.

- \*Weir, Tom. East of Kathmandu. London: Oliver and Boyd, 1955. 138p. (Also Fair Lawn, N. J.: Essential Books, 1956. 138p.)

  Traveler's account of wanderings through Nepal. Beautiful illus.
  - Wessels, C. Early Jesuit Travellers in Central Asia, 1603-1721. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff, 1924. 344p.

About 20 scattered references to Nepal.

- \*Wheeler, James Talboys. Diary of Events in Nipal 1841 to 1846. Calcutta: Foreign Office Press, 1878. 73p.
- Wheeler, James Talboys. "Kingdom of Nipal." In Summary of Affairs of the Government of India in the Foreign Department from 1864-69. Calcutta: Office of Government Printing, 1868. Chap. II, p.210-26.

  Important political documents.
- Wheeler, J. Talboys. "Nipal History: Ghorka Conquest (A. D. 1767-1814)," "Nipal War: Lord Moira (Hastings) (A. D. 1814-1816)," and "War Decade: Burma and Nipal (A. D. 1839-1849)." In A Short History of India, and the Frontier States of Afghanistan, Nipal, and Burma. London: Macmillan, 1899. Chaps. XI, XII, and XXI, p.461-76; 571-86. (Also published in 2 vols. by Colliers, New York, 1899; and in 1894 under the title, A Short History of the Frontier States of Afghanistan, Nipal, and Burma.)

Good historical discussion. Also scattered references to Nepal throughout. Maps.

Wilson, Horace Hayman. "[Nepal]." In The History of British India from 1805 to 1835. (3 vols.) London: James Madden, 1858. Vol. II, Bk. II, Chaps. I, II, p.1-60; 419-28.

Rather detailed history of this period, with emphasis on war of 1814-16, causes and results.

Wood, Hugh B.; et. al. "Education in Nepal." Reprint from Readings in Education.

Seattle: Cascade-Pacific Books, 1958. 84p.

Collection of articles on the history and present status of education in Nepal. Maps.

Wood, Hugh B.; Upadhyaya, S.P.; et. al. (Eds.) Six Years of Educational Progress in Nepal. Kathmandu: Bureau of Publications, College of Education, 1959. 76p. (In press.) (Also with University of Oregon, Eugene; also Nepali edition.)

Description of work under joint HMG/USOM/University of Oregon Contract efforts. Illus.

Woodyatt, Nigel. "The Kingdom of Nepal" and "The Little Man." In *Under Ten Viceroys; the Reminiscences of a Gurkha*. London: Herbert Jenkins, 1923. Chaps. XII and XIII, p.158-88.

Brief sketch, emphasis on Kitchener's visit to Nepal, 1906. Scattered references and borderlands described in other chapters.

Wright, Daniel. Sketch of the Portion of the Country of Nepal Open to Europeans. Calcutta: Superintendent, Government Printing, 1872. 30p.

Description of trail to the Kathmandu valley.

\*Wright, Daniel (Ed.); Singh, Munshi Shew Shunker; and Gunanand. History of Nepal with an Introductory Sketch of the Country and People of Nepal. Cambridge: University Press, 1877. 324p. (Reprint, Calcutta: Susil Gupta, 1958. 208p.)

One of the most thorough and reliable histories. Illus. Biblio.

Yami, Dharma Ratna. The Study of the Critical Situation in Nepal. Kathmandu: the author, 1958. 25p.

Criticism of Nepal's foreign policy, past and present.

- Younghusband, Francis. India and Tibet. London: John Murray, 1910. 455p. Scattered references on Anglo-Nepal-Tibetan relationships. Illus.
- Zimmer, Heinrich. The Art of Indian Asia; Its Mythology and Transformations. New York: Pantheon Books, 1954. Vol. I (text) 465p. Vol. II (plates) 614p. Scattered references to Nepal, particularly to Buddhist stupas and shrines; several plates.

## NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

## Magazine Articles

- "Abolition of Slavery in Nepal Not Due to League of Nation's Influence." The Modern Review, 40: 565, 665-6, Nov., Dec., 1926; 42: 95-6, 499, July, Oct., 1927.
- "The Abortive Nepalese Revolt: Insurgents and State Troops." Illustrated London News, 217: 905, Dec. 2, 1950. (II).
- [Archarya, Tanka Prasad]. "Nepal's Fight for Freedom." India Today, 1: 19-27, June, 1952.
- \*Adam, Leonhard. "Criminal Law and Procedure in Nepal a Century Ago; Notes Left by Brian H. Hodgson." Far Eastern Quarterly, 9: 146-68, Feb., 1950.
  - Adam, Leonhard. "Die Kombinierten ghi-Kannen und Dochtlampen von Nepal." Ostasiatische Zeitschrift, 13: 24-38, 1937. (11).

Description of the ghee-wick lamps of Nepal.

- Adam, Leonhard. "Nepal Marriage Ceremony; a Marriage Ceremony of the Pun-Clan (Magar) at Rigah (Nepal.)" Man, 34: 17-21, Feb., 1934. (11.)
- Adam, Leonhard. "Sitte und Recht in Nepal." Zeitshrift fur Vergleichende Rechtswissenschaft, 49: 1-269, 1934.
- \*Adam, Leonhard. "The Social Organization and Customary Law of the Nepalese Tribes." American Anthropologist, 38: 533-47, Oct.-Dec.. 1936.
  - Adam, Leonhard. "Some Characteristic Legal Institutions of Nepal." Man, 35: 12-13, Jan., 1935. (11).
  - Adam, Leonhard. "Uber Spoiseverbote der Rai und Einiger Anderen Stamme von Nepal." Zeitschrift fur Vergleichende Rechtswissenschaft, 50: 165-75, 1936.

Food taboos of the Rais and certain other tribes of Nepal.

- "Agitation at Biratnagar Goes on Unabated; the Mills Strike Continues." Nepal Today, [6]: 1, May 22, 1953.
- Agranovsky, I. "Art of Nicholas Roerich, the Bard of the Himalayas." Soviete Land, 12: 27-30, June 20, 1959.
- "Agreement with India and Nepal for a Road-Building Program." United States Department of State Bulletin, 38: 149, Jan. 27, 1958.

- Aikin, Arthur. "Report of the Society of Arts on Specimens of Rice, Wool, etc. from Nepal and Assam." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 5: 365-71, June, 1836.
- "[The Ailing King of Nepal]." Time, 64: 33, Dec. 13, 1954.
- "The All-Seeing Eyes of Buddha Represented in Newar Art; the Glorious Stupa of Swayambhunath in Nepal." *Illustrated London News*, 226: I, Apr. 30, 1955. (I1.)
- [Alter, Edith C.] "How To Go To Nepal." News Circle (New Delhi American Women's Club), 4: 3, Apr., 1959.

From New Delhi.

Amatya, Dhruba Singh. "Glimpses of Indian Universities." Education Quarterly, 2: 74-86, June, 1958.

With suggestions for a university in Nepal.

[Amatya], Druba Man [Singh]. "The Highest Observatory in the World." Vasudha, 1: 7-8+, Oct., 1957.

Recommended for Mt. Everest.

Amatya, Dhruba Man Singh. "The Role of Science in Education." Education Quarterly, 1: 125-31, Sept., 1957.

... as applied to Nepal.

Amatya, Purna Prasad. "Library Services in Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 178-82, Sept., 1957.

...as applied to Nepal.

Amatya, Tulsilal. "To Those Who Love Humanity." Nepal Today, [3]: 7-8, Dec.-Jan., 1949-50.

Attack on the Ranas.

- \*Amir. "Route from Cathmandu, in Nepal, to Tazedo, on the Chinese Frontier, with Some Occasional Allusions to the Manners and Customs of the Bhotiahs, by Amir, a Cashmiro-Bhotiah by Birth, and by Vocation an Interpreter to the Traders on the Route Described." Asiatick Researches, 17: 513-34, 1832.
  - Anand, H. L. "A Window on Nepal." The Contemporary, 2: 220-3 July-Aug., 1958.

Miscellany.

- Anandan, P. M. "Democracy and Nepal." Nepal Today, [6]: 9, 16, Late Jan., 1953.
- "Annual Payment to Nepal." The Modern Review, 38: 116, July, 1925.
  ...by India, is questioned.
- [Aryal, Krishna Raj.] "Editorial." Education Quarterly, 1: 1-3, Mar., 1957.

  Country development through education.
- [Aryal, Krishna Raj.] "Editorial." Education Quarterly, 1: 145-7, Dec., 1957.

  Plea for implementation of the National Education Planning Commission report.
- [Aryal, Krishna Raj.] "Editorial: A Call and Challenge for Our Youths." Education Quarterly, 1: 47-50. June, 1957.
- Aryal, Krishna Raj. "Primary Education Under the Five-Year Plan." Education Quarterly, 1: 18-22, Mar., 1957.
- Auden, J. B. "Traverses in Nepal." The Himalayan Journal, 7: 76-82, 1935.

  Report of the 1934 earthquake and a geological travelogue.
- B., T. B. "The Three Stars." Vasudha, 3: 11-12, 21-2, May, 1959. (I1.)
  B. P. Koirala, Subarna Shumsher, and Ganesh Man Singh of the new government.
- Bagchi, P. C. "A Nepalese Pata of the Sudhankumaravadana." Journal of the Indian Society of Oriental Art, 8: 181-4, 1940. (I1.)

  Story of Sudhana Kumara.
- Bagchi, P. C. "Some Brahmanical Minatures from Nepal." Journal of the Indian Society of Oriental Art, 8: 18-20, 1940. (I1.)
  ...painted on wooden covers of two manuscripts.
- Bahadur, Dil. "Some Features of Our Economy." Vasudha, 2: 5-6+, Sept., 1958.
- \*Bahadur, Kaiser. "Ancient Nepal." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 21-33, [Spring. 1954.] (Also in East and West, 4: 167-72, Oct., 1953.)
  - **Bahadur, Kaiser.** "The Development of Education in Nepal and Tibet." The Journal of the Nepal Council of Asian Relations and World Affairs 1: 18-24, May, 1956.
- Bahadur, Kaiser. "Health Progress in Nepal." Vasudha, 2: 5+, Apr., 1958.

- \*Bahadur, Kaiser. "Modern Nepal." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 35-42, Jan., 1955.
- \*Bahadur, Kaiser. "The Mystery of the Bas-relief of Tribikrum and the Accompanying Inscription of Tri-ganga Near the Temple of Pasupati in Kathmandu, Nepal." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 11-21, [Summer, 1954.]
- Bahadur, Poorna. "Nepal; Its Present Ordeal." Nepal Today, [6]: 5-8, Late Jan., 1953.
- Bahadur, Poorna. "The Strategic Importance of Nepal." Nepal Today, [6]: 5-7, Apr. 28, 1953.
  - Relations with China and India.
- Bahadur, S. N. "Nepal's Gratefulness to India." Nepal Today, [4]: 10-11, July, 1951.
- Bahadur, Satya Narayan. "Nepal's Security Under Mohan Shum Sher?" Nepal Today, [3]: 13-14, Dec.-Jan., 1949-50.
  ...is doubtful.
- Bahadur, S. N. "Statesman and Democracy." Nepal Today, [2]: 11, May, 1949. Criticism of Nepal's prime minister.
- Bahadur, S. N. "Whither Kathmandu?" Vasudha, 2: 3-4, Sept., 1958.
- Baidya, R. "Health Problems in Nepal." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 19-21, Dec., 1957.
- Bajracharya, Punnya Ratna. "An Introduction to the Games of Nepal." Vasudha, 1: 23-4, Dec., 1957.
- Bake, Arnold; Birdwood, William; and Rana, Bahadur S. J. B. "Living Nepal; Reception by the Nepalese Minister." Asiatic Review, 31: 61-71, Jan., 1935.

  Praise for Chandra; general description of the Kathmandu valley.
- Ballantine, Henry. "The Land of the Gurkhas." Harpers New Monthly Magazine, 78: 467-82, 1889. (I1.)

  General contemporary description.
- Ballinger, Thomas O. "Five Unpublished Nepalese Inscriptions." Journal of the American Oriental Society, 78: 277-9, Oct.-Dec., 1958. (11.)
- Band, George. "Kanchenjunga Climbed." The Geographical Magazine, 28: 422-38. Jan., 1956. (11.)
- Banerjee, P. "A Mediaeval Bronze Sculpture of Arapachana from Nepal." The Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 33: 164-9. Sept.-Dec., 1947. (11.)

- Banerji, M. L. "Botanical Exploration in East Nepal." Journal of the Bombay Natural History Society, 55: 243-68, Aug., 1958.
- \*Barnouw, Victor. "Eastern Nepalese Marriage Customs and Kinship Organization." Southwestern Journal of Anthropology, 11: 15-30, Spring, 1955.
- \*Barnouw, Victor. "Some Eastern Nepalese Customs; the Early Years." Southwest Journal of Anthropology, 12: 257-71, Fall, 1956.
- Barrett, Douglas. "The Buddhist Art of Tibet and Nepal." Oriental Art, 3: 90-5, Autumn, 1957. (I1.)
- Basnyat, Narendra. "Philosophy and Objectives of Education in Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 4-8, Mar., 1957.
- Beames, J. "On the Mager Language of Nepal." Journal Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 178, 1870.
- Belfrage, Cedric. "Veil of Mystery Falls Away." The Contemporary, 3: 89, Mar., 1959. (11.)
  - ...away from Nepal; brief sketch.
- Bell, C. A. "Ancestor Worship Among the Lepchas." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 72: 28, [Apr.], 1903.
- Bell, C. A. "Disposal of the Dead Among the Limbus." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 72: 27-8, [Apr.], 1903.
- Bell, C. A. "The Religion of the Khambus." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 72: 28-9, [Apr.], 1903.

Brief notes.

\*\*Bendall, Cecil. "The History of Nepal and Surrounding Kingdoms (1000-1600 A.D.) Compiled Chiefly from Mss. Lately Discovered. Written as an Historical Introduction to Pandit Haraprasad Sastri's Catalogue of the Nepal Durbar Library. With Chronological Tables and a Plate (Facsimile of Mss.)" The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 72: 1-32, 1903.

Dynasty lists based on palm leaf manuscripts.

- Bendall, Cecil. "An Inscription of Sevadeva and Amsuvarman from Nepal." The Indian Antiquary, 14: 97-8, Mar., 1885.
- Bendall, Cecil. "Notes on a Collection of Mss. Obtained by Dr. Gimlette. of the Bengal Medical Service at Kathmandu, and Now Deposited in the Cambridge University Library, and in the British Museum." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, 20: 549-54, June-Aug. 1888.

Bendall, Cecil. "The Tantrakhyana, a Collection of Indian Folklore, from a Unique Sanskrit Ms. Discovered in Nepal." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, 20: 465-501, June-Aug., 1888.

Numerous folk tales translated.

Berezhkov, V. "The Situation in Nepal." New Times, 20: 15-18, May 13, 1953. (Map.)

Politically and economically.

- Bergsaker, Robert. "Behind the Closed Door of Nepal." Herold of Pentecost, (Duluth, Minn.) 4: 4-5, Aug., 1954.
- Bernet-Kempers, A. J. "Nepaleesche en Tibetaonsche Plastick in de Collectic Bianchi te Amsterdam." Maandbl Beeld, 10: 291-300, 361-71, 1933.

"Nepalese and Tibetan images in the collection of T. W. Bianchi, Amsterdam."

Betham, Geoffrey. "Nepal." Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 35: 18-25, Jan., 1948.

General description.

- "Between the Tree-Line and the Zone of Eternal Snow: the Hardy Sherpas of the Everest Region—in Colour." Illustrated London News, 226: I, July 30, 1955. (I1.)
- **Bhatta, D. D.** "Wildlife in Nepal and Its Preservation." Vasudha, 2: 11-12+, Jan., 1958.
- **Bhattarai**, M. D. "Normal School Activities in Nepal." Education Quarterly, 2: 33-41, Mar., 1958.
- Bhattarai, Mohan Deva. "Our Educational System Needs Reform." Education Quarterly, 1: 141-4, Sept., 1957.
- "Bibliography of Asian Studies, 1956; Himalaya (Kashmir, Nepal, Sikkim, Bhutan)." Journal of Asian Studies, 16: 874-5, Sept., 1957.
- "Bibliography of Asian Studies, 1957; Himalaya (Kashmir, Nepal, Sikkim, Bhutan)." Journal of Asian Studies, 17: 776-7, Sept., 1958.
- Bilas, Tanka. "A Bird's Eye View of the Government Crisis in Nepal." Vasudha, 1: 5-6, Dec., 1957.
- Bilas, Tanka. "Nationalism Versus Chauvinism." Vasudha, 2: 13-15+, Jan., 1958.
- Bista, Dore Bahadur. "Educational Problems in the Northern Border Area of Nepal." Education Quarterly, 2: 98-102, Sept., 1958.

- Biswas, P. C. "Short Note on the Limbus of Darjeeling." Indian Culture, 1: 481-2, Jan., 1935.
- Blanchard, Charles Elton. "The Hermit Kingdom of Nepal." Travel, 54: 17-21, 46, Nov., 1929. (I1.)

Life in Kathmandu.

- Boeck, K. "Nepal." Zeitg. Illustrierte, 8: † 1908.
- Boeck, K. "Nepal, Jogd v. Wildreich." Gartenlaube, 10: † 1910.
- Bonner, Arthur. "Chained God of Kathmandu." Reporter, 15: 30-3, Nov. 29 1956. (11.)

Economic analysis.

- Bonner, Arthur. "Frustration in Nepal." Readers Digest, 73: 99-102, Sept., 1958, (Reprinted from: The Wall Street Journal, May 26, 1958.)

  Attack on USOM.
- B[osch], F. D. K. "Een Nepaleesch Architectuur-Fragment." Maandbl Beeld, 15: 15, 1938. (I1.)
  - "A Nepalese architectural fragment." Kala-like figure now in Museum of Asiatic Art, Amsterdam.
- Bose, Sukharanjan. "Nepalese Life and Thought from the Bengal Standpoint." The Modern Review, 24: 165-72, Aug., 1918.
- Boulger, Demetrius C. "Our Gurkha Allies." Army Quarterly, † July, 1921.
- "Brief Constitution of Nepal; Chief Features." The Contemporary, 3:107-8, 115-16, Mar., 1959.

  Summary.
- Brough, John. "Legends of Khotan and Nepal." Bulletin of the School of Oriental and African Studies, 12: 333-39, 1948. (Pt. 2.)
- Brough, John. "Nepalese Buddhist Rituals." Bulletin of the School of Oriental and African Studies, 12: 668-76, 1948. (Pts. 3 & 4.)
- \*Brown, P. "Arts of Nepal." Asiatic Review, 34: 1-8, Jan., 1938. (Also: Journal of the East Indian Association, 29: 1-8, 1938; Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 31: 18-27, Mar.-June, 1945; and Indian Arts and Letters, 12: 1-13, 1936.)
- Bruce, C. G. "Kingdom of Nepal." Near East, 35: 553-4, 587-8, May 2, 9, 1929.

  General.

- [Bruce, C. G.] "Nepal and the Gurkhas." The Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 957-9, 1931.

  Summary of lecture.
- Bruce, C., and Northey, W. Brook. "Nepal." Geographical Journal, 65: 281-300, Apr., 1925. (I1.)

Personal experiences recounted.

Brunel, Francis. "Le Nepal Interdit; Kathmandou et la Vallee aux Temples d'or." France Illustration, 5: 219-21, Mar. 5, 1949. (I1.)

Description of the Kathmandu valley.

Buhler, G. "A Note on Harshavardhana's Conquest of Nepal." Indian Antiquary, 19: 40-1, Jan., 1890.

About 648 A. D.

- Burkill, I. H. "A Note on the Terai Forests Between the Gandak and the Teesta." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 12: 267-72, [Sept.], 1916.
- "Butter—Butter—Butter." Time, 54: 31, Sept. 19, 1949.
  Russia vetos Nepal to U. N.
- Byrne, Charles D. "What Type University for Nepal?" Education Quarterly, 1: 54-61, Sept., 1957.
- "Cabinet to Replace Advisory Regime." Nepal Today, [6]: 1, Late Jan., 1953.
- Campbell, A. "Abstract of a Meteorological Register Kept at the Cathmandu Residency..." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 6: 610-12, 889, July, Oct., 1837; 7: 83, Jan., 1838.
- Campbell, A. "Account of the Earthquake at Kathmandu." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 2: 438-9, 564-7, 636-9, Aug., Nov., Dec., 1833.

  Nepal's earthquakes of August 26, 1833, and the 13th century.
- Campbell, A. "The Agriculture and Rural Economy of the Valley of Nepal."

  Agricultural and Horticultural Society of India, 6: †, 1837.
- Campbell, A. "Extract From a Letter on Dr. J. D. Hooker's Expedition in the Eastern Himalaya." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 17: 572-73, Nov., 1848.
- \*Campbell, A. "Note on the Lepchas of Sikkim, with a Vocabulary of Their Language." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 9: 379-93, Jan.-June, 1840.

- \*Campbell, A. "Note on the Limboos and Other Hill Tribes Hitherto Undescribed." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 9: 595-615, [Dec.?], 1840. (Map.)
- Campbell, A. "Note on the Mechis, Together With a Small Vocabulary of the Language." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 8: 623-31, Aug., 1839.
- Campbell, A. "Notes on the Musical Instruments and Agricultural and Other Instruments of the Nepalese." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 6: 953-63, Nov., 1837.
- Campbell, A. "Notes on the States of the Arts of Cotton Spinning, Weaving, Printing and Dyeing in Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 5: 219-27, Apr., 1836.
- Campbell, A. "Notice of the Nipalese Spirit Still." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 4: 282-5, May, 1835.

Methods of distilling liquor.

Campbell, A. "On the Elevation of Peaks in the Himalaya, etc." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 17: 576-8, Nov., 1848.

Credits "Kunchinginga" as "highest spot in the surface of the globe."

- Campbell, A. "On the Native Alum or Salajit of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 2: 482-4, Sept., 1833.
- Campbell, A. "On the Nepalese Method of Refining Gold." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 3: 622, Dec., 1834.
- Campbell, W. E. M. "Nepalese War Medals." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 10: 195-6, May, 1914.
- Cardon, L. "Marriage Ceremonies of the Kharies." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 72: 29-30, [Apr.], 1903.

Brief note.

- Cavenagh, Orfeur. "Review of Rough Notes on the State of Nepal..." Black-wood's Magazine, 72: 86-98, July, 1852.
- Chakravarti, Cintaharan. "Panegyric of Malaivamma." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), 6: 105-17, 1940.

Text of 84 verses of story of Malaivamma, King of a principality of Nepal, later conquered by the Gurkhas.

Chakravarty, Syamacharan. "Some Points Regarding the Origin of the Licchavis of Vaisali." *Indian Historical Quarterly*, 9: 439-47, June, 1933.

Opposes Tibetan origin of Licchavis.

- Chakraverti, Bishnupada. "Maulavi Qader's Nepal Embassy, 1795—a Forgotten Episode." Calcutta Review, 86: 43-9, Jan., 1943.
  - Like Kirkpatrick's earlier mission, this one was for opening trade with Nepal.
- Chandra, Moti. "A Painted Scroll from Nepal." Marg, 4: 42-9, [1950], (No. 1). (I1.)
  - 18th century scroll, illustrating Katikarna Avadana.
- Chandra, Moti. "A Painted Scroll from Nepal (Story of Sudhana Kumara)."

  Bulletin of the Prince of Wales Museum of Western India (Bombay), 1: 6-14, 1952.

  Scroll is a continuation of Sudhana Kumara, the first part of which was published by Bagchi (which see).
- "Chandra Shum Shere Jung, Maharaja of Nepal—Obituary." Near East, 36: 620, Dec. 5, 1929. (Now Great Britain and the East.)
- Charan, Hari. "18th February, 1959. Right Use of Elections." Vasudha, 3: 5-6+, Jan., 1959.
- \*Chatterjee, Nandala. "A Forgotten Expedition Against Prithvinrayan Sah." Journal of the U. P. Historical Society, 11: 45-65. Dec., 1938. (Pt. II.)
  - Chatterji, Suniti Kumar. "Kirata-Jana-Krti; the Indo-Mongoloids: Their Contribution to the History and Culture of India." *Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal*, 16: 143-235, 1950. (No. 2.)
    - Several sections deal with Nepal.
- \*\*Chattopadhyay, K. P. "An Essay on the History of Newar Culture." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 19: 465-560, [Oct.,] 1923.
  - Chepwell, Charles. "53rd Regiment in the Nepal War." Journal of the Royal United Service Institution, † Aug., 1916.
  - \*Chetwode, Penelope. "Nepal, the Sequestered Kingdom." National Geographic Magazine, 67: 319-52, Mar., 1935. (11.)
    - General description.
  - Choudhary, Radha Krishna. "[Review of Regmi's Ancient and Medieval Nepal.]" Journal of the Bihar Research Society, 39: 360, Sept., 1953.
  - Choudhury, A. C. Ray. "Festivals of Nepal." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 79: 42-3, June 15, 1958. (11.)
  - Choudhury, A. C. R. "Rhino Rites and Superstitions." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 79: 21, Apr. 27, 1958. (II.)

- Choudhury, Roy P. C. "Early Indo-Nepalese Relations." Bengal Past and Present, 74: 135-43, July-Dec., 1955.
- Choudhury, Roy P. C. "Early Indo-Nepalese Relations under the British." Vigil, 7: 7-9, Mar. 10, 1956.
- Choudhury, Roy P. C. "A Forgotten Mission to Tibet and Nepal." Vigil, 6: 5-6, Feb. 18, 1956.
- Clark, T. W. "The Ranipokhari Inscription, Kathmandu." Bulletin of the School of Oriental and African Studies, 20: 167-87, 1957.
- "Closed Kingdom of Nepal, Anti-Communist Outpost." Science News Letter, 60: 88, Aug. 11, 1951.
- Colebrooke, Henry Thomas. "On the Height of the Himalaya Mountains." Asiatick Researches, 12: 251-85, 1816.
- "Confusion in Nepal." Vasudha, 2: 1-2, Sept., 1958.
- Connery, D. S. "No Man's Land." Time, 71: 31, May 12, 1958. (11.) Nepal.
- "Cooks Tour into Kathmandu." Life, 38: 43-4+, Mar. 28, 1955. (I1.) First tourists.
- Coomaroswamy, Ananda. "Bronzes from Nepal." Museum of Fine Arts Bulletin, † June, 1918.
- Commaraswamy, Ananda. "An Illustrated Nepalese Ms. (A.D. 1136)." Museum of Fine Arts Bulletin, † Aug., 1921.
- Coomaraswamy, Ananda. "A Nepalese Buddhist Painting." The Modern Review, 27: 622-4, June, 1920.
- Coomaraswamy, Ananda. "A Nepalese Tara." Rupam, 6: 1-2, Apr., 1921. (I1.)
- "A Copper Figure from Nepal." Rupam, 3: 1-2, July, 1920. (I1.)
- Crocker, H. E. "The Situation in Nepal." The Contemporary Review, 188: 188-91, Sept., 1955.
- \*Crooke, William. "Dasahra: an Autumn Festival of the Hindus." Folklore, 26: 28-59, 1915.
- "A Curriculum for the Schools of Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 67-78, Sept., 1957.

- Cutting, C. Suydam. "Jubilee in Nepal; A Journey into the Mountain Fastness of a Country Visited by Few White People to View One of the East's Most Spectacular Pageants." Natural History, 40: 544-57, Oct., 1937. (I1.)
- D., T. "Nepal and Her Future." The Modern Review, 37: 476-7, Apr., 1925.

  On the abolition of slavery.
- Dane, Louis. [Discussion of Marquerite Milward's "Nepal; the Land that Leads to Paradise."] Asiatic Review, 35: 258-9, Apr., 1939.
- Dass, G. S. L. "Control of Tuberculosis in Nepal." Vasudha, 2: 19-20+, Jan., 1958.
- Datta, Kali Kinkar. "Some Unpublished Letters Relating to Anglo-Nepalese Relations in the Beginning of the 19th Century." The Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 25: 118-24, 138-52, June, Sept.-Dec., 1939.

  Early relations between the British and the Ghurkas.
- Davidson, Ian. "Oxford University Expedition to West Nepal." Oxford University Explorers Club Bulletin, 7: 11-18, 1955.
- Davis, Hassoldt. "Nepal; Asia's Impregnable Stronghold of Fanaticism." Travel, 77: 7-12+, June, 1941. (II.)

  General description of the Kathmandu valley.
- Davis, Hassoldt. "The Snake Stone of Nepal." Travel, 80: 10-13+, Feb., 1943. (11.)

General description of the Kathmandu valley.

- Day, Samuel H. "Emergent Nepal; Its Economic Development and Trade Outlook." Foreign Commerce Weekly, 28: 3-5, July 26, 1947. (I1.)

  On the economic mission to Nepal in April 1947.
- "Death of the Maharaja of Nepal." The Modern Review, 46: 728, Dec., 1929. Chandra.
- "Dedication [of the University.]" Education Quarterly, 2: 62-3, June, 1958.
- Dekobra, Maurice. "Le Nepal, Royaume Interdit." L Illustration, 174: 110-16, Aug. 3, 1929. (Pt. 2.) (II.)

  Superficial travelogue.
- "Democracy for Nepal." Scholastic, 59: 14, Nov. 28, 1951.
- "Developments in Nepal." The Modern Review, 94: 95-6, Aug., 1953.

- Devi, Rama. "A Turn in Nepal Politics." Economic Weekly, 5: 1117-18, Oct. 10, 1953.
- Diskalkar, D. B. "Tibeto-Nepalese War, 1788-1793." Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 19: 355-98, Dec., 1933.

Correspondence between the B. E. I. Co., Tibet, and Nepal.

- "Dispute Over a Detail." Economic Weekly, 9: 1577, Dec. 14, 1957.
  ...regarding elections.
- [Dixit], Narendra Mani A. "The First Harvest." Education Quarterly, 2: 47-54, June, 1958.

First convocation address at the College of Education.

- "Double Jeopardy in Nepal." Economist, 177: 755, Nov. 26, 1955.
- "Economic Development in Nepal." Economic Weekly, 4: 527-8, May 24, 1952.
- "Economic Development of Nepal." Vasudha, 2: i, Mar., 1958.
- "Editorial." Education Quarterly, 2: 1-4, Mar., 1958.

  Government and education share responsibilities in promoting democracy.
- "Editorial." Education Quarterly, 2: 43-6, June, 1958.

  College of Education convocation and foundation-stone laying for the University.
- "Editorial." Education Quarterly, 2: 87-9, Sept., 1958.

  Plea for educational action.
- "Editorial." Nepal Today, [6]: 3-4, Dec., 1952.
  Ranarchy falls; orphanage started.
- "Editorial." Nepal Today, [6]: 3-4, late Jan., 1953.

  Franchise; new government.
- "Editorial Comments." Nepal Today, [2]: 3-4, May, 1949.

  Notes on the freedom movement.
- "Editorial Comments." Nepal Today, [3]: 3-4, Dec.-Jan., 1949-50.

  Attack on Nepal government.
- "Editorial Comments." Nepal Today, [4]: 3-4, July, 1951.

  General notes.

- "Editorial: Nepal and the World." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 1-4, Jan., 1955.
- "Editorial: Planning for Waste." Nepal Today, [6]: 3-4, May 22, 1953.

  Call for better government planning.
- "Editorial: Whither Civil Liberties in Nepal?" The Nepal Guardian, 1: 1-6, [Summer, 1954.]
- "Educational Progress in Nepal." (Symposium) Education Quarterly, 3: (scheduled June-Sept., 1959, double issue.)

Summary of six years work under Joint HMG/USOM/University of Oregon efforts.

- Elder, T. L. "World's Smallest Coins." Hobbies, 48: 65, Aug., 1943.
- "The Elections." Vasudha, 3: 1-2, Jan., 1959.
- [Elegant, R. S.] "Busy Route North." Newsweek, 49: 50+, Feb. 25, 1957.

  Communists woo Nepal.
- Elwes, Henry John. "Notes on a Country Inaccessible to Europeans." Scientific American, 79: 357-9, June 5, 1915. (I1.)

  Descriptive.
- "End of a Dynasty." Newsweek, 38: 47, Nov. 26, 1951.
- "End of an Era in Nepal." Christian Century, 68: 1397, Dec. 5, 1951.
- "Enroute for Everest; Photographs from the Swiss Expedition." Illustrated London News, 220: 916, May 31, 1952. (I1.)
- Erickson, Susan E. "Nepal: Land of Enchantment." Classmate Magazine, (scheduled, Fall, 1959).
- Eskelund, Karl. "Med Karl Eskelund i Nepal." (Series title.) Hjemmet, 61: (various pages), June, 10-Oct. 21, 1958. (I1).

A series of 20 articles on Nepal; describes works of common leaders, including some foreign aid specialists.

- Etherton, P. T. "The Hidden Land of the Gurkhas." Travel, 65: 6-12+, July, 1935. (I1.)
  - Description of the Kathmandu valley.
- Evans, G. F. "A Visit to Nepal." The Contemporary Review, 191: 223-6, Apr., 1957.

Descriptive.

- "Everest's Conquerors Come Back." Life, 35: 120-38, July 13, 1953. (11.)
- "Expedition Will Study Strange Animals and Birds." Science News Letters, 54: 141, Aug. 28, 1948.
- Feder, S. D. "Roof of the World: Nepal." Travel, 108: 41-4, Sept., 1956. (I1.) Description of Kathmandu.
- Feer, M. C. "India's Himalayan Frontier; Conditions in Nepal." Far Eastern Survey, 22: 140, Oct., 1953.
- Felix, Father. "On the Persian Farmans to the Jesuits by the Moghul Emperors, and Tibetan and Newari Farmans Granted to the Capuchin Missionaries in Tibet and Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 8: 325-32, Sept., 1912.
- Fifield, Russell H. "New States in the Indian Realm." The American Journal of International Law, 46: 450-63, July, 1952.

  Brief references to Nepal.
- Filchner, von Wilhelm. "Volksfeste in Nepal." Anthropos, 49: 149-63, 1954. Festivals and customs.
- "Financial Know-How for Nepal." Economic Weekly, 8: 1146, Sept. 29, 1956.
- \*Fisher, Margaret W.; and Bondurant, John V. "The Significance of Nepal in Sino-Indian Relations." In *Indian Press Digests*, Mono. No. 1, Berkeley: University of California, Feb., 1956. p.143-63. (Mimeo.)
- Fleet, J. F. "The Chronology of the Early Rulers of Nepal." The Indian Antiquary, 14: 342-51, Dec., 1885.
- Fleet, J. F. "The Inscription on the Piprawa Vase." The Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 149-80, 1906.
- Fleet, J. F. "Notes on Three Buddhist Inscriptions." The Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 679-91, 1905.
- "Flight of the Nepali Rupee." Economic Weekly, 6: 1061, Sept. 25, 1954.
  Inflation.
- Forbes, D. C. "Through Nepal to Tibet." Army Education, 29: 15-19, June, 1957. Travelogue.

- Forest, Lockwood de. "A Little-Known Country of Asia; A Visit to Nepaul." Century, 40: 74-82, 1901. (I1.)
  ...i.e., Kathmandu valley.
- Foster, J. "Hamilton's Account of Nepaul." Eclectic Review, 30: 197, 1819.

  Review.
- Foster, J. "Kirkpatrick's Nepaul." Eclectic Review, 13: 407, 505, 1811.

  Review.
- French, C. "Quiz Corner: Questions Answered." Hobbies, 60: 104, Apr., 1955.
- "From the Himalayan Height." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 13-20, [Spring, 1954.] Criticism of government.
- Fuhrer, A. A. "Die Geburtsstatte Buddhas Sakyamunis im Nepalesischen Tarai."

  Jahresb, 66 and 67: † 1901, 1903.
- Furer-Haimendorf, C. von. "Between the Tree-Line and the Snow: the Hardy Sherpas of the Everest Region." Illustrated London News, 227: I, July 30, 1955. (I1.)
- \*Furer-Haimendorf, Christoph von. "Elements of Newar Social Structure." The Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute, 86: 15-38, 1956. (Pt. II.)
- \*Furer-Haimendorf, C. von. "Ethnographic Notes on the Tamangs of Nepal." Eastern Anthropologist, 9: 166-77, Mar.-Aug., 1956.
- Furer-Haimendorf, Christoph von. "Hardy Himalayan Highlanders: The Sherpas of Eastern Nepal..." Illustrated London News, 226: 736-9, Apr. 23, 1955. (I1.)
- Furer-Haimendorf, C. von. "Images and Offerings Made Mainly of Yak Butter; a Report on Little-Known but Fasinating Requisites of Buddhist Ritual." *Illustrated London News*, 233: I-II, 1041-2. Dec. 13, 1958. (I1.)
- Furer-Haimendorf, Christoph von. "The Interrelations of Caste and Ethnic Groups in Nepal." Bulletin of the School of Oriental and African Studies, 20: 243-60, 1957.
- Furer-Haimendorf, C. von. "Religious Life in a Nursery of Climbers; a Buddhist Revival in the Shadow of Everest." *Illustrated London News*, 233: 940-3, Nov. 29, 1958. (I1.)
- Furer-Haimendorf, C. von. "Sherpas of Eastern Nepal." Illustrated London News, 226: 736-9, Apr. 23, 1955.

- Furer-Haimendorf, Christoph von. "Viaggio nel Paese Degli Sherpa." Vie del Mondo, 17: †, dic, 1955.
  - Life among the Sherpas.
- Gangoly, Ordhendra C. "An Image of Ardhanariswara from Nepal." Rupam, 19-20: 101-2, July-Dec., 1924. (II.)
- "Gate-Way of Nepal." Nepal Today, [6]: 20, May 22, 1953.
  Birgunj.
- "General Election Not Possible Earlier than 1955." Nepal Today, [6]: 2, Late Jan., 1953.
- Ghose, Ajit. "Tibetan Paintings." Rupam, 27-8: 83-6, July-Oct., 1926.
  Origin in Nepalese art?
- \*Gilliard, E. Thomas. "Coronation in Kathmandu." National Geographic Magazine, 112: 139-52, July, 1957. (11.)
- \*Giuseppe, Father. "An Account of the Kingdom of Nepal." Asiatick Researches, 2: 307-22, 1790.
  - English translation of a description of the Gurkha conquest of the Kathmandu valley, 769 A.D.
- Gnoli, Raniero. "Two New Nepalese Inscriptions in Gupta Characters." East and West, 8: 192-3, July, 1957.
- Goetz, H. "Early Indian Sculptures from Nepal." Artibus Asiae, 18: 61-74, 1955. (11.)
- "A Good Young King of Nepal." Life, 40: 61-2, June 4, 1956. (11.) Coronation of King Mahendra.
- "Goodbye to All That." *Time*, 49: 38, May 12, 1947.

  Satterwaite mission; abandonment of isolationism.
- "Government Bulletin on Finance." Nepal Today, [4]: 9,16, July, 1951.
  ...for the new government.
- [Goyal, Narendra.] "Nepal's Leap Across the Centuries." The Contemporary, 2: 350-1, Dec., 1958.
  - Preparations for the elections.
- Graaff-Hunter, J. de. "Various Determinations Over a Century of the Height of Mount Everest." Geographical Journal, 71: 21-26, Mar., 1955. (Pt. 1.)

- Greenwood, J. R. "UN World Letter from Nepal." United Nations World, 3: 1, June, 1949.
  - Description of the trail and Kathmandu.
- Gupta, Balakrishna. "Facts About Nepal." Nepal Today, [2]: 5-6, May, 1949.

  Attack on Ranas.
- \*Gupta, Jayanta Kumar Das. "Nepal's Relations with the Outer World." The Calcutta Review, 35: 370-88, June, 1930; 36: 90-101, 233-8, July, Aug., 1930.
- "The Gurkhas." Indian Antiquary, 4: 86, Mar., 1875. (From Friend of India, Aug. 20, 1874.)
- Haberlandt, M. "Metallindustrie v. Nepal." Monatsschrift, Osterrich, fur den Orient, 15: † 1890.
- Hagen, Toni. "Das Gebirge Nepals." Alphen, 32: 124-30, 162-77, 1956.
- Hagen, Toni. "Fifty Times Higher than Everest." United Nations Review, 1: 18-22, Oct., 1954.
  - Account of author's geological survey.
- Hagen, Toni. "Himalayan Wonderland." United Nations Review, 5: 28-31, Jan., 1959. (II.)
- \*Hall, Fitz-Edward. "Of Two Edicts Bestowing Land, Recorded on Plates of Copper."

  Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 27: 217-50, 1858.
- Handley, Constance. "Nepal, Forbidden and Tempting." Asia, 33: 600-9. Dec., 1933. (I1.)
  - Descriptive.
- Hannay, J. "Celluloid Tiger." Blackwoods Magazine, 284: 365-74, Oct., 1958. Hunting tiger.
- [Hazlett, C. H.] "Opportunity Unlimited: the United Mission to Nepal." The United Church Review, 29: 132-3, June, 1958.
  - Plea for funds for medical work.
- Heuberger, Helmut. "Der Weg Zum Tscho Oyu; Kulturgeographische Beobachtungen in Ostnepal." Mitteilungen den Geographischen Gesellschaft bein, 98: 1-28, 1956. (I1.)
  - Ascent of Cho-Oyu in West Nepal.
- Hilarion. "La Mission de Bettiah et du Nepal." Missione Catholiques, 33: † 1901.

- \*Hillary, Edmund. "Beyond Everest." National Geographic Magazine, 108: 579-610, Nov., 1955. (11.)
- "The Himalayan Kingdom." The Contemporary, 3: 90-1, Mar., 1959. (Reprinted from the National Guardian (N.Y.), Jan. 5, 1959.) (II.) Elections.
- "The Himalayas: Man, Monster—or Both." Newsweek, 51: 50, Feb. 24, 1958.
  Yeti.
- Hirst, F. C. "The Kosi River, and Some Lessons to be Learnt from It." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 4: 463-87, 1908.
- Historicus (Pseud). "Nepal-China Relations Through the Centuries." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 43-53, [Spring, 1954]; 1: 37-47, [Summer, 1954]; and 1: 43-7, Jan., 1955.
- HODGSON, BRIAN H. (Numerous essays, first appearing as magazine articles, have been brought together in two books: Essays... (1874), and Miscellaneous Essays... (1880), which see.)
- Hodgson, Brian H. "Account of a Visit to the Ruins of Simroun, Once the Capital of the Mithila Province." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 4: 121-4, Mar., 1835. (11.) (Also in Illustrations of the Literature and Religion of the Buddhists of the North. Serampore: 1841. †)
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Additions to the Catalogue of Nepal Birds." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 12: 447-50, 1843.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Additions to the Ornithology of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 5: 770-81, Dec., 1836.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Catalogue of Nipalese Birds, Collected Between 1824 and 1844." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 24: 572-82, 1855.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Classification of Newars, or Aborigines of Nepal Proper, Preceded by the Most Authoritative Legend Relative to the Origin and Early History of the Race." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal. 3: 215, May, 1834.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Classified Catalogue of Mammals of Nepal (Corrected to End of 1841, First Printed in 1832)." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 10: 907-16, July-Dec., 1841.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton, "Collection of Nepalese and Tibetan Paintings." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, † 1898.

- \*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Comparative Vocabulary of the Languages of the Broken Tribes of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 26: 317-522, 1857; 27: 393-442, 1858.
- \*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "A Cursory Notice of Nayakote." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 9: 1114-25, July-Dec., 1840.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Description of the Buceros Homrai of the Himalaya."

  Asiatick Researches, 18: 169-88, 1833.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Description of a New Species of Columba." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 5: 122-4, Feb., 1836.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Description of Three New Species of Paradoxurus, Inhabiting the Southern, Central and Northern Regions of Nepal Respectively, with Notices of the Habits and Structure of the Genus." Asiatick Researches, 19: 72-86, 1836.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Description of the Wild Dog of the Himalaya." Asiatick Researches, 18: 221-37, 1833.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Law and Legal Practice of Nepal as Regards Familiar Intercourse Between a Hindu and an Outcaste." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, 1: 45-56, 1834.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Memorandum Relative to the Seven Cosis of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 17: 646-9, Dec., 1848.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Note on the Cervus Elaphus (?) of the Sal Forest of Nepal, Hodie, C. Affinis, Nob." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 10: 721-4, July-Dec., 1841.
- \*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Notices of the Languages, Literature, and Religion of the Bauddhas of Nepal and Bhot." Asiatick Researches, 16: 409-78, 1825.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Notices of the Ornithology of Nepal." Asiatick Researches, 19: 143-92, 1836.
- \*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Aborigines of the Sub-Himalayas." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 16: 1235-44, Dec., 1847; 17: 73-8, 1848.
- \*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Administration of Justice in Nepal, With Some Account of the Several Courts, Extent of Their Jurisdiction, and Modes of Procedure." Asiatick Researches, 20: 94-134, 1839.
  - Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Chepang and Kusunda Tribes of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 17: 650-8, Dec., 1848.

- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Mammalia of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 1: 335-49, Aug., 1832.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Native Method of Making the Paper, Denominated in Hindustan, Nipalese." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 1: 8-11, Jan., 1832.
- \*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Physical Geography of the Himalaya." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 18: 761-88, Aug., 1849.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Relics of the Catholic Mission in Tibet and Nepal."

  Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, 17: †
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "On the Vayu Tribe of the Central Himalaya." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 27: 443-56, 1858.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Origin and Classification of the Military Tribes of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 2: 217-24, May, 1833.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Remarks on an Inscription in the Ranja and Tibetan (Uhhen) Characters, Taken from a Temple on the Confines of the Valley of Nepal."

  The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 4: 196-8, Apr., 1835.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Route from Cathmandu in Nepal to Tazedx [sic], on the Chinese Frontier, with Some Occasional Allusions to the Manners and Customs of the Bhotiahs, by Amir, a Cashmiro-Bhotiah by Birth, and by Vocation an Interpreter to the Traders on the Route Described." Asiatick Researches, 17: 513, 1826.
- \*Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Route from Kathmandu, the Capital of Nepal, to Darjeeling in Sikim, Interspersed with Remarks on the People and Country." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 17: 634-46, Dec., 1848.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Route of Two Nepalese Embassies to Pekin, with Remarks on the Water-shed and Plateau of Tibet." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 25: 473-97, 1856.
- Hodgson Brian Houghton. "Some Account of the Systems of Law and Police as Recognized in the State of Nepal." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, 1: 258-79, 1834.
- Hodgson, Brian Houghton. "Translation of the Naipaliya Devata Kalyana, with Notes." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 12: 400-9, 1843.

  Ms. on Buddhism.
- Hodgson, B. H.; and Blyth. E. "Catalogue of Nepalese Birds Presented to the Asiatic Society, Duly Named and Classified." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 12: 301-13, 1843.

- Hodgson, B. H.; and Campbell A. "Illustrations of the Genera of the Bovinae—Part I. Skeletons of Bos, Bibos and Bison, the Individuals Examined Being the Common Bull of Nepal, the Gowri Gao of Nepal and the Yak. Part II. Craniology of Bibos, Bison and Bubalus, the Subjects of Examination Being the Gowri Gao, the Gayal, the Yak and the Arna." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 10: 449-70, 1841.
- Hodgson, J. A. "Latitudes of Places in Hindustan, and the Northern Mountains; with Observations of Longitude in the Mountains, According to Immersions and Emersions of Jupiter's Satellites." Asiatick Researches, 14: 153-79, 1822.
- Hodgson, J. A.; and Herbert, J. D. "An Account of Trigonometrical and Astronomical Operations for Determining the Heights and Positions of the Principal Peaks of the Himalaya Mountains, Situated Between the Latitudes of 31° 53′ 10″ and 30° 18′ 30″ N. and the Longitudes of 77° 34′ 04″ and 79° 57′ 22″ E." Asiatick Researches, 14: 187-372, 1822.
- Hollis, Howard. "A Nepalese Manuscript." Bulletin of the Cleveland Museum of Art, 26: 31-3, † (11.)

Palm leaf copy of Astasahasrika Prajnaparamita of about 1110 A. D.

Holt, Estelle. "Village of 'It's all Right to Do It, He Said." Holiday, 25: 25, 30-2, 124-5, Feb., 1959. (11.)

Tourist's sketch of Kathmandu valley.

- "The Homeland of the Gurkhas: Unique Photographs of West Nepal." Illustrated London News, p.447-9, Sept. 20, 1952. (I1.)
- "Homeward Bound." *Time*, 57: 32, Jan. 22, 1951. King Tribhuvana's return from Delhi.
- Hooker, J. D. "Notes, Chiefly Botanical, Made During an Excursion from Darjeeling to Tonglo, a Lofty Mountain on the Confines of Sikkim and Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 18: 419-46, May, 1849.
- Horne, Charles. "Paper-Making in the Himalayas." Indian Antiquary, 6: 94-8, Apr., 1877.
- Hosten, H. "Letters and Other Papers of Fr. Ippolito Desideri, S.J., a Missionary in Tibet (1713-21)." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Science), 4: 567-767, 1938.
- Huang, Sheng-Chang. "China and Nepal." *Peoples China*, n. v.: 8-10, May 1, 1956. Chinese aid to Nepal.

- Imbault-Huart, Camille. "Historie de La Conquete du Nepal par les Chinois, Sous le Regne de Te'ie Long (1792)." Journal Asiatique, 12: 348-77, Oct.-Dec., 1878.
- Imbault-Huart, Camille. "Un Episode des Relations Diplomatiques de la Chine avec le Nepal en 1842." Revue de l'Extreme-Orient, 3:1-23, 1887.

  Diplomatic relations during the Nepal War.
- "In Kathmandu: the Brilliant Pageant Which Attended the Coronation." Illustrated London News, 228: 496-7, May 12, 1956. (II.)
- "In Nepal...An Educational Landmark." Old Oregon, 38: 22, Oct.-Nov., 1957.

  The report of the National Education Planning Commission completed.
- "Indian Rupee Standard for Nepal." Economic Weekly, 6: 1112, Oct. 9, 1954.
- "Indo-Nepalese Alliance." Vasudha, 3: 8-9, Mar., 1959.
- "Indrajatra—a Nepali Festival." Punjab Notes and Queries, 3: 127-8, 164-5, May July, 1886. (Reprinted from the Pioneer, Newspaper, Lucknow.)
- \*Indraji Bhagvanlal. "Some Considerations on the History of Nepal." Indian Antiquary, 13: 411-28, Dec., 1884. (Also Bombay: Education Society Press, 1885.)

  Very good analysis of dynasties.
- \*Indraji, Bhagvanlal; and Buhler, G. "Inscriptions from Nepal." Indian Antiquary, 9: 163-94, June—Aug. 1880. (11.) (Also Bombay: Education Society Press, 1885.)
  - "The Interim Constitution of Nepal." Nepal Today, [4]: 8, July, 1951.

    Brief excerpts.
- "Into a Forbidden Land." Newsweek, 45: 34+, Mar. 28, 1955. First tourists.
- \*\*Jayaswal, K. P. "Chronology and History of Nepal, 600 B. C. to 880 A. D." Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 22: 157-264, Sept., 1936.
  - Jayaswal, K. P. "Nepal Chronicles on the Caste of the Guptas." Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 22: 108-10, June, 1936.
  - Jayaswal, K. P. "An Unrecorded Muhammadan Invasion of Nepal." Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 22: 81-95, June, 1936.
    - Account of the invasion by Sultan Shamsuddin (of Bengal) of Kathmandu in 1346-49 A. D.
  - "Jesuit Missions in Nepal." Nepal Today, [6]: 13, Late Jan., 1953.
    ...in the 17th and 18th centuries.

- Jogai, Sanwar Lall. "Commercial Education in Nepal." Vasudha, 2: 9, Aug., 1958.
- Joshi, Digbijaya Raj. "The Problem of Nepal Today." Nepal Today, [6]: 7-9, May 22, 1953.

Attack on the King's advisors.

- Joshi, Digbijaya Raj. "Solution." Vasudha, 1: 7+, Dec., 1957.
  ...to all of Nepal's problems!
- Joshi, R. "Agrarian Problem in Nepal." Nepal Today, [6]: 10-11, Late Mar., 1953.
- Joshi, R. "A Programme for Action." Nepal Today, [3]: 9-10, Dec.-Jan., 1949-50.
  ...for the Nepali National Congress.
- "A Jouncing Tour of Kipling's Wild Land." Life, 43: 67-71+, Sept. 2, 1957. (I1.) Travelogue.
- "Journalism in Nepal." Vasudha, 2: 1-2, Apr., 1958.
- Karambelkar. "Matsyendranatha and His Yogini Cult." Indian Historical Quarterly, 31: †, Dec., 1955.
  - Origin of the procession of Matsyendranatha, an annual Nepalese festival.
- Karan, Pradyumna P.; and Taylor, Alice. "Nepal." Focus, 6: 1-6, June, 1956. (Map.) General description. Biblio.
- "Kathmandu Comes on the Tourist's Map." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 76: 14-15, Mar. 13, 1955. (I1.)
- Kennion, R. L. "Abolition of Slavery in Nepal." Nineteenth Century, 98: 381-89, Sept., 1925.
- **Kennion, R. L.** "England and Nepal." *Nineteenth Century*, 91: 45-56, Jan., 1922. Foreign relations.
- Kennion, R. L. "Recollections of Nepal." Blackwood's Magazine, 229: 665-78, May, 1931.

Travelogue.

- Khanal, Yadu Nath. "An Asian Looks at India's Foreign Policy." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 22-9, [Summer, 1954.]
- Khanal, Y. N. "Book Review: Suyin, Han—The Mountain Is Young." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 56-7, Oct., 1958.

- Khanal, Y. N. "Nepal's Foreign Policy and the United Nations." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 22-5, Dec., 1957.
- Khanal, Y. N. "The Problem of Academic Freedom in Nepal." Vasudha, 1: 2-3+, Oct, 1957.
- Khanal, Y. N. "Some Suggestions To Be Taken into Consideration Prior to Formulating an Educational Policy for Nepal." *The Nepal Guardian*, 1: 34-42, [Spring, 1954.]
- Khanal, Yadu Nath. "A University for Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 51-3, June, 1957; 114-19, Sept., 1957.
- Khandalavala, Karl. "Masterpieces in South Indian and Nepalese Bronzes in the Collection of Mr. S. K. Bhedwar of Bombay." Marg, 4:8-27, [1950], (No. 4).
- Khandalavala, Karl. "A Note on Two Nepalese Wood Skulptures." Marg, 4: 50-2, [1950], (No. 1). (I1.)
- Khandalavala, Karl. "Notes on a Nepalese Manuscript Miniature." Marg, 4: 53-6, [1950], (No. 1). (11.)
- Khandalavala, Karl. "Some Nepalese and Tibetan Bronzes in the Collection of M. R. S. Sethna in Bombay." Marg, 4: 21-40, [1950], (No. 1). (11.)
- Kielty, Bernadine. "Under Cover." Ladies Home Journal, 74: 40, Sept., 1957.

  Contemporary description of the Kathmandu valley.
- "The King Is a God." Newsweek, 47: 52+, May 14, 1956.

  Coronation of King Mahendra.
- "King and Tormenter." Newsweek, 46: 35, Dec. 19, 1955.

  K. I. Singh's return to Nepal.
- "Kingdom's Election Day." Newsweek, 53: 38+, Mar. 2, 1959.
- "Kirkpatrick's Nepaul." Edinburgh Review, 18: 425-35, Aug., 1811.
  Review.
- "Kirkpatrick's Nepaul." Quarterly Review, 5: 303-32, May, 1811.

  Review.
- Knop, Werner. "I Met the Red Bandit of Nepal." The Saturday Evening Post, 224: 32-3, 146-8, June 14, 1952.

  Report on K. I. Singh.

- Koirala, M. P. "The Northern Horizon." Nepal Today, [3]: 5-6, Dec.-Jan., 1949-50.

  Communist threat to Nepal.
- Koirala, S. S. "The Rapti Valley." Vasudha, 3: 9-10+, Jan., 1959.

  Description of the HMG/USOM project.
- "Koirala's Letter Smuggled Out from Nepal Jail." Nepal Today, [2]: 1-2, May, 1949.

  Describes brutal treatment.
- "Konigr. Nepal." Missionen, d. Kathol, † 1890.
- Lal, Aishwarya. "Export-Import Advisory Committee." Vasudha, 2: 10, June, 1958.

  Some of its achievements.
- Lal, Aishwarya. "Most Favoured Nation Treatment and Indo-Nepal Trade Alliance." Vasudha, 2: 3-4, Dec., 1958.
  - Criticism of Nepal-Indo relations.
- Lall, Kesar. "Kathmandu Valley—A Hiker's Paradise." Vasudha, 1: 10-11, Oct., 1957.
- Lall, Kesar. "One Day at Nagarkot." Vasudha, 2: 15-17, Mar., 1958.

  Descriptive travelogue.
- Lall, Kesar. "The Recovery of Nepal." Nepal Today, [4]: 13, July, 1951.
- Lall, Kesar. "The Valley of Pokhara." Vasudha, 2: 7+, June, 1958.

  Descriptive.
- Lamb, Alistair. "Tibet in Anglo-Chinese Relations, 1767-1842." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 161-76, Oct., 1957. (Pts. 3 and 4.) ...and Nepal's part.
- "Last Chance at Everest?" Time, 56: 72, 75, Dec. 18, 1950.

  Houston expedition.
- Lattimore, O. "[Review of] Sparing's Nepal—Landet Under Jordens Tak." Pacific Affairs, 31: 421-3, Dec., 1958.
- Lawrence, N. S. "The Gurkha as I Know Him." Chamber's Journal, † Sept., 1927.
- Le Bon, G. "Reise Nach Nepal." Archives F. Osterreichische Geschichte, 101: † n. d.

- Lee, Daniel J. "Chinese Mission to Nepal." China Weekly Review, 70: 400, Nov. 17, 1934. (11.)
  - Revival of Sino-Nepal relations.
- Lee, Daniel J. "National China Re-Establishes Relations with the Kingdom of Nepal." China Weekly Review, 54: 148-49, Dec. 27, 1930.
- Lee, Daniel J. "Prime Minister of Nepal Decorated by China." China Weekly Review, 60: 188, Apr. 9, 1932.
- Lee, Sherman E. "Manuscript and Bronze from Nepal." Bulletin of the Detroit Institute of Arts, 21: 60-70, 1942. (II).

  Description.
- \*Leuchtag, Erika K. "Erika and the King of Nepal." Readers Digest, 70: 94-100, Feb., 1957.
  - Condensation of a book by the same title.
- Levi, S. "Anciennes Inscriptions du Nepal." Journal Asiatique, 9: 49-114, 1907. "Ancient inscriptions in Nepal."
- \*Levi, Sylvain. "The Art of Nepal." Indian Art and Letters, 1: 49-67, Nov., 1925. (11.)
- Levi, S. "Le Maharaja du Nepal, Grand Officier de la Legion d'Honneur." L'Illustration, 165: 56-9, Jan. 17, 1925. (Pt.1.) (I1.)
- Levi, Sylvain. "Note sur la Chronologie du Nepal." Journal Asiatique, 4: 55-72, July-Aug., 1894.
- Levi, Sylvain. "Un Nouveau Document sur le Bouddhisme de Basse Epoque dons l'Inde." Bulletin of the School of Oriental Studies, London Institute, 6: † 1931.
- Levi, Werner. "Government and Politics in Nepal." Far Eastern Survey, 21: 185-91, 22: 5-10; Dec. 17, 1952, Jan. 14, 1953.
- Levi, Werner. "Government and Politics in Nepal." Far Eastern Survey, 24: 5-9, Jan. 14, 1955.
- Levi, Werner. "India's Himalayan Border." Contemporary Review, 188: 42-3, July, 1955.
- \*Levi, Werner. "Nepal in World Politics." Pacific Affairs, 30: 236-48, Sept., 1957.
- Levi, Werner. "Note on Books from Nepal." Pacific Affairs, 29: 187, June, 1956.

  Brief mention of Shaha's Nepal and the World, and Regmi's Whither Nepal?

- Levi, Werner. "Political Progress in Nepal." World Today, 12: 239-47, June, 1956.
- Levi, Werner. "Political Rivalries in Nepal." Far Eastern Survey, 23: 102-7, June, 1954.
- Levi, Werner. "Politics in Nepal." Eastern World, 8: 10-12, Nov., 1954.
- Levi, Werner. "Politics in Nepal." Far Eastern Survey, 25: 39-46, Mar., 1956.
- \*Lloyd, Peter. "New British Exploration in Nepal." Geographical Journal, 116: 172-82, Dec., 1950. (I1. Map.)
- Lobsiger-Dellenbach. "La Construction du Char de Procession de Patan (Nepal)." Revue de la Societe Suisse d'Etudes Asiatiques, 7: 99-121, 1953. (I1.)

  Describes an annual festival.
- "Local Administration of Kathmandu; Valley Separated from the General Administration." Nepal Today, [6]: 2, May 22, 1953.
- **Longland, J. L.** "Everest, 1951." The Geographical Magazine, 24: 261-6, Oct., 1951. (11.)
- Longstaff, Tom. "This My Voyage." The Geographical Magazine, 23: 157-60, Aug., 1950. (11.)
- Lyon, Jean. "Nepal: Fairy Tale in Technicolor." Nation, 171: 524-6, Dec. 9, 1950.

  Travelogue.
- MacFarlane, Eileen W. Erlanson. "Eastern Himalayan Blood-groups (Sikkim-Nepal)."

  Man, 37: 127-9, Aug., 1937. (11.)
- MacKinnon, T. "Scottish Nepal Expedition, 1952." Alpine Journal, 59: 417-20, Nov., 1954. (11.)
- \*Maillart, Ella. "Nepal, Meeting-Place of Religions." The Geographical Magazine, 29: 273-88, Oct., 1956. (I1.)
- Maillart, Ella. "Sherpas of the Himalayas." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 74: 10-12, Feb. 15, 1953. (I1.)
- \*Maisel, Albert Q. "The Riddle of the Abominable Snowman." Reader's Digest, 74: 55-60, May, 1959.
  - Summary of evidence leads to assurance of existance.
- Majumder, D. N. "Some Aspects of the Cultural Life of the Khasas of the cis-Himala-yan Region." Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), 6: 1-44, Nov., 1940. (11).
  - Detailed cultural study of people common to west Nepal.

- Majumdar, D. N. "The Tharus and Their Blood Groups." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Science), 8: 25-37, 1942.
- Majumdar, R. C.; and Banerjea, J. N. "Two Inscribed Images of Imadpur." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Science), 16: 247-51, 1950.

  Bronze statuettes.
- Manava, Indra Mani. "Nepal and World Politics." Nepal Today, [6]: 9, Late Mar., 1953.
- "Manchester Guardian Comments on Nepal." Nepal Today, [3]: 1, 16, Dec.-Jan., 1949-50.

Communist threat to Nepal.

- Marconette, W. E. "Blades of Nepal." Hobbies, 61: 112-13, Oct., 1956.
- Mason, Kenneth. "The Geography and the Geology of the Himalaya and Tibet." Himalayan Journal, 7: 113-24, 1935.

Discussion of Burrard's and Hayden's revised Geography and Geology of the Himalaya Mountains.

- Mason, Kenneth. "Great Figures of Nineteenth-Century Himalayan Exploration."

  Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 43: 167-75, July-Oct., 1956. (II.)
- Mason, Kenneth. "Himalayan Expedition." Asian Review, 52: 191-200, July, 1956.

  History of British expeditions.
- Mason, Kenneth. "A Note on the Nepal Himalaya." The Himalayan Journal, 6: 81-90, 1934. (II. Map.)

Names and location of peaks.

Mason, Kenneth. "Notes on Eastern and Central Nepal." The Himalayan Journal, 7: 83-6, 1935. (II. Map.)

Geographical discussion; location and names of peaks.

Masters, John. "The Abominable Snowman." Harper's Magazine, 218: 30-4, Jan., 1959. (II.)

Satire. Sketches.

- Masters, John. "Fighting Gurkha." Holiday, 24: 76-7+, Nov., 1958.
- "Masters of Manaslu." Time, 67: 65-6, June 4, 1956.
- McConnell, Dorothy. "Learning in Nepal." World Outlook, n.v.: 6-7, Feb., 1958. Comments on HMG/Oregon Contract work.

- Meng, C. Y. W. "China's Interest in the Complications Between Tibet and Nepal." China Weekly Review, 52: 329-33, Apr. 26, 1930. (11. Maps.)
- Metta, V. B. "Progressive Nepal." Great Britain and the East, 48: 356, Mar. 11, 1937.

Chandra's efforts to modernize Nepal.

\*Milward, Marguerite. "Nepal: The Land that Leads to Paradise." Asiatic Review, 35: 243-60, Apr., 1939. (Also: Journal of the East India Association, 30: 133-44, 1939.)

Description of trail and Kathmandu valley; note on archeological remains.

- Milward, Marguerite. "The Sacred Valley of Nepal; Where Two Faiths Meet." The Geographical Magazine, 13: 132-9, July, 1941. (I1.)
- Mishra, I. R. "The Impact of Education and the Economic Development of Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 156-8, Sept., 1957.
- Misra, B. R. "Preserve the Indo-Nepal Friendship." The Contemporary, 2: 165, 171, June, 1958. (II.)
- Mitra, K. P. "Anglo-Nepalese Treaty of Commerce, 1792." Bengal: Past and Present, 61: 15-19, July-Dec., 1941.

Brief analysis of the treaty.

Mitra, R. N. "Tiger of the Snows." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 74: 9, Feb. 15, 1953. (II.)

Tensing.

- Mitra, Sarat Chandra. "A Note on a Nepalese Belief About a Particular Individual Being Permanently Obsessed by a Diety." The Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 17: 213, June, 1931.
- "A Mixed Nepal." Vasudha, 3: 1-2, Apr., 1959.

  Eastern vs. western foreign aid.
- "Modernization of Nepal." The Modern Review, 66: 250-1, Sept., 1939.
- Mookerjee, M. "A Painted Book Cover from Nepal." Journal of the Indian Society of Oriental Art, 14: 95-101, 1946. (I1.)

  11th century.
- Moore, George. "Health Clinics in the Helembu, Nepal." Public Health Reports, 69: †, Apr., 1954.

Moore, George. "In Sherpaland." Foreign Service Journal, 34: 30-1, 44-5, Mar., 1957. (I1.)

Descriptive travelogue.

- Moorthy, A. R. K. "A Journey to Gosainkund." Vasudha, 2: 9-10+, Jan., 1958.
- Morant, G. M. "A Study of Certain Oriental Series of Crania, Including the Nepalese and Tibetan Series in the British Museum." Biometrika, † May, 1924.
- Morris, C. J. "A Bibliography of Nepal." Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 18: 547-59, 1931.

First attempt for a comprehensive bibliography; more than 200 items.

- Morris, C. J. "The Country and People of Nepal." Man, 35: 11-12, Jan., 1935. Very brief summary.
- Morris, C. J. "A Glimpse of Unknown Nepal." Himalayan Journal, 6: 77-80, 1934.

Notes on two trips to Palpa.

Morris, C. J. "The Gorge of the Arun." Geographical Journal, 62: 161-73, Sept., 1923.

...in eastern Nepal.

- Morris, C. J. "In Unknown Nepal." Review of Reviews, 85: 48-9, June, 1934.
- Morris, C. J. "Nepal." Op de Hoogte, † Sept., 1931. (I1.)
- \*\*Morris, C. J. "Some Aspects of Social Life in Nepal." Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 22: 425-46, July, 1935.
  - Moseley, Louise. "Christian Mission to Nepal." Front Rank, 64: 8-9, Oct., 2, 1955.

Medical service.

- "Mount Everest's Mystery." Newsweek, 49: 32, May 13. 1957.

  Disappearance of Russian expedition.
- Murray, W. H. "Expedition to the Api Mountain." Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 41: 146-51, Apr., 1954. (Pt. II.)
  ...in the extreme northwestern part of Nepal.
- Nall, T. Otto. "Newcomers in Nepal." Christian Advocate, n.v.: 6-7+, Mar. 29, 1956.

  United Mission hospital.

- \*"Nepal." Blackwoods Magazine, 72: 86-98, July, 1852.
  Contemporary summary.
  - "Nepal." The Modern Review, 88: 423-4, Dec., 1950. King Tribhuvan's flight.
  - "Nepal." The Modern Review, 101: 266-7, Apr., 1957.
    Politics.
  - "Nepal." New Statesman and Nation, 40: 670, Dec. 30, 1950.

    Beginnings of the Revolution.
  - "Nepal." Vasudha, 2: 11-13, Mar., 1958.
    Technical aid program.
  - "Nepal: Abschaffg. d. Sklaverei in." Evangelisch Missionmagazin, 69: † 1925. "Abolition of Slavery."
  - "Nepal; Auspicious Moment." *Time*, 67: 38, May 14, 1956.

    Coronation of King Mahendra.
  - "Nepal: 'B. P.' Comes Back." Link, 1: 17, May 17, 1959.

    B. P. Koirala elected chief of Nepali Congress Parliamentary Party.
  - "Nepal-China Relations." Eastern World, 7: 1062-3, Sept. 3, 1955.
  - "Nepal: Chronology (Jan. 15—Mar. 14, 1952), and Press Comments." *Indian Press Digests*, 1: 1-10, 1-11 (Sup.), No. 4, [1952?] (Mimeo.)
  - "Nepal Comes of Age." Link, 1: 19-26, June 14, 1959. (11.) Summary of the elections.
  - "Nepal: Communist Cheers." Newsweek, 46: 25, Sept. 19, 1955.

    On K. I. Singh's return to Nepal.
  - "Nepal Congress and the Interim Government." Nepal Today, [4]: 6-7, July, 1951.
  - "Nepal: Conquest of Everest." Time, 62: 24-6, July 6, 1953.
  - "Nepal: the Deposed King and Members of the Rana Family." Illustrated London News, 217: 807, Nov. 18, 1950. (I1.)
  - "Nepal: Election Eve." Link, 1: 27-8, Jan. 11, 1959.
  - "Nepal: Election Manifestos." Link, 1:17, Dec. 14, 1958.

- "Nepal: Elections or No?" Link, 1: 17, Nov. 30, 1958.
- "Nepal: First Elections." Time, 73: 19, Apr. 13, 1959.
- "Nepal: First General Election." Link, 1: 28, Nov. 2, 1958.
- "Nepal Government's Satanic Treatment." Nepal Today, [2]: 10, May, 1949.

  Plight of political prisoners.
- "Nepal: Helping Hands." Link, 1: 29, Aug. 31, 1958.
  General conditions; political mudslinging.
- "Nepal in Transition: The Gurkha Monarchy in the New Asia." Round Table, 41: 127-34, Mar., 1951.

Contemporary comments.

- "Nepal and India." The Contemporary, 1: 31, Dec., 1957.

  T. P. Acharya answers critics.
- "Nepal: Infant Democracy." Link, 1: 15-16, Feb. 22, 1959.

  Elections, King's tour, economic development.
- "Nepal: the King from the Kremlin." Link, 1:30, Aug. 24, 1958.

  Return from Russia.
- "Nepal: a Minor Storm." Link, 1: 26, Dec. 28, 1958.

  Attempt to postpone elections.
- "Nepal and Nepalese." Vasudha, 2: 1-2, Aug., 1958.

  Plea for nationalism.
- "Nepal: No Man's Land." Time, 71: 31, May 12, 1958.

  Dilemna preceding Subarna government.
- "Nepal Opens Door to Tourist Trade." The Contemporary, 2: 187, June, 1958. (Reprinted from the New York Times, Apr. 14, 1958.)
- "Nepal Politics." Vasudha, 2: 1-2, Oct., 1958.
- "Nepal: Pre-Election; the New Constitution." Link, 1:27, Feb. 8, 1959.
- "Nepal Steps Back." Economic Weekly, 4: 947, Sept. 13, 1952.

  ...by substituting direct rule for an interim cabinet.
- "Nepal to Admit Tourists." Scholastic, 66: 12, Mar. 23, 1955.
- "Nepal u. Seine Fishverhaltnisse." Deutsche Fisch Zeitung, 36: † 1911.

- \*Nepali. "The Newars of Kathmandu." The New Review, 14: 242-56, 1941.

  Religion, festivals, customs, manners, caste system, language, cultural contributions.
  - "Nepali Congress Session." The Modern Review, 93: 261, Apr., 1953.
- "Nepal's Application for Membership." United Nations Bulletin, 6: 646-7, June 15, 1949.
- "Nepal's Birthpangs of Democracy." Eastern World, 12: 12-14, Jan., 1958.

  Preparations for elections; politics.
- "Nepal's Budget Estimate." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 62-4, Oct., 1958.
- "Nepal's Education Plan." News Notes (U. S. Office of Education), May 29, 1958.

  Review of Education in Nepal.
- "Nepal's Fight for Freedom." *India Today*, †: 19-27, June, 1952. Sketch of the Revolution and events following.
- "Nepal's First." Time, 51: 14, Mar. 1, 1948. Exchange of credentials with U. S.
- "Nepal's Future." Economic Weekly, 8: 546-7, May 12, 1956.
- "Nepal's Medical Mission." World Outlook, †: 30-1, Feb., 1958.
- "Nepal's Ungeheurer Schalbedarf." Spinner u. Weber, 27: † 1929.
- "New Chance for Nepal." Economist, 174: 1001-2, Mar. 19, 1955.
- "News and Comments." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 1-12, [Spring, 1954.]
- "News and Comments." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 7-10, [Summer, 1954.]
- "News and Comments." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 48-58, Jan., 1955.
- "A Nine-Hundred-Miles Journey to Present His Credentials; the United States Minister in the Kingdom of Nepal." Illustrated London News, 214: 172-3, Feb. 5, 1949. (I1.)
- "No Tourists, Please." Christian Science Monitor Magazine, †: 14, Aug. 11, 1937.
- "Notes and Comments." The Journal of the Nepal Council of Asian Relations and World Affairs, 2: 42-6, May, 1956.
- "Notes on the Convocation." Education Quarterly, 2: 60-1, June, 1958.

  First for College of Education.

- "Notes on the University Foundation." Education Quarterly, 2: 71-3, June, 1958.

  Laying of the foundation stone by Queen Mothers.
- "Now or Never." *Time*, 60: 82, Oct. 27, 1952. Everest.
- O'Connor, Frederick. "Lady Houston and Nepal." Saturday Review, 162: 74-5, July 18, 1936. (I1.)

  On the Houston-Everest flight.
- Okada, Ferdinand E. "Newars of Nepal." Natural History, 66: 196-200, Apr., 1957. (I1.)
- Okada, Ferdinand E. "Ritual Brotherhood: a Cohesive Factor in Nepalese Society." Southwestern Journal of Anthropology, 13: 212-22, Fall, 1957.
- "Oliphant's Journey to Katmandu." Colburn's New Monthly Magazine, 95: 471, 1852.

  Review.
- "Oliphant's Journey to Katmandu." New Quarterly Review, 1: 258, 1852.

  Review.
- Oliver, E. W. "Nepal." International Review of Missions, 44: 408-17, Oct., 1955.
- "On the March." Vasudha, 2: 1-2, June, 1958.
  ...towards international recognition.
- "On the Road to Nepal." The *Economic Weekly*, 5: 1285, Nov. 21, 1953.

  New road from India brings end of isolation.
- "On Some Nepalese Incense Burners," Rupam, 7: 13-15, July, 1951. (11.)
- "\$1,400,000 to Free a Maharaja's Slaves." Literary Digest, 91: 53+, Oct. 23, 1926.
- "Our Challenge." Vasudha, 2: 1-2, Dec., 1958.

  Appeal for greater speed in the development of Nepal.
- "Our King to Set Up Republicanism If It Guarantees People's Progress." Nepal Today, [6]: 1, Early Dec., 1952.
- "Our King's Broadcast To the Nation: Indian Officers To Be Withdrawn When Unwanted." Nepal Today, [6]: 1, 4, Apr., 1953.
- Pande, Bhim Bahadur. "Economic Development of Nepal." The Journal of the Nepal Council of Asian Relations and World Affairs, 1:1-3, May, 1956.

- Pandit, S. "India e Nepal." Rassegna Italiana di Politica e di Cultura, 32: 465-73, Nov., 1955.
- Pant, Rama Devi. "First General Elections in Nepal." The Economic Weekly, 11: 285-90, 311, 483-5, Feb. 21, Feb. 28, Apr. 4, 1959.
- Pant, Y. P. "Anti-Indian Demonstrations in Nepal—the Post-Mortem Analysis." Economic Weekly, 6: 772-3, July 10, 1954.
- Pant, Y. P. "Budgets in Nepal." The Economic Weekly, 8: 468-9, Apr. 21, 1956.
- Pant, Y. P. "Crisis of the Nepali Rupee." The Economic Weekly, 6: 1069-71, Sept. 25, 1954.
- Pant, Y. P. "Deficit Financing in Nepal." The Economic Weekly, 8: 613-14, May 26, 1956.
- Pant, Y. P. "Developments in Nepali Currency and Exchange." The Economic Weekly, 8: 1128-9, Sept. 22, 1956.
- Pant, Y. P. "Monetary System in Nepal." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 30-6, [Summer, 1954.]
- [Pant, Y. P.] "Nepal-China Relations." The Economic Weekly, 7: 1062-3, Sept. 3, 1955.
- Pant, Y. P. "Nepal Has a Budget." The Economic Weekly, 5: 643-6, June 6, 1953.
- Pant, Y. P. "Nepal Has a Five-Year Plan." The Economic Weekly, 8: 113-17, Jan., 1956.
- Pant, Y. P. "Nepal's First Census." The Economic Weekly, 7: 912-14, July 30, 1955.
- Pant, Y. P. "Nepal's Joint Venture with India; New Era of Development." The Economic Weekly, 6: 549-50, May 15, 1954.

  Kosi project.
- Pant, Y. P. "Planning in Nepal." Nepal Today, [6]: 5-7; May 22, 1953. Need for economic planning.
- Pant, Y. P. "Population of Nepal." The Eastern Economist, 25: 596-98, Oct. 14, 1955.
- Pant, Y. P. "Rate of Exchange in Nepal." The Economic Weekly, 4: 1179-81, Nov. 15, 1952.

Fluctuation.

- Pant, Y. P. "Review of Nepal's Five-Year Plan." The Contemporary, 3: 124-6, Apr.-May, 1959.
- Panta, S. R. "Ilam." Vasudha, 3: 9-10+, Mar., 1959.

  Description of eastern Nepal village.
- \*Parker, E. H. "China, Nepaul, Bhutan and Sikkim; Their Mutual Relations as Set Forth in Chinese Official Documents." Journal of the Manchester Oriental Society, [1]: 129-52, 1911-12.
- Parker, E. H. "Nepal and China." Imperial and Asiatic Quarterly Review and Colonial Record, 7: 64-82, Jan.-Apr., 1899.
- Parker, Gordon. "Letter Home." News Circle (New Delhi American Women's Club), 4: 12-14, Apr., 1959.

  About a hunt in the Terai.
- Parry, D. "Kingdom of Nepal." Contemporary Review, 179: 25-8, Jan., 1951.

  Mild support for the quaking Ranachy; descriptive.
- "Peking's Gift to Nepal." Thought, 7: 2 June, 25, 1955.
  Chinese aid.
- Petech, L. "The Missions of Bogle and Turner According to the Tibetan Texts."

  T'oung Pao, 39: 330-46, Livr 4-5, 1950.
- Piddington, Henry. "On Nepaulite: A New Mineral from the Neighbourhood of Kathmandoo." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 23: 170-3, 1854.
- "Point 4 Agreement with Nepal Signed." United States Department of State Bulletin, 24: 212, Feb. 5, 1951.
- "Policies and Principles: Nonviolence but a Sword." Time, 55: 28, Feb. 27, 1950.

  Mohan's visit to Delhi.
- "Political Forum." Nepal Today, [6]: 10, Apr. 28, 1953.

  Beginnings of Nepali Congress split.
- "Political Parties in Nepal." The Economic Weekly, 4: 736-9, 761-2; July 19, July 26, 1952.
- "Political Progress in Nepal." Eastern World, 10: 24-5, Aug., 1956.
- "Political Progress in Nepal." World Today, 12: 239-47, June, 1956.
- Pollak, H. "Punditen—Forchungsreise in Nepal u. Tibet, 88." Ausland, 61: † 1888.

- Polunin, O. "An Expedition to Nepal." Journal of the Royal Horticultural Society, 75: 302-15, Aug., 1950. (Map.)
  - Report on flora northwest and north of Kathmandu.
- Polunin, Oleg. "1952 Expedition to Western Nepal." Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 41: 37-43, Jan., 1954.

  Description of flora and fauna.
- Polunin, Oleg. "Plant-Hunting in the Nepal Himalayas." The Geographical Magazine, 23: 132-47, Aug., 1950. (I1.)
- Poussin, Louis de la Vallee. "Manicudavadana, as Related in the Fourth Chapter of the Swayambhupurana." The Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 297-319, 1894.
  - Summary of an early manuscript.
- Poussin, Louis de la Vallee; and Thomas, F. W. "A Nepalese Vajra." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 733-5, [Oct.], 1916.
- Powell, E. Alexander. "The Pilgrim's Nepal." Asia, 30: 38-43, Jan., 1930. Illustrations only; no text.
- **Pradhan, Amrit Prasad.** "A Science Outlook." *Education Quarterly*, 1: 120-4, Sept., 1957.
  - Need for science in developing Nepal.
- **Pradhan, Krishna B.** "The Purpose and Function of Schools in Nepal." *Education Quarterly*, 1: 152-5, Dec., 1957.
- **Pradhan, P. L.** "The Intelligence Test and Its Application in Nepal." *Education Quarterly*, 2: 24-9, Mar., 1958.
- Prakash, Shri. "Nepal—A Totally Changed Country." Vasudha, 2: 3-4+, Aug., 1958.
- Prasad, Durga. "A Silver Coin Struck in Nepal in the Name of Ala-ud-din Muhammad Shah Khilji." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 25: 37-8, 1929.

- Pratt, J. H. "On the Influence of Mountain-Attraction on the Determination of the Relative Heights of Mount Everest, Near Darjeeling, and the Losty Peak Lately Discovered Near Kashmir." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 28: 310-6, 1859.
- "Premier for Nepal." Economist, 178: 371-2, Feb. 4, 1956.
- "Press: Newsless in Nepal." Link, 1: 42, Oct. 5, 1958.

  Plea for government to establish international news service.
- Price, Betty Rugh. "A Song Above the Clouds." United Nations Review, 5: 24-8, Aug., 1958. (Also reprinted in Women and Technical Services (pamphlet by U.N.) p.68-74, and in News Circle (New Delhi American Women's Club), 4: 10-11+, Apr. 1, 1959.)

General description of Nepal.

- Price, Harry B. "Economic Development of Nepal." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 5-10, Dec., 1957.
- Price, Harry B. "Elephants, Tigers and Five-Year Plans." United Nations Review, 4: 36-40, Mar., 1958

  Description of tiger hunt.
- Prichard, J. C. "On a Skull in the British Museum, Marked No. 8, Ticked as that of a Hillman, Probably a Cachar Bhotia, Procured at Syambhunath." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 17: 580-3, Nov., 1848.
- Pyakural, Bindu Nath Sharma. "A Glimpse of Nepal Today." Nepal Today, [6]: 14-15, Late Jan., 1953.

  Current problems and remedies.
- Quin, Eva Wyndham. "Sport in Nepal." Nineteenth Century, 26: 60-64, 1889.
- Radhakrishnan, J. "Teaching the Gorkha to Fight." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 80: 22-3, May 17, 1959.

  Indian military mission.
- Rahul, R. N. "Pandit Travellers to Central Asia." Vasudha, 2: 10-11+, Apr., 1958. ...during the 11th century.
- Raj, Devendra. "Nepal Asserts Her International Personality". Vasudha, 2: 3-4+, Oct., 1958. (Also in *The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal*, 1: 51-5, Oct., 1958.)
- Raj, Manindra. "Problems of Sports in Nepal." Vasudha, 1: 18-19, Oct., 1957.

- Rajbhandari, Batuk P. "The College of Education." Education Quarterly, 1: 9-14, Mar., 1957.
- [Rajbhandari, Batuk Prasad.] "Editorial." Education Quarterly, 1: 99-101, Sept., 1957.

Progress through education.

- Rajbhandari, Batuk Prasad. "The Role of Technical Education in Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 89-92, Sept., 1957.
- [Raman, A. S.] "Asian Art in Philadelphia Museum." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 80: 45-5, Mar. 1, 1959.

  Nepalese examples.
- Rana, Shankar Jung. "Function and Importance of the Normal School in Nepal Today." Education Quarterly, 2: 94-7, Sept., 1958.
- \*\*Rand, Christopher. "Letter from Kathmandu." New Yorker, 30: 121-36, Nov. 6, 1954.

Very good general description.

- Ratna, Kuladharma. "Lumbini—Nepal's Luminary." Nepal Today, [6]: 16-20, Dec., 1952.
- Ratna, Kuladharma. "Nepal (Newari) Language Outside Nepal." Nepal Today, [6]: 13, 16, Apr. 28, 1953.

  Similarities of Newari and Tibetan languages.
- Ratna, Kuladharma. "Snowman—Superstition or Supposition?" Nepal Today, [6], 14-15, Late Mar., 1953.
- Rauch, Emile. "L'agriculture du Nepal." Globe, 94: 63-77, 1955. (I1.)
- Rawson, Diane leC. "Letter from Nepal." Natural History, 65: 426-31, Oct., 1956. (I1.)

  Travelogue to the Tibetan border.
- Rege, D. V. "A Trip to Nepal." The Modern Review, 105: 299-303. (I1.)
- \*Regmi, D. R. "The Antiquity of the Newars of Kathmandu." Journal of the Bihar Research Society, 34: 49-58, Mar.-June, 1948.

  Origins antedate 6th century B. C.
- \*Regmi, D. R. "Art and Architecture in Nepal." The New Review, 15: 369-85, May, 1942.
- \*Regmi, D. R. "Early Nepal." The New Review, 30: 299-306, 322-31, Nov., Dec., 1949; 31: 85-95, Feb., 1950.

Regmi, D. R. "The First Anglo-Nepalese Trade Pact." The New Review, 16: 130-41, Nov., 1942.

Events leading to trade pact of 1792.

- Regmi, D. R. "The First Gorkha-Tibet War and Kirkpatrick's Mission." The New Review, 24: 361-74, Nov., 1946.
- Regmi, D. R. "The Second Trade Mission to Tibet." The New Review, 16: 406-11, Nov., 1942.
- \*Regmi, D. R. "Sources for a History of Nepal (880-1680 A. D.)." Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 28: 24-42, Mar., 1942.

Inscriptions, geological surveys, manuscripts, foreign accounts, and coins.

- Regmi, Mahesha Chandra. "The New Budget." Vasudha, 3: 3-4+, Jan., 1959.
- Regmi, Nitya Nath. "Secondary Education Under the Five-Year Plan." Education Quarterly, 1: 62-6, Sept., 1957.
- "Remove Gross and Palpable Injustice; Nepali Professors and Demonstrators Demand."

  Nepal Today, [6]: 2, Apr. 28, 1953.
- "Return of the Rebel." New Statesman, 54: 135, Aug. 3, 1957. K. I. Singh.
- "[Review of Davis' Nepal, Land of Mystery]." Journal of the Royal Central Asiatic Society, 29: 281-2, 1942.
- "The Revolt in Nepal." The Modern Review, 91: 97-8, Feb., 1952.

  K. I. Singh's attempted coup.
- \*Ripley, S. Dillon. "Peerless Nepal—A Naturalist's Paradise." National Geographic Magazine, 97: 1-40, Jan., 1950. (II.)
- "River-Taming in the Far East." United Nations Review, 1: 2-10, Aug., 1954. (I1.) Brief reference to the Kosi.
- "Robinhood of the Himalayas." Time, 70: 20, Aug. 5, 1957. K. I. Singh and his new government.
- "Rocky Road to Nepal." Life, 26: 26-7, Jan. 10, 1949. (I1.)

  Ambassador Loy Henderson's visit to Kathmandu.
- Roosevelt, Mrs. Kermit. "Tiger! Tiger! Burning Bright." Ladies Home Journal, 44: 13, 63-8, Apr., 1927.

Tiger hunt in the Terai.

Rosenthal, A. M. "Grim Shadows Over the Cobra Throne." New York Times Magazine, p.14-15+, May 27, 1956.

"The twentieth century comes to feudal Nepal—with a modern conflict of interests."

- Roy, N. B. "[Review of Regmi's Ancient and Medievial Nepal and Whither Nepal]." The Modern Review, 94: 405-6, Nov., 1953.
- Roy, Sarat Chandra. "A Lepcha Funeral." Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 2: 475-80, Dec., 1916.
- "A Royal Smile." Newsweek, 47: 23, June 11, 1956.
  Photo of King Mahendra.
- "Royal Triumph in Nepal; King Tribhuvan's Return from Exile." Illustrated London News, 218: 450-1, Mar. 24, 1951. (I1.)
- Rundall, F. M. "Raising of a New Gorkha Regiment in India." Asiatic Quarterly Review, 7: 46-73, Jan., 1889.
- Ryan, Bryce F.; and Straus, Murray A. "The Integration of Sinhalese Society."

  Research Studies of the State College of Washington, 22: (No. 4.) 1954. †
- Saccasyu della Santa, Elizabeth; and Gripekoven, Jeanne. "Bronzes Nepalais de la Collection F. W. P. Macdonald." Etudes Asiatiques, Revue de la Societe Suisse d'Etudes Asiatiques, 5: 50-5, 1951. (II.)

Nepalese bronzes in the collection of F. W. P. Macdonald.

- Saha, Bhuwan. "Women's Education." Education Quarterly, 1: 29-33, Mar., 1957.
- Saksena, Narendra. "Cho Oyu: the Turquoise Goddess." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 79: 8-10, July 20, 1958. (I1.)
- Sakya, Surya Bahadur. "Buddhists of Nepal." Vasudha, 1: 18-19+, Dec., 1957.
- Sale, Marino Omodeo. "Citta e templi del Nepal" Vil del Mondo, 19: 1333-42, 1957.

Cities and temples of Nepal.

- Salmony, Alfred. "The Exhibit of Nepalese Art at the Ethnographical Museum, Geneva." Artibus Asiae, 16: 238, 1953. (I1.)
- Sankalia, H. D. "XVIIth Century Gold-gilt Copper-board Inscriptions and Sculptures from Nepal." Bulletin of the Deccan College Research Institute, 1: 45-59, Mar., 1940.

Buddhist mss.

- Satyaketu. "Nepal as Regmi Sees It." Thought, 6: 4, 18, July 17, 1954.
- Satyal, Yajna Raj. "Public Schools in Nepal." Education Quarterly, 2: 103-5, Sept., 1958.
- Satyal, Y. R. "Revival of Nepalese Art and Architecture Through Education." Education Quarterly, 2: 16-19, Mar., 1958.
- Satyarthi, Devendra. "Sweet Nepal, a Land of Folk-Songs." The Modern Review, 56: 508-17, Nov., 1934. (I1.)
- Schlagintweit, E. "Nepal." Globus. Illustratione Zeitschrift f. Honden u. Volkerkunde, 54: † 1888.
- Scully, J. "On the Chiroptera of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 56: 233-59, 1887.
- Sen, A. "A Retrospect of Higher Education in Nepal." Education Quarterly, 2: 11-15, Mar., 1958.
- Sen, S. K. "Shikari Worship in Nepal." The Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 6: 154, Mar., 1920.
- Sen, Siva Narayana. "The First of September in Nepal." The Modern Review, 66: 281-3, Sept., 1939. (I1.)

  General description; festival day.
- Sen, Siva Narayana. "Hand-made Paper of Nepal." The Modern Review, 67: 459-63, Apr., 1940.
- Sen, Siva Narayana. "The Independent Hindu Kingdom." The Modern Review, 70: 250-9, Sept., 1941. (I1.)

  General description; brief history.
- Sen, Siva Narayana. "Nepal and Her Ruler." The Modern Review, 68: 277-81, Sept., 1940. (I1.)

  General description of Nepal.
- Sen, Siva Narayana. "Nepal (a Historical Sketch)." The Modern Review, 88: 465-78, Dec., 1950. (II.)
- Sen, Siva Narayana. "The Nepal Museum." The Modern Review, 66: 665-73, Dec., 1939. (I1.)

  Description of contents.
- Sen, Siva Narayana. "Udyoga Pradarsani; Second Art and Industrial Exhibition at Kathmandu, Nepal." The Modern Review, 66: 577-82, Nov., 1939. (11.)

- Shah, Ikbal Ali. "The Nepalese New Year; Festivals in a Progressive State." Great Britain and the East, 54: 261, Apr. 11, 1940.
- Shah, Ikbal Ali. "A Ruler of Nepal." Great Britain and the East, 56: 308, Apr. 24, 1941.

Biographical sketch of Jung Bahadur.

- Shah, Ikbal Ali. "The Value of Anglo-Nepalese Friendship." Great Britain and the East, 54: 103, Feb. 15, 1940.
- Shaha, Rishikesh. "Four Nepali Poems." The Journal of the Nepal Council of Asian Relations and World Affairs, 2: 25-9, May, 1956.
- Shaha, Rishikesh. "The Genesis and Growth of Nepal Nationalism: A Skeleton Outline." The Nepal Guardian, 1: 5-19, Jan., 1955.
- Shaha, Rishikesh. "Policy Statement on Nepal's Foreign Affairs." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 3-16, Oct., 1958.
- Shaha, Rishikesh. "The Role of U. N. and of Small Nations In It." The Contemporary, 3: 92-5, Mar., 1959.

Some emphasis on Nepal.

- Shakespear, L. W. "The War with Nepal; Operations in Simoor, 1814-15." Journal of the United Service Institution of India, 42: † 1913.
- Sharma, Basudeva. "Forward Towards Democracy in Nepal." Nepal Today, [4]: 5, July, 1951.

Support for the Nepali Congress party.

- Sharma, Bhava Nath. "Land Problems and Land Reforms in Nepal." Economic Review, 6: 47-9, Jan. 21, 1955.
- Sharma, Bhes Raj. "Research About Nepalese Economy." Vasudha, 2: 11-12+, Oct., 1958.
- Sharma, Bhes Raj. "Some Problems of Nepalese Economy." Vasudha, 1: 6, Oct., 1957.
- Sharma, Chuda Prasad. "Guiding Principles of Nepal's Foreign Policy." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 1-4+, Dec., 1957. (Also: The Contemporary, 2: 27-8, Jan.-Feb., 1958.)
- Sharma, R. P. "Some Problems of Our Schools." Education Quarterly, 2: 30-2, Mar., 1958.

- Sharma, Satya Deo. "From Ranarchy to Neo-Ranarchy." Nepal Today, [6]: 5, 8, Late Mar., 1953.

  Discontent after two years.
- Sharma, Satya Deo. "Matrika Prasad Koirala." Nepal Today, [6]: 8-9, Apr. 28, 1953.

Criticism of.

- Sharma, S. M. "The Demand for Literacy." Vasudha, 2: 6+, Apr., 1958.
- Sharma, S. M. "Without Prejudice." Vasudha, 3: 9-10+, Apr., 1959.

  Review of Han Suyin's The Mountain Is Young.
- Sharma, S. N. "From Work We Derive No Pleasure." Education Quarterly, 2: 5-10, Mar, 1958.

The curriculum should promote dignity of labor.

- Sharma, S. N. "Inauguration of the Radio Education Program in the College of Education." Education Quarterly, 2: 120-2., Sept., 1958.,
- Shastri, Haraprasad, "Discovery of Abhisamayalamkara by Maitreyanatha." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters). Numismatic Supplement, 6: 425-7, Aug., 1910.
- Shastri, Haraprasad. "The Discovery of a Work by Aryadeva in Sanskrit." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 66: 175-84, 1898.
- Shastri, Haraprasad. "A New Manuscript of Buddha Carita." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 5: 47-9, Feb., 1909.
- Shastri, Haraprasad. "Notes on the Newly-founded Ms. of Catuhsatika of Aryadeva." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 7: 431-6, July, 1911.
- Shastri, Haraprasad. "Notes on Palm-leaf Mss. in the Library of His Excellency the Maharaja of Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 65: 310-16, 1897.
- Shastri, Haraprasad. "On a New Find of Old Nepalese Mss." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 62: 245-55, 1893.
- Shastri, Haraprasad. "Ramacarita by Sandhyakara Nandi. Edited." *Memoirs*, 3: 1-54, 1910.

Story of prince in North Bihar, who later invaded Nepal about 1325 and whose descendants became, by marriage, rulers of Nepal.

- Shastri, Haraprasad. "The Recovery of a Lost Epic by Asvaghosa." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 5: 165-6, June, 1909.
- Shepherd, Gordon. "Where India Meets Red China High in the Himalayas." The Reporter, 19: 29-31, Sept. 4, 1958.

Communist threat from the north.

- "Sherpa Religious Rites." Illustrated London News, 226: 739, Apr. 23, 1955.
  (II.)
- "Sherpas, Char and Wads." Economist, 189: 1148, Dec. 27, 1958. "Sherpas, festivals."
- Shillingford, F. A. "On Changes in the Course of the Kusi River, and the Probable Dangers Arising from them." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 64: 1-24, 1895.
- \*Shipton, Eric. "The Everest 'Tigers'; the Sherpas and Their Country." Geographical Magazine, 25: 172-83, Aug., 1952. (II.)
- \*Showers, H. L. "Eighteen Months in Nepal." Blackwood's Magazine, 199: 595-613, May, 1916.

Contemporary description of life in the Kathmandu valley.

- Shrestha, Hans Lal. "Mica and Its Development." Vasudha, 1: 17, Dec., 1957. ...in Nepal.
- Shrestha, Hari Charan. "Their Public Responsibility." Vasudha, 3: 7-8, May, 1959.

  Challenge to the new government.
- Shrestha, Hari Charan. "Youth and Students of Nepal." Vasudha, 1: 9-10, Dec., 1957.
- Shrestha, Ram Sunder. "The Home and the School." Education Quarterly, 1: 34-8 Mar., 1957.

Working together in Nepal.

Shrestha, Shakti Man. "Educational Starvation in Our Progress." Vasudha, 2: 3+, Jan., 1958.

Plea for expansion of educational facilities.

Shrestha, Sundar Man. "Nepal and Buddhism." Nepal Today, [6]: 17-18, Late Mar., 1953.

- [Shrestha], Sunder Man. "Nepal's Connecting Link Across the Himalayas." Nepal Today, [4]: 12, 16, July, 1951.

  Cultural links with China and India.
- [Shrestha], Sunder Man. "Where Is Nepal?" Nepal Today, [6]: 8, Late Jan., 1953.

  Taking stock of developments in the new democracy.
- Shridharani, K. L. "Letter from India." New Republic, 123: 9-10, Dec. 4, 1950. King Tribhuvan's escape to India.
- Singh, B. L. "Ups and Downs; Disappointments and Lingering Hopes." Nepal Today, [6]: 6-8, Dec., 1952.

  Koirala brothers' quarrel.
- Singh, H. K. "Nepali Rupee." Economic Weekly, 6: 1178, Oct. 26, 1954. Fluctuation again.
- Singh, Jagdish Man. "Geographical Survey of Kathmandu Valley." Vasudha, 2: 5-6+, Aug., 1958.
- Singh, Naresh Man. "Land Tenure in Nepal." The Journal of the Nepal Council of Asian Relations and World Affairs, 1: 13-17, May, 1956.
- Singh, Naresh Man. "Unemployment Problem in Nepal." Vasudha, 1: 3-4, Dec., 1957.
- "Singh's Saga." Newsweek, 50: 44, July 29, 1957.

  K. I. Singh asked to form a new government.
- Sinha, Harimohan. "Methods Adopted To Drive Away Spirits in Dinajpur." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 72: 33-36, 1903.
- Sinha, Harimohan. "Notes on the Koch, Poliya and Rajvamci in Dinajpur (East Nepal Himalayas)." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 72: 20-5, 1903.
- Sinha, Kumar Gangananda. "Discovery of Bengali (?) Dramas in Nepal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal (Letters), Numismatic Supplement, 18: 253-6, 1922.
- Sinha, R. K. "King and Elections; Swift Changes in Nepal." The Contemporary, 3: 100-2, Mar., 1959. (11.)
- \*Skeat, Walter W. "Snakestones and Stone Thunderbolts as Subjects for Systematic Investigation." Folklore, 23: 45-80, Mar., 1912.

- Smith, Vincent A. "Nepal, Tirhut, and Tibet," The Journal of the Bihar and Orissa Research Society, 3: 555-6, Dec., 1917.

  Foreign relations, 19th century.
- Smith, Vincent A.; and Hoernle, A. F. R. ["Some Ancient Copper Coins from Nepal."]

  Proceedings of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 5: 144-7, May, 1887. (II.)
- "Snows and Snowmen in Nepal." United Nations Review, 4: 34-6, Nov., 1957. (II.)
- "Social Reform in Nepal." The Modern Review, 53: 732, June, 1933.
  ...on child marriage.
- Sohone, S. V. "Tharu Songs." Journal of the British Royal Society, 41: 332-9, Sept., 1955.
- Spaight, W. J. M. "Gurkha Ghosts." Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 29: 136-40, Apr., 1942.

  Ghosts believed in by the Gurkhas.
- Spaight, W. J. M. "The Name 'Gurkha.'" Journal of the Royal Central Asian Society, 28: 200-03, Apr., 1941. (Pt. II.)

  Origin; application today.
- "Speak No More Against Defunct Ranarchy." Nepal Today, [4]: 14, July, 1951.

  Build for democracy, instead.
- "Sri Nehru's Farewell Message to the People of Nepal." Nepal Today, [4]: 1-2, July, 1951.

Departure speech following the Revolution.

- "Sri Wins Again." Time, 56: 32+, Nov. 20, 1950. Start of the Revolution.
- Stephenson, J. "Note on the Salajit of Nipal; Letter to the Editor." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 2: 605-6, Nov., 1833.
- Stephenson, J. "Notice of a Native Sulphate of Alumina from the Aluminous Rocks of Nipal." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 2: 321, June, 1833.
- Stiassny, Melanie. "Fensterbekronung Einer Nepalesischen Templefassade."

  Asiatische Studien, 9: 65-71, 1955. (II.)
- Stiassny, M. "Zur Ausstellung "Nepal" in Geuf, 1 April-15 December 1953." Etudes Asiatiques, Revue de la Societe Swisse d'Etudes Asiatiques, 7: 153-5, 1953. (Il.) "To the Nepal Exposition."

- Stort, H. "Nepal: D. Verschlossene Konigreich." Zeiten u. Volker, 23: † 1927.
- Subba, Randhir. "The Need for a University." Education Quarterly, 2: 65-7, June, 1958.
- Subba, Randhir; Upraity, Trailokya Nath; and Wood, Hugh B. "Report on the Ministry of Education." Education Quarterly, 2: 123-32, Sept., 1958.
- "Sudden Coup in Nepal." The Modern Review, 55: 490, Apr., 1934.
  "C" Ranas ousted.
- "Survey of Nepal." Nature, 121: 844, May 26, 1928.
  Geological survey completed.
- Suwal, Parasar Narayan. "Report of Progress." Education Quarterly, 2: 68-70, June, 1958.
  - ... of the national university.
- Suwal, P. N. "A University for Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 132-40, Sept., 1957.
- Suyin, Han. "Coronation in Nepal." Eastern World, 10: 33-5, June, 1956. (II.)
- \*Suyin, Han. "Land of the Gods." Holiday, 21: 68-73+, May, 1957. General description, at coronation time.
- Syosyo, R. R. N. "Coming of Budhas in Nepal." Vasudha, 3: 7-8, 15-17, Apr., 1959.

Buddha chronology.

- Tandukar, Rama Prasad. "Adult Education and the Five-Year Plan." Education Ouarterly, 1: 93-8, Sept., 1957.
- Tandukar, Rama Prasad. "Need for Adult Education in Nepal." Education Quarterly, 1: 23-8, Mar., 1957.
- "The Taste of Northern Spy." Time, 68: 26, Oct. 8, 1956.
  Chinese aid to Nepal.
- Taylor, Carl E. "A Medical Survey of the Kali, Gandak and Pokhara Valleys of Central Nepal." Geographical Review, 41: 421-37, July, 1951. (Il. Map.)
- Thapa. "Nepal—a Boon to Foreigners." Vasudha, 2: 7-8+, Sept., 1958.
- Thapa, B. B. "A Peep into the Land of the Gorkhas." Vasudha, 2:3-6+, Mar., 1958.

- Thapa, S. P. "Nepal and Its Ruler." The Modern Review, 56: 310-13, Sept., 1934.

  (II.)

  Juddha.
- Theophilus, Alexander Mar. "Nepal—Impressions and Reflections of a Visitor." The Modern Review, 101: 162-3, Feb., 1957.
- [Thweatt, Corie.] "Curio Shopping In Nepal." News Circle (New Delhi American Womens Club), 4: 6-7, Apr., 1959.
- "A Tibeto-Nepalese Image of Maitreya." Rupam. 11: 73-4, July, 1922.

  Based on Nepalese origins.
- \*Tilman, H. W. "Exploration in the Nepal Himalayas." Geographical Journal, 117: 263-74, Sept., 1951. (II.)
- Tilman, H. W. "The Nepal Himalaya." Alpine Journal, 57: 305-12, May, 1950.
- "To the North of Kathmandu." Economist, 184: 608, Aug. 24, 1957.

  Communist threat.
- "A Torch is Lit." Newsweek, 49: 47, June 3, 1957.

  Communist demonstrations.
- Townend, Joan. "Note on the Sherpa Porters." Himalayan Journal, 14:84-6, 1947.
- Tripathy, R. D. "Machhe Puchhare: the Fish-Tail Peek." The Illustrated Weekly of India, 78: 49, June 16, 1957. (II.)
- Trumbull, Robert. "Changes in Shangri-la." New York Times Magazine, n.v.: 52-3, Mar. 9, 1952. (II.)

Ambassador Bowles trip to Kathmandu.

- Tucci, G. "In un Paese Sconosemto: Nepal." Nuova Antol Ogla, 267: 347-58, Oct. 1, 1929.
- Tucci, Giuseppe. "Taru del Nepal." Viel del Mondo, 18: 397-408, Apr., 1956.

  Customs of the Taru tribe.
- Turner, R. L. "[Review of Landon's Nepal.]" Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, n.v.: 196-8, Jan., 1931.
- "2500 Years Ago." Economic Weekly, 8: 595-6, May 26, 1956.
- Tyson, John. "Exploring the Api and Nampa Group." Alpine Journal, 59: 421-7, Nov., 1954. (Il. Map.)
  - ...in northwestern Nepal.

- "Uneasy Nepal." Economic Weekly, 9: 1494, Nov. 23, 1957. Following fall of Singh government.
- "Unique Assignment." New Yorker, 25: 21-2, Dec. 17, 1949.

  Charles Baskerville sent to Kathmandu to paint the royal family and the prime minister.
- "The Uniqueness of Nepal." The Modern Review, 66: 249-50, Sept. 1939.
- "United Nations Technical Assistance to Nepal." The Journal of the United Nations Association of Nepal, 1: 48-50, Oct., 1958.
- "Unrest in Nepal." The Modern Review, 93: 18, Jan., 1953.
- "Unstable Nepal." Economic Weekly, 9: 973, July 27, 1957.

  Singh's failure to form a government on first try.
- Upadhyay, Debendra. "Mohun Shum Shere—the Nepal State." Nepal Today, [3]: 11-12, Dec.-Jan., 1949-50.

  Attack on the Rana's.
- "Upheaval in the Hills." Newsweek, 36: 32+, Nov. 20, 1905.

  Beginnings of the Revolution.
- Upraity, Trailokya Nath. "Housing Facilities for Our Schools." Education Quarterly 1: 39-46, Mar., 1957.
- Upraity, Trailokya Nath. "Teacher Education Marches Ahead." Education Quarterly 2: 55-9, June, 1958.

  Report on accomplishments of the College of Education.
- Vaidya, P. P. "Nepal Forest Resources." Vasudha, 1: 15-16+, Oct., 1957.
- Vaidya, Vijaya G. "The Great Unfinished Adventure of Mankind." Vasudha, 2: 7-8+, Mar., 1958.

On mountaineering; many peaks left to climb.

- \*\*Vansittart, Eden. "The Tribes, Clans and Castes of Nepal." Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 63: 213-49, 1894. (Reprinted as: Notes on Nepal, Calcutta: Government Printer, 1896. 36p.)
  - "Very Important Decisions by the Supreme Court of Judicature in Nepal." Nepal Todav, [6]: 17-19+, May 22, 1953.
    - "Fundamental rights guaranteed; everybody equal before the eyes of the law."
  - Vidyabhusana, Satis Chandra. "The Licchavi Race of Ancient India." The Journal of the Asiatic Society of Bengal, 71: 142-8, 1902.

- Waddell, L. A. "Frog-Worship Amongst the Newars, with a Note on the Etymology of the Word 'Nepal.'" The Indian Antiquary, 22: 292-4, Oct., 1893.
- \*Waddell, L. A. "Tibetan Invasion of India in 647 A. D. and Its Results." The Imperial and Asiatic Quarterly Review and Oriental and Colonial Record, 31: 37-65, Jan.-Apr., 1911. (Map.)
- Wager, L. R. "The Arun River Drainage Pattern, and the Rise of the Himalaya." Geographic Journal, 89: 239-50, Mar., 1937. (II.)
- Wallich, Nathaniel. "An Account of a New Species of a Camellia Growing Wild at Nepal." Asiatick Researches, 13: 428-32, 1820.
- \*Walsh, E. H. "The Coinage of Nepal." Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society, n.v.: 669-759, 1132-36, July, Oct., 1908.
- Walshe, B. "Sporting and Military Adventures in Nepal and the Himalayans." Blackwoods Magazine, 117: †, 1875.
- "Washington and Nepal Raised to Embassy Rank." United States Department of State Bulletin, 25: 443, Sept., 10, 1951.
- "Welcome to Shangri-la." Newsweek, 29: 40+, May 12, 1947.
- Welfle, Richard A. "Across the Forbidden Border." Catholic World, 138: 324-31, Dec., 1933.

Description from secondary sources.

- "What Next?" Vasudha, 3: 3-4, Mar., 1959.
  ...for Nepal, after elections?
- "Where Communists Are Busy Now." United States News and World Reports, 36: 54+, June 25, 1954. (Il. Map.)

...in Nepal.

- \*White, John Claude. "Nepal: A Little-Known Kingdom." National Geographic Magazine, 38: 245-83, Oct., 1920. (II.)
  - "The White Tara." Rupam, 17: 57-8, Jan., 1924. Example of Nepalese art.
  - "Why the Maharaja of Nepal is 'His Highness.'" The Modern Review, 70: 330, Oct., 1941.
  - Wiese, J. "Nepal v. Nepallesen." Asien (Berlin), 8: † 1909.

- Wigmore, John H. "†" Tulane Law Review, 9: 310-†.
  On marriage ceremonies.
- Wignall, Sydney. "Kidnapped into Red Tibet." Life, 40: 79-86, May 21, 1956. From a Nepal mountain expedition.
- Wilkinson-Guillemaud, Hugh. "Nepal and Her Relations to the British Government." Asiatic Review, 30: 266-75, Apr., 1934.
- Williams, L. H. J. "The 1952 Expedition to Western Nepal." Journal of the Royal Horticultural Society, 78: 323-37, Sept., 1953. (II. Map.)

  Report on flora.
- Wilson, Horace Hayman. "Notice of Three Tracts Received from Nepal." Asiatick Researches, 16: 450-78, 1828. (II.)
- "Withdraw Indian Military Mission." Nepal Today, [6]: 1, Late Mar., 1953.
- Wood, Hugh B. "Development of Education in Nepal." Educational Leadership, 16: 429-33, Apr., 1959.

  Plan for the public school program.
- Wood, Hugh B. "Education in Nepal." The Fulbright Newsletter (New Delhi), 6: 4-5, Mar., 1959.
  - Lists 16 accomplishments of HMG/University of Oregon/USOM cooperation.
- Wood, Hugh B. "Educational Adventure in the High Himalayas." Old Oregon, 38: 2-5, Feb.-Mar., 1957.

  Report on the HMG/Oregon Contract work.
- Woodman, Dorothy. "Nepal." New Statesman and Nation, 42: 330, 360+, Sept. 29, Oct. 6, 1951.

Revolution brings changes.

- Woodman, Dorothy. "Tensing's Birthplace." New Statesman and Nation, 46: 42, July 11, 1953.

  Brief description of Nepal.
- "The Young King." *Time*, 65: 39, Mar. 28, 1955. Enthroned on father's death.
- Young, Patrick C. "Nepal Re-opened." Asian Review, 52: 20-41, Jan., 1956.
- Zinkin, Taya. "Nepal: India's Headache." Nation, 181: 302-3, Oct., 8, 1955. (Map.) Nepal resents India's protective paternalism.

### NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

## Newspaper Feature Stories

- "The 'Abominable Snowman' Unmasked." The Times (London), (Reprinted in the Statesman, Calcutta), July 10, 1956.
- Acharya, Tanka Prasad. "[Speech Given September 21, 1956, Prior to Departure for China.]" Gorkhapatra, (Kathmandu), Sept. 21, 1956. Eng. Trans.)

  Review of his administration.
- Astee. "India and Nepal." Indian Nation (Patna), Sept. 20, 1954. General; relationships between.
- Banerji, Amiya K. "Art of the Newars; Skill of Newar Craftsmen." Statesman (Calcutta), Aug. 18, 1957. (II.)
- [Behn, Mira.] "The Abominable Fellow Again." Statesman (Calcutta), Apr. 6, 1958. (II.)
- Bonner, Arthur "Frustration in Nepal." Wall Street Journal, May 26, 1958. USOM aid program fails.
- Bruno, Hal. "U. S. Aids Nepal in Turning Valley into Agricultural Center." Examiner (San Francisco), Feb. 24, 1957. (I1.)

  Rapti valley.
- "Buddhist Shrines in Nepal." Statesman (Calcutta), Oct. 28, 1956. (11.)
- \*Chandra, Mahesh. "Nepal's House of Cards." Statesman (Calcutta), Dec. 6 and 8, 1957.

Growing pains of the young democracy.

- \*Chandra, Mahesh. "The 110 Days that Shook Nepal." Statesman (Calcutta), Nov. 25, 27 and 29, 1957.

  Criticism of K. I. Singh government.
  - Choudhury, Animesh Chandra Roy. "Invoking the Rain God in Nepal." Statesman (Calcutta), June 16, 1957. (II.)

    Pre-monsoon festival.
  - Conley, Minniebelle. "Nepalese Educators Have Tea in B. G." Sentinel Tribune (Bowling Green, Ohio), May 27, 1955. (II.)

    First group to train in the U. S.

- Connell, Ann. "Nepalese Students Train Here Under Hugh Wood." Register-Guard (Eugene, Oregon), Apr. 24, 1956. (II.)
- Das, Ajit K. "Nepal Maps General Election." Christian Science Monitor, Dec. 17, 1958.
- Evans, Charles. "British Expedition to World's Highest Unclimbed Peak." Statesman (Calcutta), Mar. 4, 1955. (II.)

  Kanchenjunga.
- "The Face of a People." Statesman (Calcutta), Mar. 17, 1957. (11.)

  Photos of the Nepalese.
- "Kathmandu, Museum City; Protection of Nepal's Art and Culture." Statesman (Calcutta), Apr. 28, 1957. (II.)
- Ko, S. D. "A Peep Into the Rapti Valley." Commoner (Kathmandu), July 24, 1958.
- Lal, Aishwaryal. "We Cannot Cover the Rising Sun." Commoner (Kathmandu) Nov. 5, 1958.

  1950 Indo-Nepal trade treaty.
- Leeson, Francis. "The Tharus of Nepal." Statesman (Calcutta), Feb. 28, 1954. (II.) General description.
- Lindsay, Malvina. "Where U. S. Image Is at its Best." Washington Post, Sept. 17, 1954.

American's life in Nepal.

- "NEPAL." New York Times Index, 1947-1959.

  Story titles from the New York Times. Number varies from a dozen to fifty per year; none prior to 1947.
- "[Nepal]." Statesman (New Delhi). Feb. 12, 13, 14 and 16, 1952. Political analysis.
- "Nepal Elections." Statesman (Calcutta), Feb. 17 and 18, 1959.
- "Nepal in Ferment" Statesman (Calcutta), Nov. 25-Dec. 1, 1954.

  Seven instalments; timely analysis.
- NEPAL NEWS BULLETIN. Kathmandu: Publicity Department, His Majesty's Government, June 13, 1952-date. (Partly mimeo.)

  Irregular news summary in English.

- \*NEPAL PRESS DIGEST. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, May 12, 1957 to Nov. 30, 1958. (Ditto.)
  - Fortnightly translated summary of local newspapers, emphasizing political developments.
- \*NEPAL PRESS REPORT. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, July 24, 1957-date. (Mimeo.)
  - Brief translations of local news.
  - "Nepal's First Five-year Plan." Statesman (Calcutta), Oct. 2-3, 1956.
  - Neuberger, Richard. "Technical Assistance by University of Oregon to Education in Nepal Under Point-4." Congressional Record (Senate), p.9230-2, 1958.

    Lists accomplishments.
- Noyce, Wilfrid. "The Expedition to the 'Fish's Tail' Mountain in Nepal." Statesman (Calcutta), Apr. 3, and June 26, 1957. (Il.)
- Pant, Y. P. "Vicissitudes of Nepal's Five-Year Plan." Statesman (Calcutta), June 10, 1959.
- Peter, H. R. H. Prince. "Searching for the Snowman." Statesman (Calcutta), Mar. 10, 1954. (II.)
- "Popular Rule in Nepal Soon." Free Press Journal (Bombay), Mar. 24, 1953.

  Interview with ex-premier M. P. Koirala.
- Powell, E. Alexander. "Strife Under the 'World's White Rooftree.'" Christian Science Monitor, December 2, 1950. (II.)

  Revolution.
- Rameshwar, S. M. "Pre-Election Nepal." Indian Express (Delhi), Feb. 5-13, 1959. (6 instalments).
- Rana, Kaiser Shum Sher J. B. (Comp.) NEPAL NEWS, 1884-1925. (8 vols.) Collection of clippings on Nepal.
- Rosenthal, A. M. "Nepal's Open Door." New York Times, May 1, 1955. (II.)

  Nepal now open to tourists.
- Sabavala, Sharokh. "Nepal Stirs from Slumber; Air Tourists Fly Back to Days of Marco Polo." Christian Science Monitor, Jan. 6, 1956. (II.)
- Saksena, Narendra. "Diwali in Nepal." Statesman (Calcutta), Oct. 21, 1957. (Il.)

Saksena, Narendra. "The End of a Mission; the Shape of Nepal's New Army." Statesman (Calcutta), Feb. 22, 1959. (II.)

Indian army Training Mission leaves Nepal.

- Saksena, S. K. "Climbers Discouraged by New Regulations in Nepal's Himalayas." Statesman (Calcutta), Oct. 18, 1957.
- Saksena, Shibbanlal. "Dr. K. I. Singh." National Herald (Lucknow), Nov. 18, 1955.
- Sitaiaman. "Irrigation Problem in Nepal." Commoner (Kathmandu), Oct. 29, 1958.
- Stoner, Charles. "Festive Days in a Sherpa Village." Statesman (Calcutta), June 23, 1954. (II.)
- \*Sulzberger, C. L. "Foreign Affairs—[Nepal]." New York Times, Mar. 13, 16, and 18, 1957.

General discussion.

- Sunder, P. M. "Economic Development of Nepal." Commoner (Kathmandu), Nov. 1, 1958.
- Temple, James. "The Shepi—Enigma of the Himalayas." Statesman (Calcutta), July 18, 1954. (II.)

Species of wild goat discovered.

- Tims, Marvin. "Cultural Aid Better than Military Help." Register Guard (Eugene, Oregon), Feb. 10, 1958. (II.)
  ...for Nepal.
- Upadhya, Surendra Pd. "A Critical Estimate of the 1st Five-Year Plan." Commoner (Kathmandu), Jan. 22, 1959.
- Vantier, Ghislaine. "Swiss Dairy Project Aided Nepal." Toledo Blade (Ohio), Sept. 14, 1958. (II.)
- Walker, Frances C. "Portlander Recalls Cremation of King in Nepal." Oregonian (Portland), May 9, 1955. (II.)
- Welsh, James G. "Byrne Leaving Soon to Help Set up Complete University in Nepal." Register-Guard (Eugene, Oregon), Nov. 6, 1955. (Il.)
- \*\*Wood, Hugh B. (Comp.) NEPAL NEWS, 1952-1959. (5 vols., about 225p. each)
  Collection of clippings on Nepal and borderlands; English or English translations. Also scattered clippings from 1939-51.

#### NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

### Unpublished Materials

- Accomplishments of the Government of Nepal with the Assistance of USOM/Nepal. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Aug. 21, 1957. 13p. (Mimeo.)
- Acharya, Babu Ram. "The Fall of Bhim Sen Thapa of Patan." Pragati, 2: † (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Acharya, Babu Ram. "Rana Rule and Conspiracy." Sharada, 21: 1-† (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Act for the Possession of Immovable Properties. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, Aug. 31, 1956. 5p. (Eng. trans. Ditto.)
- An Act Promulgated for the Establishment and Organization of a Teaching and Affiliating University. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, May 27, 1959. (Trans'd. from The Nepal Gazette, June 8, 1959. Mimeo.)
- Agreements, His Majesty's Government of Nepal and the United States Operations Mission. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, 1954-59. Misc. paging.

  To govern educational aid to Nepal by the University of Oregon.
- Alexander, Ramy; and Bhattarai, Tara Dev. Report on Small and Village Industries. Kathmandu: Ford Foundation, 1956. 35p. (Mimeo.)
- Bajracharya, Purna Harsha. Musical Instruments of Nepal. (Unpublished Ms.) 25p. (Typewritten.)
- Bajracharya, Purna Harsha. A Newar Marriage Ceremony, (Unpublished Ms.) 6p. (Typewritten.)
- **Bhandari, Dhundiraj.** Discriminatory History of Nepal. Banaras: Krishna Kumari Devi, 1959. 374p. (II.) (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- The Birgunj Attack and Buddha Sing Gurung. Kathmandu: Jorganesh Press, [1958]. 19p. (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
  - Biography of a patriot of the 1950 uprising.
- Brooks, George T. Tour of Duty Summary Report [Agriculture]. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Jan. 27, 1957. 30p. (Typewritten.)

- Budget and Work Plan. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission and His Majesty's Government, 1956-59. Misc. paging.
  - ... for activities under advisement of the University of Oregon Contract.
- Burton, George J. Terminal Report of the Malarialogist on the Malaria Control Project. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Oct., 1957. 31p. (Mimeo.)
- Bush, † The Administrative Reorganization of the Government of Nepal. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, 1952. 85p. (Mimeo.)
  - Analysis and recommendations.
- Campbell, A. Memorandum Regarding a Mission from the Goorkha Darbar to the Governor General of India at Calcutta in 1835-36. London: India Office Library, Vol. 1. Hodgson Collection. (Unpublished Ms.)
- Contracts, International Cooperation Administration and University of Oregon.

  Washington: International Cooperation Administration, 1954-59. Misc. paging.

  To govern educational aid to Nepal under the United States Operations Mission and His Majesty's Government.
- The Disaster Relief Program; A Report on the Conduct of the Nepal-American Program to Provide Relief to the Victims of the 1954 Floods. Kathmandu: His Majesty's Government, 1958. 44p. + approx. 120 unnumbered pages of appendixes. (Mimeo.)
- Draft Five-Year Plan. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, 1956. Approx. 400p. (Mimeo.)
  - Detailed plans in 25 areas of development.
- Education Reports. Kathmandu: Oregon Contract, United States Operations Mission, 1954-9. Approx. 500p.
  - Quarterly, monthly, and special reports on the progress of education under the HMG/Oregon Contract agreements.
- Ensminger, Douglas. The Ford Foundation Assistance to Nepal. Kathmandu: Ford Foundation, May, 1957. 3p. (Ditto.)
- "First Anglo-Nepal Trade Treaty." Himachal. 51-6, † (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Geneological History of the Gorkhas (Gorkha Bamshabali). Banaras: Yogapracharini, 1952. 144p. (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Hedegaard, Marion T. End of Assignment Report. (Agriculture, Pokhara). Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Nov. 1, 1957. 24p. (Mimeo.)

Himsworth, Eric. The Land Revenue System of Nepal. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, June, 1957. 32p. (Ditto.)

Hiralall, Nayab Subba. "Revenue Administration in the Hills." In Government of Nepal. Kathmandu: Jorganesh Press, 1951. 15p. (Eng. trans. Mimeo.)

History of the Revolutionary Consciousness in Dang Deokhuri Valley. Banaras: Sharada Press, [1952?]. 26p. (Eng. trans. Mimeo.)

Revolution, events leading to it, and contemporary demands of the Nepali Congress party.

HODGSON, Brian Houghton. Unpublished Papers. London: India Office Library, [1830-45?]. (Numbers refer to the volume in the Hodgson Collection.)

An Account of the Judicial System. (6)

Account of the Sixty-Four Lingams. (17)

Adaulato of Nepal. (11)

Agriculture and Economics. (14)

Agriculture in the Valley, and Conditions of Cultivators. (15)

The Amnayas: Complete Names, Forms, etc. (19)

Army, Economics, Ethnography, and Topography. (7)

The Bansavalee of Gorka Rajahs, Prepared by Order of the Maha Rajah in 1837-42. (17)

Bansavali of the Newars. (17)

Bhoteahs and Newars. (20)

Bhotiahs. (9)

Botanical Notes. (15)

Buddhism. (20)

Chronology of Nepal Proper, Drawn from *Bansavalis*, Inscriptions and Coins. (17)

Classification of the Hill Tribes. (6)

Customs and Manners of the Newars, Khus, Mugger, Gooroong, Murmi, Limboo, Kiranti, and Lepcha. (5)

Customs of Behal (Patan). (7)

Dates of the Chief Buildings of Bhatgoon and Patan. (17)

Deeds of Transfer of Some Newar Property. (7)

Economics. (8)

Ethnology, Trade, Law and Army. (6)

Explanation of the Largest Picture, Containing the Nepal Mahatam, or History of Nepal, Its Chaityas, Temples, Tirthas, Piths and All Its Duties, and Their Legends. (20)

Games played by the Newars. (9)

Geneological List of the Reigning Dynasty of Nepal. (18)

Geneology, History and Religion. (18)

The Gurkha Bansavali. (18)

Hill Tribes: Magar, Gurung, Chepang. (5)

Jatmala or Classification of the Newar Tribe. (5)

Land Revenue of Patan and Bhatgaon. (13)

Land Tenure. (13)

List of Confiscated Property of Krishna Jaisi, Darogha, or Head of the Elephant Stables. (5)

List of Forts and Particulars of Effective Troops, and Copies of Some Nepalese Payrolls. (7)

List of Newar Castes. (7)

List of the Villages, Houses and Revenues of the Whole Eighteen States of Joomla as It Was Ascertained in 1894 (A.D. 1837). (8)

Memoir on the Army of Nepal Submitted to Government in 1825. (10)

Meteorological Observations Made at Kathmandu in 1835. (15)

Miscellaneous Ethnological Notes. (9)

Miscellaneous Legal Notes and Some Notes on the Various Forms of Crime in Nepal. (12)

Miscellaneous Notes on Agriculture. (8)

Miscellaneous Notes on the Nepalese Regiments. (9)

Miscellaneous Notes, Written on Nepalese Paper. (21)

Names and Attributes of the Chief Duties from Adhi Buddha Down to the Seven Human Buddhas. (20)

Newar Festivals. (9)

The Newar Tribe: Narrative of Nepal. (4)

Notes Concerning the Army. (9)

An Official Roll of the Army and Other Servants of the State for Nepal Sambat, 1893 (A.D. 1836). (11)

On the Monied Income of Nepal. (7)

On the Wages for Various Kinds of Labour. (7)

Origin and Classification of the Military Tribes. (9)

Outline of a Hindoo Play Acted by Newar Performers at Kathmandu in 1835. (18)

Prices of Various Foodstuffs in Nepal. (7)

Professious and Trades of the Tonsured Bauddhas. (9)

Rate of Pay of Ranks of the Nepal Army in 1836-37. (9)

Religion. (21)

Revenue. (11)

Revenue of Kathmandu and Patan. (13)

Rough Notes on Slavery. (7)

Routes in Nepal. (4)

Routes and Itineraries to Kathmandu and to Frontier Forts and Military Stations. (2)

Sacred Legends and Bansavalis of Nepal Proper, or the Great Valley. (16)

The Several Kinds of Tax and Scales of Salaries, Military and Civil. (13)

Sketch of Buddhism Derived from the Bouddha Scriptures of Nepal. (18)

Sketch-Map of the Nepal Valley. (7)

Some Notes on the Military Tribes. (9)

Some Questions Concerning Buddhism Addressed to the Raj Guru. (18)

Some Rough Pencil Notes on Eastern Nepal, with Conversations Taken Down in Various Nepalese Languages. (22 and 23)

State of the Newars. (7)

Stations of the Several Nepalese Regiments. (7)

Statistics Relating to the Terai. (11)

Sundries Dotted Down at the Moment (Mostly Ethnographical and Geographical). (13)

Taxation of All Sorts. (13)

The Terai: Scattered Papers in Other Volumes Here Collected. (5)

Topography. (Contains Various Routes, Including China to Darjeeling, and Estimiated Distances and Routes from Nepal to China. (3)

Various Social Institutions. (11)

Hodgson, B. H., and Campbell, A. British Relations with Nepal from Their Commencement Down to A. D. 1834, Compiled from the Records of the Residency Office and Other Authentic Sources. London: India Office Library, Vol. 1, Hodgson Collection (Unpublished Ms.)

Hudson, Leonard F. Tour of Duty Report [Animal Husbandry]. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Aug. 12, 1958. 11p. (Typewritten.)

- "An Independent Judiciary." In Rashtravani Ka Kehi Lekh Sangraha [A Collection of Some Articles from Rastravani (official organ of the Nepal Rashtravadi Gorkha Parishad)]. Banaras: Hetachintak Press, 1955. p.1-36. (Eng. trans. Mimeo.)

  The judiciary in Nepal.
- The Interim Government of Nepal Act, 1951. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, 1954. 15p. (Eng. trans. Ditto.)
- Karki, Yama Bahadur. A Survey of Some Problems of Ethnology in Nepal. (Unpublished Ms.) 14p. (Ditto.) (Biblio.)
- Malhotra, Ram Chand. Central Government Administration in Nepal, 5p. (Mimco.)
- Malla, U. N. The Shiarpas of Khumbu. (Unpublished Ms.) 12p. (Typewritten.)

  Address to American Women's Organization of Nepal August 1, 1957.
- Monthly Progress Report for December, 1955. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Jan. 23, 1956. 58p. (Mimeo.)
- Moore, Frank J. (Comp.) Nepal Land Legislation, 1951-56. (Trans. from Nepal Gazette). Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, 1957. 32p. Exerpts.
- Moore, George. Nepal—Five Year Public Health Program. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Mar. 1, 1953. 47p. (Typewritten.)
- Morris, C. J. Social Life in Central Nepal. Cambridge; University Library, 1931. (Unpublished Ms.)
- Mountain Peeks. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, July 21, 1956 to August 17, 1957 (42 issues). Supplemented by Weekly Newsletter, October 11, 1957 to April 11, 1958 (25 issues). (Mimeo.)

  News of interest to mission personnel.
- Nepal Under the Shahs. (Unpublished Ms.) 5p. (Typewritten.)
- Nepalese and American Holidays. (Unpublished notes.) 8p. (Typewritten.)
- Nepali, Chitta Ranjan. "Nepal and the British Empire." Sharada, 21: 11-23, May-June, 1956. (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Nepali, Chitta Ranjan. "Nepal-China War." Sharada, † (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Nepali, Chitta Ranjan. "Nepal-Tibet Relations." Pragati, 2: 103-14, † (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Nepali, Chitta Ranjan. "The Regency of the Chautaria Bahadur Shah." Sharada, 22: 21-8, Apr.-May, 1957. (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)

- Operations Manual. Kathmandu: Ministry of Education, Government of Nepal and United States Operations Mission, Dec., 1954. 18p. (Mimeo.)
- Outline: Descriptive List of Nepal U.S. Projects for 1956. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, June 6, 1956. 11p. (Mimeo.)
- Pendleton, Ray A. Annual Report for Agriculture. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Dec., 1957. 10p. (Map.) (Mimeo.)
- Political Parties in Nepal; Constitutions, Manifestos, Notes. Various dates, 1952-58. Approx. 100p. (Mimeo.)
- Preliminary Plan for the College of Education. Kathmandu: College of Education, 1956. 59, 12p. (Ditto.)
- Price, Harry B. Memoranda on the Five-Year Plan. Kathmandu: United Nations, 1956. Approx. 150p. (Mimeo.)

Eighteen memoranda criticizing the original drafts of the various sections of the Five-Year Plan.

- The Program [Health and Sanitation]. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, 1955. 25p. (Typewritten.)
- Progress During the First Two Years of the First Five-Year Plan. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, 1958. 12p. (Mimeo.)
- Rashtrabani [Voice of the Nation]. Kathmandu: Nepal Rastrabani Gorkha Parishad Party, [1954?]. 78p. (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)

  A collection of articles and editorials.
- Rauch, E. Agriculture of Nepal; Suggestions for Its Development and Supplement. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, 1951. 27, 16p. (Mimeo.)
- Rayamajhi, Thir Bahadur, et al. Industrial Survey Report. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, Department of Industrial and Commercial Intelligence, 1946-49. Approx. 100p. (Eng. trans. Mimeo.)

General survey of land, industry, education, health, etc. Completed by geographical areas.

- Regmi, Mahesh Chandra. Industrial Potential of Nepal. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Aug. 28, 1957. 79p. (Ditto.)
- **Regmi, Mahesh Chandra.** Outline of the Structure of Land Administration in Nepal. (Miscellaneous notes). n.d. 21p. (Mimeo.)
- Regmi, M. C. (Translator); and Wood, Hugh B. (Editor). Folk Tales of Nepal. (Type-written.)

A collection from old manuscripts and other sources.

- Report on Reorganization of District Administration in Nepal. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, Jan., 1957. 68, xxix, xiip. (Mimeo.)
- Resolution Adopted by the Central Working Committee and the Parliamentary Board, 13 March, 1953. Kathmandu: Nepali Congress, 1953. 7p.
- Rose, Paul W. Nepal—A Little Country with Big Problems. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, June 3, 1953. 16p. (Revised September 10, 1954. 47p.) (Mimeo.)

Excellent outline of Nepal's problems as they affect USOM aid. Illus.

Shahi, D. K. Sat Pachhi Sat Sal. [Seven Years After the Year 2007—(i.e. the Revolution.)] Kathmandu: Nepali Congress Publicity Department, [1958.] 60pp. (Eng. trans. Mimeo.)

Chronology of events.

- \*Sharma, Balchandra. An Outline of Nepalese History. Banaras: Krishna Kumari, 1951. 440p. (Eng. trans. Typewritten.)
- Singh, Mohan Bikram. Report of the Palpa Prisoners Association... Gorakapur: Bharatiya Printing Press, [1956.] 18p. (Eng. trans. Mimeo.)

  Plea for jail administration reforms.
- Stannard, Raymond E. Completion of Tour of Duty Report [Health Program]. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, May, 1958. 30p. (Mimeo.)
- Treaty of Trade and Commerce Between the Government of India and the Government of Nepal. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, July 31, 1950. (Mimeo. copy.)
- Upraity, T. N. (Chm.) 1957 Evaluation of the College of Education. Kathmandu: Bureau of Research, College of Education, 1958. 26p. (Mimeo.)

  Brief report of a comprehensive evaluation of the work of the college after 15 months of operation.
- USOM and USIL, Kathmandu, Welcome You to Nepal. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Jan. 14, 1957. 12p. (Mimeo.)

  Information for new USOM technicians and their families.
- Watts, C. M. Investigation of Reported Coal Bearing Areas, Kingdom of Nepal. Kathmandu: United States Operations Mission, Dec. 15, 1955. 27p. (Mimeo.)
- Weise, R. O. The Iron Foundry at Those (East No. 2). (Unpublished Ms.) 8p. (Typewritten.)

## NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

#### **Films**

#### Annapurna. †

Documentary of the conquering of the famous mountain.

The Coronation of King Mahendra. New York: Warner Bros., 1957. 16mm, 25 min., sd., color.

King Mahendra's coronation, filmed by Lowell Thomas, for a gift to the King.

Dyrenfurth has a 16mm color film on Nepal that he uses for personal lectures. Filmed by himself.

Himalayan Awakening. 1445 Park Ave., New York: United World Films, 1957. (For USIS) 16mm, 25 min., sd., color.

Documentary on developments in Nepal under USOM foreign aid; good background, and heavy emphasis on educational work.

The Japanese are preparing a documentary film on Nepal.

Leutchtag's A King in the Clouds is reported to have been cleared for filming.

M. D., International. Philadelphia: French, Kline, Smith Laboratories, 1958. 16mm, 60 min., sd., color.

Part is devoted to work of the United Misson Hospital in Nepal.

Mountain Kingdom. 24 Peddar Road, Bombay: Controller of Administration, Films Division, Ministry of Information and Broadcasting, 1957. (Theater release) 16mm and 35mm, 20 min., sd., color.

Documentary on Nepal, with good background and emphasis on the coronation of King Mahendra.

The Russians are reported to be preparing a documentary film on Nepal.

Search for Paradise. New York: Warner Bros., 1957. Cinerama, 150 min., sd., color. Second half of film centers on Nepal, especially the coronation of King. Mahendra.

Suyin's The Mountain Is Young is reported to be cleared for filming by M.G.M.

## NEPAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

# Illustrative Asian Language Materials\*

- Adhikari, Bodh Bikram. Nepali Dantyakatha (Nepali Fairy Stories). Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, 1954. (Sixth issue). 147p. (Earlier edition, 1939, 189p.) (Nepali).
- Bhandari, Dhundi Raj. Nepal Ko Aitihasik Bivechana (Discriminatory History of Nepal). Banaras: Krishna Kumari Devi, 1959. 376p. (Nepali). General history.
- Bruce, C. G. "The Marriage Ceremony of a High-Class Gurkhali Ksattriya." Bulletin of the School of Oriental Studies, London Institution, 5: 91-95, 1928. (Pt.I.) (Nepali).
- Chapekar, N. G. Himalayant (Himalaya). Poona: L. N. Chapekar, 1941. 120p. (Marathi).

An account of travels in Nepal, Tehri, Garhwal, etc., including information about local languages, usages, etc.

Dharmodaya (Rise of Religion.) Kathmandu: Dharmodaya Sabha, Monthly magazine began 1951. (Newari).

Devoted to Buddhist religion and culture.

- Divya Upadesha (Divine Counsel). Kathmandu: Prithvi Jayanti Celebration Committee, 1953. (Second Edition). 38p. (Nepali).

  Statement of policy by Prithi Narayan Shah.
- Dwivedi, Bhagavan. Nepal ka Nabin Itihas (A New History of Nepal). Birgunj: the author, 1955. 233p. (Hindi).
- Gnyawali, Surya Bikram. Amar Singh Thapa. Darjeeling: † 1957. 230p. (Nepali and Hindi).

Biography.

- Gnyawali, Surya Bikram. Nepali Birharu (The Heroes of Nepal). Darjeeling: † 1943. 87p. (Nepali).
- Itihas Prakas (Lights on History). Kathmandu: Itihas Prakas Mandala, 1955. Issues 1, 166p.; 2, Pt. I, 384p.; 2, Pt. II, 284p.
- Itihas Samsodhan (Corrections of History). Kathmandu: various dates (1952-54) and pages. (Nepali.)

A series of about 40 pamphlets, each criticizing some historical point made in published histories of Nepal.

<sup>\*</sup>Mahesh Chandra Regmi collected most of the entries for this section.

- Joshi, Satyaman. Nepali Lokgit. Ek Adhyayan (A Study of Nepali Folk Songs). Patan, Nepal: the author, 1955. 85p. (Nepali).
- Jung Bahadur ko Belayit Yatra (Journey to England of Jung Bahadur). Kathmandu: Madan Puraskar Pustakalaya, 1957. 57p. (Nepali).

Contains an account of the journey by a member of Jung Bahadur's party.

Kawakita, Jiro. "Nepal; Some Ethno-Geographical Observations in the Nepal Himalaya. Part 1. Cultural Distribution with Reference to Religion." The Japanese Journal of Ethnology, 19: 1-57, 1955. (Japanese) (I1.)

Two-page English summary accompanies article.

- Malla, Khadgaman. Nepal ko Bhugol (Nepali Geography). Kathmandu: the author, 1940. 111p. (4th Ed.) (Nepali).
- Muluki Ain (Law of the Country). (5 vols.) Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, Ministry of Law, 1952-55. 280p., 104p., 166p., 124p., 152p. (Nepali).

These volumes have been supplemented since 1955 by individual printings of major legislation.

- Muluki Sawal (Administrative Rules of the Country). Kathmandu: Government of Nepal, Ministry of Law, 1953. 313p. (Nepali).
- Nepal Mahatmya (The Greatness of Nepal). Banaras: Prabhakari Press, 1900. 180p. (Sanskrit).

Taken from the Skanda Purana.

- Nepali, Chitta Ranjan. General Bhimsen Thapa ra Tatkalin Nepal (General Bhimsen Thapa and Contemporary Nepal). Kathmandu: Nepal Sanskritak Sangh, 1956. 332p. (Nepali).
- Nepali Gadya Sangraha (Tesro Bhag) (Nepali Prose Selections, Part III). Kathmandu: Nepali Bhasha Prakashini Samiti, 1954. 240p. (Nepali).
- Pahad Mal Bishaya, by Naib Subba Hiralall (On the Subject of the Revenue Offices in the Hills). Kathmandu: the Government of Nepal, Nepali Bhasha Prakashini Samiti, 1951. 265p. (Nepali).
- Pant, Dibyadeb. Shah Bansa Charita (An Account of the Shah Dynasty). Banaras: † 1935. 49p. (Nepali).

- Pradhan, Bhairab Bahadur. Madhyakalin Nepal (Mediaeval Nepal). Kathmandu: the author, 1953. 84p. (Newari).
- Pragati (Progress). Bi-monthly magazine. Ed. by Narayan Banskota. Patan, Nepal: Pragati Prakashan, 1953-date. (Nepali).

Literary; occasional historical articles.

Ram Krishna Kunwar Rana. Kathmandu: Nepali Bhasha Prakashini Samiti, 1942. 143p. (Nepali).

Historical novel on the life of Ram Krishna Kunwar Rana, ancestor of the Rana family.

- Rana, Brahma Shamsher J. B. Nepal Bhukamp (1990) (Nepal Earthquake, 1934). Kathmandu: the author, 1935. 250p. (Nepali).
- Sharada (Goddess of Learning). Kathmandu: irregular magazine, began 1936. (Nepali.) Literary; occasional historical articles.
- Sharma, Bal Chandra. Nepal ko Aitihasik Ruprekha (An Outline of the History of Nepal). Banaras: Krishna Kumari, 1951. 440p. (Nepali.)
- Shastri, Haraprasad. "Catuhsatika by Arya Deva. Edited." *Memoirs*, 3: 449-514, 1910. (Newari).

Parts of a manuscript, about 5th-7th centuries.

Srivastava, Kashi Prasad. Nepal Ki Kihani (The Story of Nepal). Delhi: Atma Ram and Sons, 1955. 293p. (Hindi). (Notice in *India Quarterly*, 11: 403, Oct.-Dec., 1955.)

Includes old treaties.

- Sijapati, Lalit Jung. Bisal Gorkha Rajya ka Kehi Prasiddha Rajaharu (Some Famous Kings of the Great Kingdom of Gorkha). Kathmandu: the Government of Nepal, 1950. 157p. (Nepali).
- Sijapati, Lalit Jung. Nepali Aitihasik Katha Sangraha (A Collection of Mythological Stories of Nepal). Kathmandu: the Government of Nepal, 1954. (Third Edition). 75p. (Nepali).
- Singh, Raghunath. Jagrat Nepal (Awakened Nepal). Banaras: Ambhuti Prakashan. 1950. 376p. (Hindi).

Historical and political treatise calling for revolution.

Thapa, Netra Bahadur. Nepal ko Bhugol (A Geography of Nepal). Kathmandu: the author, 1953. (Nepali).

Upadhyaya, Ambika Prasad. Nepal ko Itihas (History of Nepal). Banaras: † 1929. 295p. (Second Edition.) (Nepali).

Includes Shah geneology.

- Upadhyaya, Ramji. Nepal Digdarshan (A Survey of Nepali History). Banaras: † 1950. 418, 68p. (Nepali).
- Yoga, Pracharini. "Himavat Khanda (Himalayan Part)." In Skanda Purana. Banaras: † 1956. 360, 136p. (Nepali).

A mythological geographical account of the Himalayas.

Yogi, Devinath. Devamala (Stories of the Gods). Kathmandu: the author, 1950. 139, 19p. (Nepali).

An account of the gods inside the valley of Kathmandu.

